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Abstract

This report traces the development of wetland management and the present
permitting practices in coastal Louisiana. Of the various state and
federal agencies that have been involved in water control activities,
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the Louisiana Mildlife and Fisher-
ies Commission have emerged as the main agencies of control.

The Corps's New Orleans Office issues more than half of all U.S. dredg-
ing permits. The number of permits has doubled since passage of the
Federal Mater Pollution Control Act Amendment of 1972. The intensity
and location of permit actions in 1970 and 1974 were examined by plot-
ting the location of each per~it on 1:250,000 orthophotomosaics. Com-
puter analysis of permit information showed that the greatest concen-
tration of permits exists in the Terrebonne and Barataria management
units. The steadily increasing dredging activity converted 2,835 acres
of wetland to open water in 1974.

The 1974 Constitution mandated consolidation of numerous management
functions in an Office of Coastal and Marine Resources, This may
strengthen future efforts to sustain multiple use and productivity
of renewable coastal resources.



Vast quantities of seafood, waterfowl, and furs come from the 10 million
acres of coastal wetlands in Louisiana. Each year cannnercial fishermen
harvest some 80 million pounds of shrimp, 10 million pounds of oysters,
and close to a billion pounds of fish  mostly menhaden!. Annually,
sports fishermen catch an estimated 100 million pounds of estuarine
fishes, and trappers market over 2 million pelts that yield about $10.8
million. The annual recreatianal value of the coastal area is estimated

ta exceed $120 million  Louisiana Advisory Commission on Coastal and
Marine Resources [LACCMR] 1972!.

In addition, large amounts af oil, gas, salt, and sulfur lie beneath the
surface of the marsh. Extraction of these 'resources, the associated
refining and manufacturing activities, and agriculture have placed
stresses on the environment. Industrial growth has in turn increased
the population and brought demands far roads, homes, and other services.
The low wetland region is exposed to river flooding and Gulf storms;
this has necessitated construction of extensive public works structures
as well as port and navigational facilities. Even with these extensive
multiple uses the region remains remarkably resilient, but some areas
have reached critical levels of stress and deterioration. Consequently,
the people of this state are becoming more concerned with matters re-
lating ta the environment and how these matters are administered. Many
agencies have not yet adopted comprehensive policies for administration
of the coastal zone as a unique entity and no special importance is
ascribed ta activities in the coastal area  LACCMR l972!.

Historically, the orrly governmental organizations having roles that
approach a comprehensive overview of the region's many activities are
the Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries Commission and the U.S. Army Corps
of Engineers. At present the Corps's New Orleans District annually
issues more than half of all U.S. dredging permits. The existing permit
system and recent court actions requiring the Corps of Engineers to
exercise its full authority under the Federal Water Pollution Control
Act--FWPCA � make the Corps the dominant federal element in Louisiana
coastal zone planning.  Appendix contains Federal Register 40[144]:
Rules and regulations giving U.S. Army Corps of Engineers its authority.!

Including the Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries Connnission, there are
twenty-six state agencies that have varying degrees of interest and
authority in coastal zone matters. Pour or five of these agencies are
truly active in coastal zone affairs and must issue "letters of na
objection" to assure approval of project or permit requests. This
report traces the development af controls on coastal environmental
impact in Lauisiana leading to the present permitting system. This is
done by discussing the history, functions, and interactions of the
different agencies in the state, and by looking at the trend in permit
requests.



Louisiana state agencies vary widely in organization and relationship to
one another. In addition, there is considerable variation in the method
of appointing agency heads or boards and their selection of high-level
executives. For example, at present the Department of Wildlife and
Fisheries and the Department of Highways have appointed boards which in
turn appoint the department heads who administer the respective programs.
In the Department of Public Works, a governor-appointed board and
department head share responsibility for administering the departmental
program. In many cases the authority and responsibility for carrying
out similar functions is widely dispersed, a situation which presents
logistic problems. For example, 13 independently appointed statewide
boards, commissions, and committees, and two state officials � in
addition to the state commissioner and the Department of Agriculture-
are involved in carrying out various agriculture programs  Public
Affairs Research Council 1964!. However, the state government was
reorganized by the 1976 legislature to correct some of this overlap.

The more than 260 agencies in the state, each with its own function,
present communication problems. Also, there are situations where no
formalized standards, criteria, or environmental guidelines for review-
ing projects exist. The lack of rules and regulations probably reflects
the difficulties inherent in trying to accomodate all the varied in-
terests that occur in the complex coastal region. In addition, the
coastal parishes have a strong tradition of attempting to run their own
affairs without state regulation or guidance.

Figure 1 shows the present distribution of resource management responsi-
bilities in the coastal area. The list is incomplete since it shows
only major activities that have significant effects on the coastal
environment. Many agencies share decision-making, an overlap that
creates problems.



History of Agency
Development

Even before the Civil War several federal and state regulatory agencies
existed in Louisiana. Among these were the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
and the state Board of Health, Land Office, and Board of Public Works,
Of these, the Corps of Engineers exerted the most power and influence
on the Gulf Coast region. Around 1820, the Corps was given civil
project responsibilities. In 1824, the federal Survey Act authorized
the President to employ the Corps in drawing up surveys, plans, and
estimates for routes or roads of commercial or military importance,
During the period 1824 to 1854, the Corps's main concern was clearing
the Mississipppi River and improving it for navigation. With the
election of Andrew Jackson in 1829 changes in governmental policy
resulted in cutbacks of Corps activity in the South. After this the
Corps concentrated on building fortifications around New Orleans. A
full-scale program of development through the Corps was delayed until
after the Civil War. However, this pre-war involvement of the Corps of
Engineers does mark the beginning of concerns at the national level.
The Corps's mode of organization evolved at the same time, and several
important public works near New Orleans were initiated  Cowdrey 1971!.

In the period 1830 through 1850, several state boards developed. The
Board of Public Works was created �832! to aid in alleviating flood
problems. The Land Office was formed �844! to locate state-owned
lands and dispose of or sell them. The Board of Health was founded a
few years later �855! and its main duties involved trying to halt the
spread of disease in Louisiana. The board examined ships arriving at
Louisiana ports for contagious diseases and urged the deepening and
maintenance of all drainage ditches.

Before the Civil War and immediately thereafter, Louisiana began to
recognize the need for conservation practices and the necessity of
protecting its wildlife. In 1857, the state enacted its first conser-
vation law. This law prohibited anyone from shooting mild duck, snipe,
or water hen in any state waters within St. Bernard Parish before 6
a.m. and after 2 p.m. The penalty, if caught, was a fine of not less
than $10 and not more than $20. By 1870 an act covering oyster regu-
lations had been passed. Between 1871 and 1896 this act was amended
several times, repealed, and re-enacted  La. Dept. Cons. 1920!.

In 1899 another conservation development occurred inadvertently at the
national level. The River and Harbor Act was passed in that year
forbidding the filling, dredging, erection of structures, and dumping
of refuse in navigable waters of the United States without permission
of the Corps. The limit of "navigable waters" was defined as reaching
to the "high-water mark." This act was evidently passed solely to
prevent obstructions to navigation, but later it would become useful
for preventing water pollution  Cowdrey 1971!.
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In 1900 the legislature of Louisiana decided to study the needs of the
oyster industry. In 1902 the Oyster Commission of Louisiana was created.
At the same time the federal government enacted the second River and
Harbor Act. Section 1 of this act required any individual or corpora-
tion wishing to do work in any navigable river to submit plans for
approval by the Chief of Engineers of the Corps of Engineers. The
regulatory authority established in the River and Harbor Acts provided
guidelines for the Corps until 1972  Federal Register, 25 July 1975!.

The intensive exploitation of the state's resources � forests, fishes,
minerals, and furbearers � began at the turn of the century. Under the
national leadership of Theodore Roosevelt and with the cooperation of
Louisiana's governor, the people in the state came to realize that
controls had to be placed on those exploiting the resources. As a
first step, the Oyster Commission and the Commission for the Protection
of Birds, Game, and Fish  created in 1908! were combined in 1912 into
the Conservation Commission of Louisiana. The commission was granted
jurisdiction over all natural resources of the state and was charged
with preserving, protecting, upbuilding, replenishing, and managing the
resources. Along with preventing waste and exploitation, the 1912 act
supported the economic use of the natural resources. The commission
was specifically charged with:

~ Improving, enlarging, and protecting the natural oyster reefs
of the state

~ Protecting and propagating, where possible, all species of birds
and game of whatever description

~ Establishing preserves and hatcheries to be maintained and operated
under its control

e Enforcing all laws relative to the oyster industry

~ Enforcing all laws relative to protection, propagation, and selling
of birds, game, fish  freshwater and saltwater species!, diamondback
terrapin, and shrimp

~ Enforcing all laws relating to natural mineral and forestry resources

~ Assisting in protecting all leases of private bedding grounds

~ Assisting in the protection of private fish ponds used in propagating
fish

~ Protecting game preserves

~ Assisting in every possible way in developing the natural resources
placed under its jurisdiction to the fullest extent

In 1916 the Department of Conservation was created to succeed the
Conservation Commission. The department was charged with enforcing a11



statewide laws involving natural resource use development. It was to
control all exploitation of resources on land and water. Other states
at that time had different. commissions for each resource and the multi-

plication of control tended to impair the purposes of conservation.

In 1921 the Highway Commission was created to study, administer, con-
struct, and maintain the state's public road system. From 1922 to 1975
miles of completed highways increased from 1,800 to 18,000.

In 1936 two other state agencies whose activities would affect the
environment were created. The Mineral Board was delegated the exclu-
sive power to grant, supervise, and enforce leases for the development
of oil, gas, and other minerals on lands and water bottoms owned by the
state. Since 1915 the governor of the state had granted leases. He
was leasing land for about 20C per acre  Mineral Board 1940, 1942!,
enabling some interests to lease large areas of valuable marshlands.
The Board of Commerce and Industry was created to promote the civic,
industrial, and commercial interests and general welfare of the state.
As an incentive for industry to locate or enlarge facilities in Louisi-
ana, the Board of Commerce and Industry exempted such industry from
taxes for a period of 10 years after it moved to Louisiana or enlarged
its facilities,

The first instance of state governmental regulation in the Louisiana
coastal zone occurred in the late 1930s. Until then, no true environ-
mental regulations existed, and no major conflicts of interest had
surfaced at the public interest leve1. However, in the late 1930s a
conflict. between the oil companies and the fishermen erupted over the
effects of dynamite blasting used in seismographic work. The fishermen
claimed that the blasts were killing fish and oysters. Because of the
Department of Conservation's commitment to protect and preserve the
resources of the state, they were forced into the position of settling
this dispute. The department conducted some research and formulated a
set of rules and regulations that allowed both sides to continue work-
ing in the same area.

In 1938 the Soil and Water Conservation Committee was created. Water-

shed projects sponsored by the committee have had a pronounced effect
on the coastal region. Each watershed project is designed to provide
more efficient drainage of agricultural lands for purposes such as
flood control and irrigation. This is accomplished by constructing
ditches and maintaining stream channels, which results in the loss of
swamp and marsh lands. The Soil and Water Conservation Committee has
the power to approve or disapprove watershed projects, basing its
decisions on economic cost-benefit analyses.

The history of flood control in Louisiana dates back to the early l700s
when the French ruled the region. The first levee builders were the
farmers along the Mississippi River and Bayou Lafourche, In dividing
lands along these waterways, the french adopted the "arpent system," in
which a tract of land commonly 8 arpents �,670 feet! wide and 40 ar-
pents  8,350 feet! deep fronting on the river was deeded to each farmer.



It was the landowner's responsibility to clear and drain his land and
construct levees along the river  Kniffen 1968!. This system proved
unworkable. The landowners thought it unjust; they resented having to
pay the entire bill for the stretch of levee on their land. Conse-
quently the levee system was improperly maintained until the 1850s when
levee districts were created. These districts are today the basic
units for levee maintenance and flood fighting  Cowdrey 1971!.

The year 1882 was a landmark year for flood-control interests. A
severe flood forced Congress to vote large sums of money to the newly
created Mississippi River Commission  part of the Corps of Engineers!
for building levees. No provision in the Constitution allowed the
federal government to perform works of flood control, but Congress
justified its action in that levee crevasses caused shoaling of the
river's channel and thus retarded navigation. For the first time the
flood problem along the entire river was tackled.

In 1940 the Department of Public Works and the Stream Control Commission
were created. The Department of Public Works inherited flood control
responsibility from the Board of Public Works and the Board of Engineers.
The latter two agencies and the Planning Commission, the Housing Commis-
sion, the Louisiana Flood Control and Water Conservation Commission,
the Board of Control of the New Basin Canal and Shell Road, the Aero-
nautics Commission, and the Louisiana Flowage Right Commission were
merged into the new Department of Public Works. These agencies were
combined to increase efficiency of operations and eliminate overlap and
duplication of effort. The overall functions of the department include:

~ Planning, designing, constructing, and operating levees, canals,
dams, locks, spillways, reservoirs, drainage systems, irrigation
systems, aeronautical facilities, housing developments, inland
navigation projects, flood control projects, and other public works.

~ Rendering engineering advisory services to local governmental sub-
divisions and special districts including port and terminal districts
and levee districts.

~ Fostering the maintenance, improvement, and extension of the intra-
coastal canal system and its feeders.

e Initiating, sponsoring, and implementing all waterway projects
with Louisiana.

~ Draining marshlands and overflow lands within the state for the
purpose of controlling floods and allowing use of the lands for
agriculture.

~ Issuing rules and regulations concerning activities within its
jurisdiction.

In addition, the Department of Public Works reviews all proposed Soil
Conservation Service and Corps of Engineer projects for adequacy of



design. It also investigates all drainage structures proposed by the
Department of Highways as to their capacity to meet the drainage cri-
teria of the Public Works Department.

The Stream Control Commission  SCC! was created to handle water pollu-
tion problems in the state. It is an ex-officio, non-budgeted agency.
The chairman of the commission is the Director of Wildlife and Fisher-

ies  the Department of Conservation in 1940!, and he enforces the laws,
rules, and regulations of the Stream Control Commission. Being non-
budgeted, the commission also relies on the Water Pollution Control
Division of the Wildlife and Fisheries Commission to serve its needs.

By law the SCC is given jurisdiction over waste disposal into lakes,
streams, rivers, and coastal waters. The SCC during the middle 1940s
was challenged in court by a Texas oil company in an attempt to halt
the enforcement of waste disposal regulations. The U.S. Supreme Court
upheld the Louisiana pollution law, and today the Stream Control Corn-
mission is the principal state agency for handling water pollution
problems. Passage of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act  FWPCA!
Amendments of 1972 tightened control of waste discharges. Not only
must an applicant get a discharge permit from the SCC, it must also get
a permit from the EPA. The latter permit is not a permit to dump, but
it constitutes approval of the applicant's scheduled program of pollu-
tant discharge abatement whereby all harmful discharges will be elimin-
ated by 1985. The SCC may require the EPA permit to specify limita-
tions exceeding federal guidelines, even though the EPA administers the
federal permit.

Tn 1944, the Department of Wildlife and Fisheries and the Forestry
Commission split from the Department of Conservation. The Department
of Conservation retained power to handle only those matters pertaining
directly to mineral resources, whiLe the Department of Wildlife and
Fisheries was granted the power to protect, conserve, and propagate the
wildlife of the state, including wild game and non-game animals, oysters,
fish, and other aquatic Life. The Forestry Commission was established
to deal with forestry practices.

At about the same time that Wildlife and Fisheries was separated from
the Department of Conservation, a crisis arose once again over seismic
work. The use of floating charges as recommended in the first rules
and regulations was creating trenches and spoil banks along the water
bottoms, and shrimp trawls were being damaged when they caught on these
banks. So the guidelines were changed to require that the dynamite
must be exploded in holes drilled to depths of 100 to 200 feet. This
option to tighten up or loosen the guidelines as more information is
obtained marks the beginning of a pattern important to present-day
management policies.

The Department of Conservation has several objectives in conserving the
state's mineral, oil, and gas resources:

~ Enforce rules and regulations



~ Make inquiries and investigations to determine whether resources
are wasted and take necessary actions to prevent it

~ Require reports showing the location of all oil and gas wells

~ File well logs and other drilling records

~ Limit and prorate the production of oil and gas for the prevention
of waste

~ Grant permits for the building and operation of plants to burn
natural gas and carbon black

Most of the Department of Conservation's work is concentrated in the
coastal zone because of the large amount of oil and gas activity in the
marshes, bays, and offshore areas. The department prescribes rules and
regulations that cover drilling, well abandonment, water pollution  by
oil and gas field wastes and brine!, production comingling  so as to
allow fewer production platforms and facilitIes!, well spacing, dual
completions, and other exploration and production activities. In its
water pollution control activities, the department's Division of Water
Pollution Control works in cooperation with the Stream Control Commis-
sion. In offshore areas, the department shares jurisdiction with the
Stream Control Commission, Wildlife and Fisheries Commission, the
Department of Health, and the Air Control Commission.

The Forestry Commission does not play a large role in management within
the coastal area because of the general lack of forests in the region.
Also, the Forestry Commission's functions are mainly fire prevention
and public education concerning the value of forest conservation. The
agency does cooperate with the Wildlife and Fisheries Commission, the
Parks and Recreation Commission, the Department of Public Works, the
Planning Office, the Louisiana State University Cooperative Extension
Service, and others.

With creation of the Mineral Board in 1936, another problem occurred in
the coastal area. Under the Constitution, the Department of Wildlife
and Fisheries had control over water bottoms in the state, including
the right to lease these areas to oyster fishermen. In 1936 the Mineral
Board began to lease state-owned land, including water bottoms, for
development and production of minerals, oil, and gas. Problems arose
when oil leases, which are large rectangular areas, overlapped oyster
leases. Both leases were legal under state regulations. It remained
that Wildlife and Fisheries was the only agency that was in a position
 and willing! to settle the argument. Part of the argument centered
around repeal of a previous law that required oil companies to settle
disputes with the fishermen before they moved onto an overlapping oil
and oyster lease. In 1950 the statutes were revised and, without an
open hearing, the law was repealed. The new law allowed the oil com-
pany to offer a reparation to the oysterman; and, if he refused it, the
oil company could proceed to install its rig before final court settle-
ment. The argument was resolved when Wildlife and Fisheries persuaded



the Mineral Board to stipulate in its leases that any operations on
oyster or fishing areas had to be cleared through Wildlife and Fisheries.
Also, the company had to follow rules and regulations set up by the
Department of Wildlife and Fisheries. This type of interaction was
occurring prior to inauguration of the state's present system of per-
mitting  Lyle St. Amant, pers. comm.!.

Wildlife and Fisheries was also forced to assume active jurisdiction
over water pollution by the oil companies. During the 1920s and even
through the 1940s there was no stream control or pollution control. By
the mid 1940s the entire Barataria Bay complex was extensively affected
by oil pollution  Lyle St. Amant, pers. comm.!. At about the same
time, severe oyster mortality occurred and the oystermen accused the
oil companies and sued. Studies  Owen 1955, Mackin and Wray 1952,
Mackin and Hopkinson 1961! indicated that oil was not directly the
cause, and the case was eventually settled out of court. Later studies
showed that the worst effects of oil on oysters are a bad taste and
odor, which makes them unsuitable for market  Mackin and Sparks 1959,
Blumer et al. 1970!. This involvement led to Wildlife and Fisheries'
development of guidelines on. oil containment and drilling mud disposal.

In 1946 the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act Amendment, basically an
environmental law, was passed. This act called for consultations with
the Fish and Wildlife Service and the head of the state agency that
exercises administration over state wildlife resources prior to the
work of any agency attempting to impound, divert, or deepen a stream or
other water body for any purpose. Wildlife and Fisheries Commission
then had employees in the coastal area who were working with oyster and
marsh problems as well as the environmental coordination problem. They
began to intermesh the two problems, and from that they basically
developed the present environmental approach to wetlands management in
this state.

In 1952, the Louisiana Constitution created the Louisiana Wildlife and
Fisheries Commission  LWFC; then called Wild Life and Fisheries! in
place of the old Department of Wildlife and Fisheries. The new commis-
sion was created to formulate policies and evaluate effectiveness of
all policies, plans, rules, regulations, and procedures for management
of living resources in the state.

Around 1958 LWPC determined that to administer their environmental

responsibilities they had to work with the Corps of Engineers on permit
procedures. By this time, the Corps of Engineers, under authority of
the River and Harbor Acts of 1899 and 1902 was issuing permits for
projects relating to filling, dredging, erecting of structures, and
dumping refuse in navigable waters. Through various court determina-
tions, the term "refuse" had been broadened to include waste products
as well as commodities having economic value such as oil or gasoline.
However, the system of review and enforcement had not developed to the
point where environmental concerns played an important role in the
management process  Clotworthy 1976!. The LWFC obtained a commitment

10



f rom the Corps that allowed them an opportunity to review the permits,
and, in effect, write "letters of no objection."

Just before the Corps agreed to coordinate permit requests with LWFC
another step toward environmental management and effective water pollu-
tion control took place. This was the Federal Water Pollution Control
Act of 1956, which required the Corps to consider the effects on fish
and wildlife of any project in enforcing the Refuse acts.

Subsequently the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969  NEPA!
declared that all agencies of the federal government must give appro-
priate consideration to environmental values in decision-making. Later
in 1969, the Zabel v. Tabb decision required the Corps of Engineers to
consider environmental matters as mandated by NEPA.

In 1972 the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments granted the
Environmental Protection Agency primary responsibility for cleaning up
the nation's waters. In establishing EPA's authority, Section 402 of
the FWPCA transferred the permit program from the Corps of Engineers,
which had held jurisdiction over discharges since enactment of the
River and Harbor Act in 1899. The new permit program was known as the
National Pollutant Discharge Eliminations System  NPDES!. Under this
program any person proposing a point source discharge of a pollutant in
navigable waters must first obtain an NPDES discharge permit. In using
this program as a management tool, EPA is attempting to clean up the
nation's water by the eventual control of major point sources  Clot�
worthy 1976! .

Section 404 of the FWPCA left the responsibility of issuing permits for
the discharge of dredge and fill material into U.S. navigable waters
with the Corps of Engineers  Clotworthy 1976!. Navigable waters in
this law are defined as all waters of the United States. Despite
passage of this law, the Corps continued to follow the navigable waters
definition  waters shoreward to the high water mark! as set forth by
the 1899 River and Harbor Act. Then in March 1975, the U.S. District
Court for the Diatritt of Columbia iu NRDC v. ~Callawa ordered the
Corps to regulate dredge and fill activities in all the navigable
waters as def ined by the 1972 law. The Corps responded with a three-
phase program which will culminate 1 July 1977, at which time its
jurisdiction will extend to all waters of the United States. Areas
that are periodically flooded to the extent that aquatic vegetation can
grow will fall under the Corps's jurisdiction  Clotworthy 1976!. Other
examples of dredge and fill permitting include:

~ Site development fills for recreational, industrial, commercial,
residential, or other uses

~ Causeways or road fills

~ Dams or dikes

~ Artificial islands

11



e Property protection and/or reclamation devices such as riprap,
groins, seawalls, breakwaters, and bulkheads

~ Beach nourishment

I Levees

o Sanitary landfills and backfills

Exempted are normal farming practices such as plowing, cultivating,
seeding, and harvesting. Also exempt are such farm practices as terra-
cing, land leveling, and check dam construction. Damming of major
streams, diking, and discharge of dredged or fill material in wetlands
associated with farm practices require permits. Since this section
�404! was enacted, the number of permit applications has almost dou-
bled  Lyle St. Amant, pers. comm.!.

The Corps of Engineers is responsible for managing federal. public works
such as navigation and flood control projects, as well as for granting
permits for prIvate interests and other governmental units. Environ-
ment Impact Statements  EIS! are required  since the NEPA legislation!
for all major federal actions significantly affecting quality of the
human environment.

Stresses on the environment are not adequately understood for the
purpose of permit decision-making. Especially needed is knowledge
concerning the synergism of a project or projects of a similar nature
within a given area and the combined impacts from multiple-uses. All
projects should be considered together in cases where the combined
effect of several small projects may be greater than a large single
project. A method for systematically analyzing cumulative impacts has
yet to be developed.

At present, permit requests are submitted directly to the New Orleans
District Corps of Engine'ers. The Corps makes an immediate preliminary
determination as to whether an EIS is required but it reserves the
option to reverse this decision if warranted by new information or
public concern, In the simplest case � where an EIS is not needed � the
Corps sends out public notices to a large number of people and agencies
within the state. Notices are also sent to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service, the National Marine Fisheries Service, and the Environmental
Protection Agency. The applicant must obtain "letters of no objection"
from the Department of Public Works, Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries
Commission, the Stream Control Commission, and the local governing body
 town or parish, levee district, or port commission, for example!.
Even if no objection to the proposed project is raised by the public or
any agency, the Corps of Engineers can deny a permit approval based on
its own objection  Charles Decker, USACOE, pers. comm.!.

When an EIS is required, further processing of the permit is suspended
until the study is completed. The Corps prepares the EIS, but the
applicant is required to submit data and may be assessed for preparation
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expenses. Some applicants withdraw their requests when they learn that
an EIS is required and that delays of a year or more may ensue. The
permit may be refused if the EIS shows that the work would be environ-
mentally harmful, in which case the applicant would have lost both time
and money  Wiley Hunt, USACOE, pers. comm.!.

Public hearings or meetings are sometimes called by the District Engi-
neer to allo~ interested parties to express their views and present
pertinent data to aid in evaluating the permit application. The Dis-
trict Engineer must consider holding a publi.c hearing when requested by
any party who may be affected by approval of the permit. This applies
to Sec. 404 permits only. The District Engineer may decide against
holding a hearing if he determines that the likelihood of additional
information being presented is slight  Charles Decker, USACOE, pers.
comm.!.

At one time blanket permits were granted to oil companies allowing them
to carry out any operation within a given location. Such permits are
no 1onger granted in areas with extensive wetlands although they may be
obtained for open water situations, such as offshore areas and large
bays. Even then, the company must present written notice of each
intended activity for approval. This notice does not go through a
public review, but the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the National
Marine Fisheries Service, and the Environmental Protection Agency are
given 15 days to review the proposed action and present objections if
they desire  Wiley Hunt, pers. comm.!. Also, the blanket permittee
must obtain letters of no obj ection from the state agencies mentioned
above and, in many cases, the parish governing body. About ten of the
parishes require oil companies to furnish information on each item of
work under a blanket permit for their review. Several of the parishes
even have permit programs of their own for some of these activities
 Charles Decker, USACOE, pers. comm.!.

A new type of permit presently coming into use is the general permit
for certain clearly described categories of work. After a general
permit is granted, individual activities wi.thin these authorized cate-
gories do not require separate permits. For example, consider the many
miles of highways in the wetlands of Louisiana. Any maintenance work
by the Department of Highways requires a permit from the Corps under
the established system. But with one general permit, the Highway
Department will be able to perform most maintenance work without having
to re � apply to the Corps  Wiley Hunt, USACOE, pers. comm.!.

Along with the Corps of Engineers, the U.S. Coast Guard has some juris-
diction in navigable waters. In 1966 the Secretary of Transportation
was granted authority to approve locations and plans for bridges and
causeways across navigable waterways. Then in 1967 this authority was
passed down go the Commandant of the Coast Guard. There is still some
state agency interaction  bridge and causeway decisions! stemming from
requirements of the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act. An applicant
must include with the permit request copies of letters from the
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appropriate state agencies showing that proposed construction will not
violate water quality standards of the state.

The Coast Guard consults with the Corps when any significant restriction
of passage through or under a bridge is contemplated or when a waterway
is to be temporarily closed. The District Commander of the Coast Guard
sends notices of applications for permits for bridge or causeway con-
struction, modification, or removal, to the District Engineer of the
Corps of Engineers. The Corps in return sends notices of applications
for permits for other structures on dredge and fill work to Coast Guard
District Commanders.

Even before the Federal Water Pollution Control Act  FWPCA! and the
question of cumulative impact analysis arose, there was a growing
awareness in Louisiana that the biologic and economic productivity of
the coastal zone was being imperiled by fragmented management, improper
development, and lack of systematic research. In 1971, the governor
established the Louisiana Advisory Commission on Coastal and Marine
Resources to investigate the situation. This commission was composed
of ten members, including a balanced representation among coastal
landowners, conservationists, oil and gas developers, agriculturists,
labor interests, state resource administrators, water transportation
interests, industrialists, fishermen, and academic scientists. Al-
though each commission member represents a special interest group, a
spirit of cooperation was readily achieved that led to effective
identification of public and state "best interest" in coastal zone
management. From their work, the Louisiana Wetlands Pros ectus was
published. This report includes over forty recommendations concerning
coastal needs and problems and forms the foundation for much of the
work presently being conducted in Louisiana under Sec. 305 of the
federal Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972.

The Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 was intended to give the state
the primary responsibility for determining land and water uses affect-
ing its coastal zone. This act is specifically designed to encourage
state and local groups to upgrade coastal management practices. The
coastal zone management program is formally submitted to the Secretary
of Commerce for approval. He then forwards it to the Office of Coastal
Zone Management  OCZM! within the National Oceanographic and Atmos-
pheric Administration  NOAA! for review. The associate administrator
who heads OCZM holds statutory responsibility for approving the plan
under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972. Once the program is
approved, the state has the authority for the management of the coastal
zone including the power to administer land and water use regulations,
control development, and resolve conflicts among competing uses  Hersh-
man 1975, Hershman and Mistric 1976!.

The Coastal Zone Management Act was broadened in 1976 to include, any
outer continental shelf  OCS! activity. Once a coastal state's manage-
ment plan is approved, any plan for exploration, development, or pro-
duction from an area leased under provisions of the OCS Lands Act will
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have to comply with the state's management plan. OCS activity includes
both offshore and onshore impacts.

Permit Trends

The permitting process has grown since its introduction with the passage
of the River and Harbor Act of 1899. Primary changes in the process
were brought about by the pollution controversy starting in the 1950s.
The passage of NEPA �969! and FMPCA �972! expanded the Corps of
Engineers' jurisdiction to wetland regions, increasing the number of
permits to be evaluated. As the permitting process developed LWFC and
other state agencies have become involved through their writing of
"letters of no objection" to permit requests.

To obtain some information on the number and location of permit re-
quests, permit records from LWFC for the years 1970 and 1974 were
analyzed. Distribution and intensity of permits were determined by
plotting locations on 1:250,000 orthophotomosaics  Fig. 2-15!. The
number of permits in 1974 �,259! increased greatly over 1970  972!,
likely reflecting passage of Sec. 404 of the FWPCA.

All the available permit information was put into a computer compatible
format for easy reference.  It was assumed that all permit transac-
tions were completed.! Permits were categorized as follows:

~ Pipeline activities--installation and maintenance.

~ Oil company dredge and fill activities--canals, maintenance
dredging, drainage.

~ Oil company drilling activities � gas lift lines, well jacket
installation, platform, keyways.

~ Oil company construction activities--bulkheads, piers, docks,
wharves, levees, cable crossing.

~ Slanket permits.

~ Non-petroleum dredge and fill activities--canals, maintenance
dredging.

~ Non-petroleum construction activities- � bulkheads, docks, repairs,
levees, boatsheds, pilings, wharves.

~ Others--such as seismographic work.

Data by parish and activity are presented in Table l. In Table 2, the
data is grouped according to the type of land affected by each activity.
Dredge and fill, drilling, and non-petroleum construction activities
had the greatest change in permit numbers. Again, this increase proba-
bly represents the expanded jurisdiction that the Corps now has under
Sec. 404. From Figures 2 through 15 and Table 1, show that areas where
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Table 2. Number and type of permits by year and land type.

Dryland Water
1970 1974 1970 1974Activity

2 10

3 9

1 2

2 2

2 24

17

Number of blanket permits

Oil company pipeline

Oil company dredge and fill

Oil company drilling

Oil company construction

Non-petroleum dredge and fill

Non-petroleum construction

Seismographic

Wetland

1970 1974

8 8

40 79

113 267

77 144

4 13

4 13

24 116

2 2

100 84

181 243

63 223

257 715

12 49

9 33

62 213

4 6
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91 F00

29 30 Fig. 6. Location and intensity of permit activity in the Terrebonne Basin
Management Unit, 1970. The numbers and symbols on the map
represent the number of permits processed.
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9I '00 90" 30

29' 30 Fig. 7. Location and intensity of permit activity in the Terrebonne Basin
Management Unit, 1974. The numbers and symbois on the map
represent the number of permits processed.
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Fig. 8. Location and intensity of permit activity in the
Atchafaiaya River Management Unit, 1970. The
numbers and symbols on the map represent the
number of permits orocessed.

24



Fig. 9 Location and intensity of permit activity in the
Atchafalaya River Management Unit, 1974. The
numbers and symbols on the map represent the
number of permits processed.
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Fig. 10. Locatian and intensity of permit activity in the Vermilion Basin
Management Unit,1970. The numbers and symbols an the map
represent the number of permits processed.
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Fig. 11. Location and intensity of permit acbvity in the Vermilion Basin
Management Unit, 1974. The numbers and symbols on the map
represent the number of permits processed.
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Fig. 12. Location and intensity of permit activity in the Merrnentau Basin
Management Unit, 1970. The numbers and symbols on the map
represent the number of permits processed.
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Fig. 13, Location and intensity of permit activity in the Mermentau Basin
Management Unit, 1974. The numbers and symbois on the map
represent the number of permits processed.
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the most activity takes place lie in St. Mary, Terrebonne, Lafourche,
Jefferson, and Plaquemines parishes. These parishes also represent
areas of extensive marshlands and high fishery yields.

Concentration of permits in Terrebonne and Barataria management units
 hydrologic units! is indicative of the amount of oil and gas activity
in the region. Approximately half of the state's crude oil and natural
gas production is derived from the coastal zone. Of this, 28 percent
of the natural gas comes from these two management units.

Analysis of permitting by activity category and land or water type is
shown in Table 3. The greatest percentages of permits were issued for
activity involving wetland and water environments.

The amount of land converted to water � -as indicated by the permitting
transaction--is represented in Table 4.  Once a permit is issued it is
not known whether the activity requested actually occurred.! For the
year 1970, if all permits issued resulted in completed projects, some
244.6 acres of land would have been converted from land to water. The
figure for 1974 is 2,835 acres.
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Table 3. Permitting activity by land type, 1970 and 1974.

No. of

Permits

1970

Total 972 2,259

32

Pipeline activities
wetland

dryland
water

Petroleum dredging activities
wetland

dryland
water

Petroleum drilling activities
wetland

dryland
water

Petroleum construction activities

wetland

dryland
water

Blanket per~its
wetland

dryland
water

Non-petroleum dredging activities
wetland

dryland
water

Non-petroleum construction activities
wetland

dryland
water

Other activities

wetland

dryland
water

40

2

181

113

3

63

77

1

259

4

0

12

9
0

99

24

2

62

No. of
Permits

1974

74

8

250

263

7

230

139

2

720

13
2

49

8

0

84

13

2

33

112

21

220



Table 4. The conversion of land to water by dredging activities, 1970
and 1974.

1974

 sq. ft!
1970

 sq. ft.!Parish

66,000

458,100

16,653,539 sq. ft. l23,560,014 sq. ft.Total

11,478,125. 3 sq. m990,779.1 sq. m

244.6 acres* 2,835.2 acres*

*These estimates are low since not all of the dredging applications gave
the dimensions of the area to be dredged.
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Cameron

Calcasieu

Vermilion

Iberia

St. Mary
St. Martin

Assumption
Terrebonne

Lafourche

Plaquemines
St. Bernard

Orleans

St. Tammany
St. John the Baptist
Jef f erson

St. James

Ascension

Livingston
St. Charles

Gulf of Mexico

Iberville

St. Landry

152,500
113,300
654,850
872,750
468,350
873,225
227,500

1,928,900
268,460

1,597,500
663,504
517,000
1765250

1,534,850
80,500

3,466,208
1157900

1,530,350
1,735,910
1,433,119

26,184,000
176,610

749517,984
6,261,555
4,942,000

554,000
220,000

14,800
120,250

1,038,110

17,450
1.4, 625

478,500
260,000
431,883

46 760





Changes Mandated. by
the New Constitution

The Louisiana Constitution, enacted in 1974 ca1.1s for combining all
departments, offices, agencies, and instrumentalities into twenty
departments. Twelve of the twenty departments are new, created by Act
513 of the 1976 legislature. Figure 16 illustrates some of the new
departments and their responsibilities. After 1 3uly 1977, seven
agencies will assume the responsibility formerly held by the twenty-
four agencies shown in Figure I.

Of the new departments, Natural Resources and Wildlife and Fisheries
will exercise the most authority in matters dealing with the coastal
zone. As it is presently understood Natural. Resources will be respons-
ible for the conservation, management, and development of water, miner-
als, timber, and other natural resources of the state, as well as for
the administration and supervision of state lands. To carry out these
duties Natural Resources has been divided into four offices: Conser-

vation, Mineral Resources, State Lands, and Forestry. The Office of
Conservation's duties include the regulation and conservation of state
natural resources that are not within the jurisdiction of other state
departments. Conservation of the state's gas and oil resources; pro-
motion and encouragement of exploration, production, and refining
efforts for oil, intrastate gas, and other hydrocarbons; the control
and allocation of energy supplies; and the lease or construction of
intrastate pipeline systems are some of its other duties. The Office
of Mineral Resources will lease state lands and water bottoms for the

development and production of minerals, oil, and gas. The Office of
State Lands will administer and supervise all state lands; the Office
of Forestry will perform the duties relating to the practice of forestry,

The Departmeht of Wildlife and Fisheries will control and supervise all
wildlife programs of the state  including fish and other aquatic life!.
Whereas the Division of Oysters, Water Bottoms and Seafoods of the
Wildlife and Fisheries Commission now handles problems in the coastal
area, the 1974 Constitution called for creation of an Office of Coastal
and Marine Resources within the department. This office will administer,
operate, and enforce all programs, including research, relating to
oysters, water bottoms, and seafoods. Other duties inctude �! regu-
lation of the oyster, shrimp, and marine fishing industries, �! leasing
of and regulation of the use of water bottoms for the cultivation and
propagation of oysters and for the dredging of shells, sand, gravel,
and fill materials, �! regulation of seismic operations, �! licensing
of vessels engaged in the industry, �! establishing and ~aintaining
oyster seed grounds, and �! control of the shrimp fishery and shrimp
industry in the state, including the licensing of people engaged therein,
The office will also be responsible for water pollution control and
prevention and will be particularly responsible for the control of
waste disposal into waters of the state or any tributaries or drains
flowing into these waters. The regulation of drainage of salt water
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M O cA
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z

AGENCIES

Department of Commerce

Department of Culture,
Recreation. and Tourism

Department of Health and
Human Resources

Department of Natural
Resources

Department of Transporta-
tion and Development

Department of Wildlife
and Fisheries

Department of Agriculture

Fig. 16 Responsibilities of selected state agencies in Louisiana after 1 July 1977.
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and other noxious substances into natural streams of the state is also
included in its duties.

During the 1976 session the Louisiana Legislature reestablished the
Louisiana Coastal Commission  LCC! and directed LCC to propose legis-
lation concerning coastal management to the Joint Natural Resources
Committee on or before 1 March 1977  Act 582, 1976!.
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Summary

The present permitting policies in the state constitute the primary
efforts for maintaining environmental controls, These evolved largely
through conflicts between water and land use practices and fishery
concerns. Through initiatives taken by LWFC, the agency became a party
to the permitting procedures administered by the Corps of Engineers.
Even though environmental impact statements  EIS! are required on some
projects, the permitting process hardly constitutes an effective plan-
ning and management program. The need for an effective coastwide arrd
local management program to institute a long range multiple use planning
and management effort is critical.

Permit records analyzed for 1970 and 1974 are indicative of the large
number of permits processed, their geographic concentrations, and the
use activities that the permits represent. Oil and gas activities in
Terrebonne Parish and Barataria Basin constitute the heaviest. concen-

tration of permit requests. Long-term trends cannot be interpreted
from records for only two years, but they do indicate the intense
activity in the wetlands. Although oil and gas production is declining,
this activity will continue for several years. The possibility exists
that gas production can be increased by tapping gas-saturated geo-
pressured waters at great depths below the marsh surface in the Terre-
bonne � Barataria basins area. If this potential is developed, permit-
ting will likely accelerate.

The Louisiana coast is tremendously productive, diverse, and complex.
It produces abundant fisheries and wildlife harvests that are heavily
dependent upon one-year classes of estuarine organisms such as shrimp,
oysters, menhaden, muskrat, nutria, and waterfowl. The area is truly
unique. This potential is not present an either the East or West
coasts of the United States. This fishery and wildlife production is
heavily dependent upon nutrient-producing marshlands. The loss of
marshes results in diminished production of nutrients available ta
support the estuarine food chain that includes shrimp and other annually
produced commercial species.

Land lass from coastal retreat, rapid rates of deterioration in the
brackish and saltwater marshes, saltwater intrusion from the Gulf, and
increasing volumes of oxygen-starved, polluted waters in the inner
estuaries are placing stresses on the productivity potential. The
environment is remarkably resilient; with proper planning and management
high productivity and multiple uses can continue.
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RULES AND REOULATIONS
TILIe ~avigs50Ir slid Navlge bla Watera

CHAPTER II � CORPS OF ENGINEERS,
DEPARTMENT OF THE ARslY
PART ~DLslNISTRATIYE

PROCEDURE
Permits for Activities In Navigable Waters

or Ocean Waters
On Mav e, 1975, the Department of the

Army, acting through the Corps O  Engi-
ne ra. pub!L'hcd four alternative pro-
posed regula iona in response to the or-
der of the United States District Court
for the District of Columbia in fVRDC v,
Cri iarcav. et al.. F. Supp. - . 7
KILC 1784.  D.D.C., March 27, 1975! .
Each of the four alternative proposed
regulations pertained to the regula ion,
by the Corps Of Engineers, of those ac-
uvitiea invOlving the dizCharge Of
dredged or fill material In navigable
waters pursuant, to section 404 of the
Federal Water Pollution Control Act
Amendments of 1972  hereinafter re-
ferred to as the FWPCA!. Each of these
al;ernstIVes offered an administrative
definition of the term "navigable waters"
for public review and commenL ae well as
a definition of the terms "flII material"
and "dredged material" and varying pro-
cedures to Implrment the regulatory per-
mit program under SecLlon 404 of the
F'A PCA.

OVer 4,500 COmments Were reCelVed in
response to this regulation, Those re-
stonding to the regulation included a
large number of Governors; members of
Congress; Federal. State, and local agen-
cies; environmental orgs,iizations; com-
mercial. Industrial. and 'a7!de organiza-
L ans, port authorltiea; agricultural or-
ganizations; and individual members of
the public A large numtM r Of these com-
n.ents addressed the iz.ue of whether
there should or should not be a Federej
p. amlt program to regulate the discharge
of dredged or flII material In nsv!gable
waters i defined in the F%'PCA as "vraters
of the Exited States"! isther than the
particu!sr provisions ln the four alterna-
ti;e proposed regula Iona under review.
b any comments appeared to be re-
sponses to the wide spread news coverage
of the proposed regulation.

Th acecomments vrhlch did address aub-
stani',vr aspects of the reguiation were
hs'.p ui in ireeting the dual purposes of
the I'%PCA. First. the development of a
worksb<e program; and, second, the
needs of water qua!ity, The regulation
hss c!arlflcd Ijie activities whkh are in-
cluded iu the program snd hss incorpo-
ra,ted admir&trative mechanisms to les-
sen the unpacts of the regulation on
a fec ed Federal and State agencies, and
on the public. To further refine the pro
gram the Corps will agin need the help
o  tl;e public snd of State snd Federal
agencies in identifying activities snd
bodies of wster that can be excluded
faen the Smtlon 404 program without
adverse impact on the chemical, physi-
call, or biz:.ogicsI Integrity of the nation's
wste.rs

We look forWard to again Working
v:ith the pub! c and Lhe State and Fed-
eral agencies on these further changes.

Thc orps of Engineers wishes to take

this opportunity to exp~ Lta apprecia
zion LO eVery IndIVIduaf, Organjsatfpn.
and,governmental agency and represent-
ative that submitted oonunents during
this rule-making exerctse.

The Department of the Army. acting
through the Corps of Engineers. Is pub
Iishing herewith an interiin final regula-
tion which prescribes the policies, prac-
tice. and procedures to be fo!lowed in
the processing of Department of the
Army permits for activities In navigable
or ocean waters Including the d!acharge
of dredged or till material In navigable
waters. Interim final regulations are be-
ing published in order to begin Immedi-
ately to implemenL a permit program
under Section 404 of the FWpcA Ln those
wa erz which will be included in Lhe
Corps regulatory jurisdiction as a result
of the decision in 5IRDC v, Cafjaro ry.
However, while this regulation becomes
elfcctive July 25, 1975, there will be sn
additional comment period of 90 days ln
order that the public can comment fur-
ther on any of Its provisions. Thereaf ter,
these comments wiU be reviewed and the
regulation modified, If necessary,

The development of a permit program
to regulate the discharge of dredged rna-
terisi snd fill material in all waters of
the Vnited States has been the subject
of intensive discussions between the
Corps of Engineers and the Environ-
rnental protection Agency since the de-
cision ln NRDC V. Calla say. We have
worked together In an effort tO develop
a program that Is manageable, responsive
to the concerns of protecting vital na-
tional water resources from destruction
through Irresponsible and irreversible
decisions, and sensitive Io the of ten con-
flicting needs and desires of people who
uti I isa these resources, We have at-
tempted to create a program thar rec-
ognizes the need to Interweave all con-
cerns of the public � environmental,
social, and econonric � ln the decision-
msking process; that recognizes that
present limitations on manpower pre-
clude Its immediate implementation
throughout the country; and that we be-
lieve to be responsive to the overall ob-
ject ves and needs of the Federal Water
pollution Control Act to the extent that
the law new allaws.

We recognise that this program, In
lts eifort to protecL water quality to the
full extent of the commerce clause, wIII
extend Federal regulation over dis-
charges of dredged or fIII material to
many areas that have never before been
subJect, to Federal perm! ts or to this form
of water quality protecuon. We therefore
strongly urge the public tO review and
comment further on this interim final
regulation in order that it can be modi-
fied, where necessary and legally permis-
sible. to fujiy address your concerns, de-
sires, goals, and objectives. To assist you
in your analysis and understanding of
this regulation, representatives from the
COrps of Engineerz intend tO traVel
throughout the country during the next
90 days and conduct public hearings on
this regulation, We urge your participa-
tion In these hearings when they are
scheduled in your area.

As wa rn rve Into this new program, we
also urge your support and understand-
ing. To the extent that enforcement of
its provisions becomes necessary. the
Corps of Engineers intends to request
the Department of Justice and the En-
virorunental Protection Agency to take
appropriate action. However, we Intend
to pursue a reasonable enforccinent pro-
gram over these activities I.hat have
never before been sub!act to Pedi ral reg-
ulation, relying IniLially On sn Interuive
pubuc information Campaign to make
the public aware of the requirements of
Section 404 of the FWPCA, It Is our de-
sire snd intention to work closely with
the Departincnt of Justice snd the En-
vironmental Protection Agency to
achieve this purpose,

on May 9. 1975, the Environmental
Protection Agency, In conjunction with
the Department of the Army, puMshed
proposed guidelines for public comment
which are required by section 404 b! of
the FWPCA in the review of a permit
application for the discharge of dredged
or fiji material. It Is anticipated that final
guidelines . wIII be published about
August 15, 1975. During the interim. the
present procedurea will be utilized by
Corps District Engineers in the review
of permit, applications for the dtvchargc
of dredged or flll material in navigribia
waters,

There follows a brief dL<cusston of the
pertinent sections of this regulaLlon
which address the discharge of dredged
or fill material in navigable waters;

Prrra rraph  d! �!: This paragraph de-
fines the term "navigable waters" and In
so doing identifies those waters of the
United States which are subject to Cone
Jurisdiction under section 404 of the
FWPCA.

With respect to the coastal regions of
the country. Corps jurisdiction would ex-
tend to all coastal waters subject to the
ebb and flow of the tide shoreward to
their mean high water mark  mean
higher high water marL on the Paciflc
Coast! and also to all v: etlands, mudflats,
swamps, and similar areas which are con-
tiguous or adjacent to coastal waters.
This would include wetlands periodically
inundated by saline or brsckLsh vraters
that are characterized by the presence
of salt water vegetation capable of
growth and reproduction, and also wet-
lands  including marshes. shallows.
swamps and simUsr areas! that sre pe-
riodically inundated by freshwater and
normally characterized by Lhe prevalence
of vegetation that requires saturated soil
conditions for growth and reproduction.
Zn months to come, we intend to publish
a list of fresh, brackish, and sal , water
vegetation that can be used as one of
the indicators In determining the extent
Of Corpe jurtsdICtiun in these areaa,

With respect to the Inland areas of the
country, Corps jurtsdjction under Sec-
tion 404 of the FWPCA would extend to
aII rivers, lakes, and streams that are
navigable waters of the United States,
to all tributaries  primary, secondary,
tertiary, etc.! of navigable eaters of the
United States. and to a11 interstate
wassrs. In addition, Corps jurisdiction
would extend Lo those waters located en-
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tfyely within one state that are utUlxed by
interstate travelers for eater related rec-
reaehnsl purposes, or to remove ftsh for
sale in interstate commerce, or for indus-
trial pa~os or the production of axri-
cu!tural c~ties sold or transported
ln interstate c xnmerce, Corps juris Uc-
tion over Ihese water bc lies would extend
landward to their ordinary h!gh water
mark and up to their hesdws ere. as well
as to sU contiguous or adjacent wetlands
to these waters which are periodicaUy
Inundated by freshwater, brackish water,
or salt water snd are characterized by
the prevalence of aquanc vegctauon, as
described in the preceding paragraph,
that are capable of growth snd repro-
ducticn. Manmade canals wtuCh are nsv-
Igated by recreational or other craft sre
also included 'in this deflnIUon. Drain-
age and lrrlgaLion ditches have been
excluded.

We resnze that some ecologicafly val-
uable water badlea Or envlrunmentafly
damaging practioes may have been omit-
ted. To 1nsure that these waters ate also
protected, we have given the District En-
gineer dISCretlanary authelit>r te alSO
regulate them on a case by case basis.

Paragraph  di �!  ii>: Several addi-
tlonsI deflnitlons amplify the deflnttion
of navigable waters and are expressed in
this paragraph. "Ordinary high water
inark", used ss a rnessurernenL point to
determine the extent of Federal Jurisdic-
tion In Inland freshv:ster rivers, streaam,
and lakes Lhst do not have wetlands con-
tisuous or ad]scent to them, ls estab-
I!shed as that point, on shore which ls
inundated 25% of the time  derived by s
flow duration curve based  m available
water stage data>,

-Headwaters" has been deflned as the
point on a stream beyond which the flow
of the v-strr body is normally less than
five cubic feet per second, However. other
facto>., such ss the volume of flow and
point snd nonpoint source discharge
characteristics in the area win also be
cons!dered in determ!ning these limits.
Fins!iy, 'lakes" have been deflned to in-
Cliido sU natural bOdies oi water greater
than five acres in surface area and also
ail bod!es of standing water crested by
Impoun i>rig any navigable water. This
wou!d not include stock watering ponds
ai;d settling b~ins, other than those that
rc. uit from the Impoundment of a navi-
gable mater.

During the 90 dsy Comment per>ad.
the public Ls urged to carefuny review
these vanous deiinitions. paruCuiariy
wiih respect to "ordinary high waLer
mark,' "!ieadwaters," snd 'la!res' ard
furriish comments snd r..commended re-
vis!ons to ass!st in the development of s
flrial definition of this term that is con-
sistent with the goals sad obicctives of
the FWPCA to protect eater quality.

Paragraph  di  f!: The tenn "dredged
material" hss been defined to include
sx:y material that Is excavated or dredgsd
from any of the waters of the Unit sf
States Identifled ln the preceding para-
graphs. It would not include material
which 1s ob Csined from some oLher source
beyond a water of the United States. and
also would not Include materials pro-
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duced ln normal tanning. sUvacultuie,
and ranching activities such as plowing.
cultivating, seeding. and harvesting.

Paragraph �!�>i The term "db>-
charge of dredged material has been
added to the Usta of definitions ln an
effort to ciarify the types of activities
that tall under this term. Under Lh!a
definition. therefore, sny material which
is excavated or dredged from s navigable
water and then reintroduced through a
point source Into a uavlgablc water
would fsU under this term, The types of
activities encompassed by this term
would include Lhe depositing into navi-
gable waters of dredged material lf lt ls
plsCed alongside of a newly dredged
Canal which has been eXcaVated ln a WeL-
land area. It would also include mainte-
nance ot these canals if excavated mate-
rial ls placed ln navigable waters. Also
included Is the runoff or overflow from a
contained land or water disposal area.

The term "discharge of dredged ma-
terial" does not include the discharge of
poUutants into navigable waters that
occur during the subsequent land based
processing of dredged material extracted
for commercial use even though the op-
eration of extracting the materials itself
may require a permit from the Corps of
Englrieere  illder Seetlan 10 Of the Rival'
and Harbor Act of 1099. D~es of
materials trom }and based commercial
washing operations are regulated under
section 002 of the PWPCA.

Paragraph �>  8!.' The term "fUI rns-
terial" has been defined to mean sny
poflutant used to create ful ln the tradi-
tiOnal sense Of rep!sc!ng an aquauc area
with dry land or changing Lhe bottom
elevation of s water body for any pur-
pose. Again. materials resulung from
normal farrnlng, sUv cu! ture. and ranch-
Ing activities, such ss plowing, cu1Livat-
lng, seeding, and harvesting for the
production of food. fiber. snd forest prod-
ucts, would not fall within thts tenn.
Perm conservsUon practices such as ter-
racing, Check dsms and lsndleveflng
would alsq not be regulated unIess they
occur in navigable waters. In addition.
maintenance or emergency re ',onstruc-
Lion of existing structures such as dikes.
dams, or Ievees, will not be rcgulsLed.

Paragraph �>  y!: h new tenn "dis-
charge of flU material" has been added
to ident!fy the types of activities to be
regu'isted under section 404 of the
PPWC!L if, Snd only If. they are per-
forrned in a navigable water ss that term
has been defined in the regular/On Snd
discussed in the preceding paragraphs.
Those activities faUiug within thts
term include sttc development fUls for
recreational, Industrial, commercial, resl-
dentis1, and other usc.i; causeways or
road IUls; dsms snd dilies; artlflcisl Is-
lands; property protection >ind or recla-
mation devices such as riprap. groins,
seswslls, breakwaters, and buIkhesds
and 5U0; beach nourishment; leveesi
sanitary landfUIS; backflU required for
the placement of structures such ss sew-
age treatment facUities. Intake snd out-
fall pipes associated with power plants,
snd subaqueous utUILy lines; and arti-
ficial reefs.

Paragraph  e!�!: In vtaw ot msn
power and budgeLsry constraints lt ls
necessary that this program be phased
ln over a two year per!od. Provision for
such a phase-ln approach exbits 1n this
paragraph, Thus, under Phase I. this
regulation would become immediately
operative ln al} coastal waters snd con-
tiguous or adJacent wetlands ss weU as
In!and rivers, lakes and streams that are
nsvigsb!c waters of the United States
 which the Corps of Engineers is already
regulating> and their contiguous or ad-
!scent wetlands. In Phase II, which
would begin on July 1, 1970. we would
continue to regulate aU of those dis-
charges of dredged material occurring in
those waters Identifled ln Phase I. and
also begin to regulate discharges of
dredged or fUI material in primary tribu-
taries  the main stems of tributaries di-
rect!y connecting to navigable waters af
the United States!. their contiguous or
adjacent wetlsnCk, and sU lakes. Plnafly,
in Phase III, aU discharges of dredged or
5U material ln navigable waters would
be regulated af ter July I, 1977.

We believe that the initial thrust of
this phase-in program w!U enable the
protection of those wet!snd snd water
resources areas that are ln immediate
danger of being further destroyed
through unregulated development. As
we move to bnplemenL these phases. ae
wiU endeavor to uLUIse general categori-
cal permits to the maximum possible ex-
tent relying on individual permlL acLions
to regulate only those environmentafly
significant activities. We wiU also at-
tempt tO identify add>tie ial Categor>ea
of activities which can be cxc>uded st
a later date.

Discharges of dredged or fiU mstrrisl
that occur before a parti< uiar w:der laxly
felts under a partkulsr >ihs.w iirc per-
mitted by the rrgu!ati ai iil pars  l xpil
 ei�> li, provided ccrtaui prier,bid
condIL!ons are met before i!ie disrb~rgc
occurs. Included in the,c roi iiiuoiis is
the requirement tO Obts!n s S'-iie wstrr
quality ce*incation i or to»ave t»e Stoic
walVe its right to so certifyi snd Lbc
requirement to cerLify uniicr section 307
 c! �> of the Coastal Zone Management
Act of 1972 that the discharge wiU be
in comp!lance with an approved coastal
xone management i>rogrsrn. T7>is para-
graph does not sutomsticsliv exempt sU
discharges of dredged or fln material not
covered by a particular phase from the
permit log requirements of tbiS regula-
tion, for it still gives the District Engi-
neer the option of exercising jurL~dictlon
over sny activity involving the discharge
of dredged or fill material in those cases
where the activity will have a s!griiflcsnt
impact on the environment.

Paragraph. �! �!  iii>: This para-
graph "grandfathers" aU d!schsrges of
dredged or fiU material in waters other
than navigable waters of the United
States which were completed before the
date of this regulation an� also permILs
any discharge of dredged or fUI material
of less than 500 cubic yarCk which wss
commenced before the dsie of this regu-
lation and is completed within six
months. This 000 cubic yard exemption
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to the requirentenfs 0! this regulation
only pertains to a single and complete
pro>ect and would no4 encompass cu-
mulative discharges of dredged or Sll
material, each less than 000 cubic yards
in a large number of pmfecta which com-
prise Snd are associated with a complete
plan of development. The terin "com-
menced" as used in this paragraph is
satisfied if there has been some discharge
ot dredged or fill material at a specified
disposal site or the entering into a wrtt-
ten contract to do such before the date
of the regulation. The "grandfathering"
of these activities does not avoid the
legal requirement to comply with the
State Water quality certfftcatibn require-
ments of section 401 of the FWPCA or
to furnish a coastal sane management
cert ftcation. however.

Paragraph  e! �!   fp! .' This para-
grs.ph permits,   without the need for the
processing Of a individual permtt sppU
cauon through the procedures in the
regulation!, minor b ilkheads and fills
that are constructed fit waters other than
navigab'ie waters of >he United States
provided they are lewi than 500 feet tn
length. constructed fo ' property protec-
tion, and involve the discharge of less
than an average of one cubic yard per
running foot. However, while these types
of discharges are permitted through the
regulation. conditions xsve also bern un-
posed that must be met before the dts-
chsr ze can occur  including the need to
obtain s water quality certiflcs ,ion snd
turn sh a coastal zone management cer-
tification . In sddit an, the District
Eng neer can stiu exercise jurisdiction
over these activities in those cases where
he determines that the discharge wBl
have s significant unpsc   on the environ-
ment,

We believe that this administrative
mechanism of authorizing this type of
activity through the regulation Ls essen-
tial in order to make this program man-
ageable from a insnpower and resources
point of view, snd still protect the aquatic
environment. In sdd tion. it serves as a
mechanism to alleviate the administra-
tive burdens which are encountered in
the normal processing of individual per-
mits. To this end. we intend to rely
heavily on the general pubiic to bring to
the attention of the District Engineer
those minor bulkhead snd till activities
which, v;bile falling within the protec-
tion of th s paragraph, should be regu-
lated on s case by case basis.

Paragraph  e! �i: Activities of Fed-
eral agencies that involve the discharge
of dredged material or of fill material
into navigable waters sre not exempt
from the provisions Of this regulsuan,
Activities of the Corps of Engineers in-
volving such discharges are reviewed and
regulated pursuant to the policies and
procedures expressed in Title 33 of the
Code of Federal Regulations. Part
209.145.

paragraph  j! �!: We believe there is
considerable merit in hsvtng the States
become direc ly involved in the decision-
msking process to the maximum extent
possible under the ls,w. Indeed, many
states already have ongoing permit pro-
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grams which address many, and, ln some
cases alI, of fhe concerns which are ad-
~ ln the Corps decision-makinff
process. Three ways wGI be used to in-
volve the States in this declsloii-making
process. We have embodied these three
mechanisms in an effort to make the
program manageable and publicly ac-
ceptable, and in response to the over-
whelrning number of couunente which
supported the basic concept.

First, since each discharge of dredged
or fill material into a navigable water fs.
in effect, the diacharge of a pollutant
into the water, s State water quality cer-
tificauon is required unde  section 401
of the FWPCA before that discharge can
be lawfully undertaken. Provision has
therefore been made in the opening para-
graph of this section to indicate this legal
requirement. Thus. sny State may cause
the denial ot a section 404 permit lf it
chooses to deny a water quality certiilcs-
t on. S miler situations also exist in
those states with approved coastal zone
management planS; An individual in
states with such plans must also certify
that his activity wi U Comply with the s p-
proved plan. On the other hand, where
the state does not have such a certifica-
tion program or delays the processing
of its certification, we weal still begin to
process the section 404 permit,. In absence
of s tunely response i rom the State, the
section 404 permit will be processed to a
conclusion,

Second, we are mindful that many
states have existing permit programs to
regulate the same types of activities that
wiU be regulated through section 404 of
the FWPCA by the Corps of Engineers.
To the extent possible, it is our desire to
support the state in its decision. Thus.
where S state denies s permit, the Corps
will not issue s section 404 permit. On the
other hand, if a state flues a permit, the
Corps would not deny its perm t unless
there are overridipg national factors of
the public interest which dictate such
action, We believe ths , this type of situa-
tion csn be kept to a minbnum provided
the State's permit program hss buQt
into it the policies, procedures, goals,
requirements, snd. objectives embodied
in the Corps per nit program and the
national legislation which molded and
supports it. This would include. for ex-
ample, the concerns snd requirements of
the National Environmental Policy Act,
the Fish snd Wildlife Coordina ,ion Act.
the Endangered Species Act. the Coastal
Zone Management Act. and the FWPCA.
In view of this obiectlve, a section 404
permit will generally be issued following
a favorable State determtnation unless
overriding national factors of the public
interesz sre revealed during the final
processing of the section 404 permit *p-
Plicstion and provided the concerns, pol-
icies, goals, and requirements expressed
in the abcve Cited statuteS. the COrpS
policies, snd the guidelines have been
addressed. In those States without any
type of permit program to regulate the
types of activities envisioned by section
404. we believe that the objectives ex-
pressed in this subparagraph should give
them guidance in the formulation of

their respective prugr turn should they
choose to do so.

Elms, provision has been fnade ln
subparagraph  v! of this section to allow
the District Engineer to enter into an
I+reement with those Statee haVlng on-
going permit programs whtch would en-
able Joint processing of the Department
of the Army and the state permit appli-
cation to an independent conclusion by
each entity. This would include joint
public notices, ioint public hearings, and
the Joint development, review. snd snsly-
ste Of informatiOn which leads to the
anal deoision on a permit appliCstion.
We strongly encourage States to work
with our District Engineers in this effort
for we feel that this is a valuable mech-
anisni to make this program manageable
snd pubUcly acceptable as well ss a
means to avoid unnecessary duplicatton
of effort.

Paragraph  f! �!  fr!: We have also
adopted a procedure, found ln this para-
graph, to process general permits for cer-
tain clearly described categories. A gen-
eral permit once issued would preclude
the need for any further permit for
similar work and would prescribe condi-
tions to be foBowed ln the future per-
formance of such work. We hope this
mechanism wiB go far tn making our en-
tire regul  story program ~tra
tively manageable, and we will attempt to
use the general permit for many cate-
gories in Phases II and III prior to the
effective date ot those phases, We Intend
to urge our District Engineers to utilize
this mechardsm as often as possible. and
we request that those Federal agencies,
organizations, and members of the pub-
ic who review snd comment on public
notices for general permits do so ln a
spirit Of cOOperauon, constructive criti-
cism and suggestion.

During the next 90 days, comments
addressing this interim final regulation
should be submitted in writing to the
Chief of Engineers, Forrestal Building,
WashingtOn, D.C. 20314, ATTff: DAEN-
CWO-N,

It is hereby certUled that the economic
snd inflationary impacts ot this regula-
tion have been carefully evaluated in ac-
cord face with OhKB Circular A-107.

Dated: July 22, 1975.
Rosxsr B. Hncitss,

Colonel, Corps ol gapfneers, As-
sistant Chief. Construct oe-
Oprratknxs, directorate of
Civil Works.

g tN9.1%0 Perwiite for activities is  %st
gable%'sters or Ocean Waters.

 a! Pt rpose. Thfa regulation pre-
scribes the policy, practice, and procoture
to be followed by all Corps of Engineers
Installations and scttvMes tn connection
with applications for permits authorizing
structures snd worlr. ln or affecting nav-
igable waters of the United States. the
~ge of dredged or nil material into
navigable waters, snd the transportation
o! dredged material for the purpose of
dumping lt into ocean waters.

 b! Lama re fufrfr g at fhorfsaffo s of
sfrucfwes ot' tsorL  I! Section 0 ot the
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River and Harbor Act approved March 3,
1899 �0 Sts't. 1151; 33 U.S.C. 401! pro-
hfbits the construction of sny dam or
dike across any navigable water ot the
United States In the absence of Conem-
slonal consent snd approval of the plans
by the Chfef of Engineers and the Secre-
tary of the Army, Where the navigable
portions o! the wsterbody Ife wholly
within the limits of a single State, the
structure may be built under aulhorIty ot
the legislature of that State, it the loca-
tion and plans or any modiflcatton
thereof. are approved by the Chief of En-
gineers and by the Secretary of the Army,
The Instrument of authorization is desig-
nated s permiL. Section 9 also pertains to
bridges and csuseways but Lhe authority
ot the Secretary of the Army and Chief
of Engineers with respect to brIdges and
causeways was transferred to the Secre-
tary of Transportation under the De-
Partment Of TranspOrtatfon ACt On OC-
tober 18, 1966  80 SLat, 941, 49 U,S.C.
11658�!  A! !.

�! Section 10 ot the River and Harbor
Act approved 3 farch 3. 1899 �0 Stat.
1151: 33 U.B.C. 403! prohibits the un-
authO»IZed Obetrucuon or a!terat on Of
any navigable «ate» of the Un!ted States,
The construction of any structure ln or
over any navigable water of the United
States. the excavation from or depositing
of material In such waters. or the accom-
plishment of any other work sffectfng the
course, location, condition, or capacity
of such waters are unlawful unless the
«ork has been recommended by the Chfet
of Engineers and authorized by the Sec-
retary of the Army. The Instrument ot
authorization ls dcsimvnted a permit or
letter of permission. The authority of the
Secretary of the Army to prevent ob-
structrons to nevi»alton fn the nnv1gsble
waters ot the Uni! rd Slat  s wns extended
LO nrrtfiri:>r islands nnd Axed StruCtures
ior> led on the outer cnntrnenlni sheit by
se< tron 4<1'> of the <3uler Continental
Shelf Lands Acl of 1953 �7 Stat, 463;
43 U S.C. 1333  I! >,

�! Section 11 of th» River and Harbor
Act approved Mnrch 3. !899 �0 SLst.
1151; 33 U.B C. 404 > authorizes the Se fre-
tsry Of the Army tO establish harbor linee
channel <ard of which no piers, wharves,
bulkheads. or other works msy be ex-
tended or deposits made without approval
of the Secretary of t'h e Army. Regtrla-
tlons  ER 1145-2%04! have been pro-
mu!gated relative to Lh!s authority and
published at I 209 
0 By polfcy stated In
those regulations effective May 2'7, !970,
harbor hoes sre guidelines only for defln-
fng the offshore limits of structures turd
fl!ls Insofar ss they impact on nnvignt>ion
Interests. Except ss provided In para-
graph  e!  I! of this section below, per-
mits for worlr. shoreward ot those Uncs
must be obtained in accordance with sec-
tion 10 of the same AcL. cited above.

�! Section 13 of the River and Har-
bor Act aPproved March 3, 1899 �0 Stat.
1152; 33 U.S.C. 40'I! provides that the
Secretary of the Army. «henever the
Chief of Engineers determines that, an-
chorage and navigation will not be In-
jured thereby, may permit the ~e
ot rstuss into navigable waters. In the
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absence of s permit, such discharge of
refuse fs prohibited. While the prohfbl
tlon of this section. known ae the Refuse
Act, ls still ln effect, the permit authority
af the Secretary of the Army has been
superseded by the permit authority pro-
vided the Administrator, Environmental
Protection Agency, under sections 402
snd 405 of the Federal Water Pofjutfon
Control Act  PL 92-500. 88 Stat. 816, 33
U.S.C. 1342 snd 1345!.

�! Section 14 of the River and Har-
bor Aet approved March 3. 1699 �0
Stat, 1152, 33 U.B.C, 408! provides that
the Secretary of the Army on the recom-
mendstfon of the Chief of Engineers may
grant permission for the temporary oc-
cupation or use of any sea wall, bulkhead,
jetty, dike, levee. wharf, pter, or other
work built by the Un!ted States. This
permission will be granted by an appro-
priate real estate fnsLrurnent in accOrd-
ance with existing real estate regulations.

 8! Section I of Lhe River and Harbor
Act ot June 13, 1902 <33 Stat, 371; 33
U.S.C. 565> allows any persons or cor-
porations desiring to improve any nsvf-
gable river at their own expense snd risk
to do so upon the approval of the plans
and specifications by the Secretary of
the Army and the Chief of Engineers.
Improvements constructed under this
authority, v>htch are primarily fn Federal
project areas, remain subject, to the con-
trol and supervision of the Secretary of
the Army and the Chief of Fngineers.
The instrument of authorization
designated a permit.

�! Section 404 of the Federal Water
Pollrftfon COnfrol Act  PL 92-500, 86
Stat. 816. 33 U.S.C. 1344! authorizes the
S»ceetary ot the A»roy. acting through
the Chief of Engineers lo Issue permfks.
after notice and opportunity for public
hearings, for the discharge of dredged
or fill materi.<I In <> the navi,.able waters
st spec And dLspnssl rites. The se!ection
Ot drspasni sites ar!I be rn acCOrdanCe
with guidelines developed by the Admin-
istrator of the Environmental Protec-
tion Agency  FPA! ln conjunction with
the Secretary of the Army. Furthermore,
the Administrator catt prohibit or restrict
the use of sny dcflned ares as s disposal
site whenever he determines, after notice
snd opportunity for public hearings, that
the discharge of sich materials intO Such
areas «If l have sn unacceptable adverse
effect on municipal «ster supplies, shell
flsh beds snd flshery areas, wildlife or
recreational areas.

 8! Section 103 of the Marine Proteo-
Lion, Research and Sanctuaries Act of
1972  PL 92 � 532, 66 Stat. 1052, 33 U.S.C.
1413! nuthorIzes the Secretery Of tire
Army to issue permits, after notice and
opportunity for public hearings, for the
transportation of dredged material for
the purpose of dumping It fn ocean wa-
ters, However, similar to the EPA Ad-
ministrator's limiting authority cited fn
paragraph  b! �! of this sectior the
Administrator csn prevent the issuance
of a permit under thbr authority lf he
finds that the dumping of the material
will result ln an unacceptable adverse
bnpsct on munfcfpsI water supplies.

sheMsh beds, wildlife, 5sherfee or rec-
reational areas.

 9! The New York Harbor Aot ot
June 29, 1888. as amended �3 UB.C. 441
et seq.! provides far the issuance of per-

its by the Supervisors of the New York,
Baltimore and Hampton Roads Harbors
for the transportation upon and>>or dis-
charge in those harbors of s variety ot
materials including dredgings. sludge
and acid. The District E.rgrneers of New
York', Baltimore and Norfolk have been
designated the SupervLsors of these har-
bors, respectively. However. section 511
 b! of the Federal Water Pollution Con-
trol Act  PL 92-500. 88 Stat, 816! pro-
vides that the discharge of these mate-
rials into navigable waters shall be regu-
lated pursuant to that Act and not the
New York Harbor Act except as to the
egect on navigation and anchorage. In
addition, section 106 a! of the Marine
Protection. Research and Sanctuaries
Act of 1972  PL 92-532, 86 Stat. 1052!
provides that ajl permits for discharges
In ocean waters shaff only be Issued in
accordance with the Act atter April 23,
1973. Therefore, Lhe supervisors of these
three harbara win nO longer issue permits
under the authcrity of the New York
Harbor Act. as amen>fed, Inr frsrssporra-
tion and/or dischsrgr o> r!» sr matcriais.

 c! Related Iegf»n> nn, >1> See ron
401 of the Federal W;>L-r P.iiution C> n-
trol Act  PL 92-500, 86 .'.ta'.. gir>,
U.S.C. 1411! requires any applicant f<>r
a Federal license or permit tn rondo<.t
any activity w!rich msy result In n dis-
charge into navigable waters to oht.»tn
a eertitieation from the Blate in which
the discharge or sinn ex or w111 originate,
or, ff spproprlaLe, from the interstate
water pollution control ag»ncy having
jurisdiction over the navigable waters sL
the point where the dts> hnr»e origirrates
or will originate, that the <li>.<hnrge wfff
comply with thc n!>pi cable «diucnt Iirni-
tations and water qua!I y standards. A
certfflestfon obtained for the construc-
tion of any facility must also pertain Lo
the Subsequent Operat!On of the faCilfty.

�! Section 307 c!�> of the Coastai
Zone Management Act of 19'l2  PI 92-
583, 86 Stat. 
80, 1 6 U B C 1456<et �! !
requires any applicant for s Federal II-
cense or permit to conduct sn activity
affecting land or water uses fn the State' s
coastal zone to furnish a certfflcstion
that the proposed activity will comply
with the State's coastal rone manage-
inent program. Generally, nO pertnft will
be issued until the State hss concurred
with the applicant's cert!flcatfon. This
provlsfon becomes effective upon approv-
al by the Secretary of Commerce of Lhe
State's coastal zone management pro-
grsrn.

�! SeCtlOn 302 Of the Marine PrO-
tectlon. 1b.search, and Sanctuaries Act
af 1972  Pub. I,. 92-532. 88 Stat. 1052. 16
U.S.C. 1432! authorizes the Secretary of
Commerce, after consultation with other
Interested Federal agencies snd with the
approval of the Presfdenl� to designate
ss marine sanctuaries those areas of the
ocean waters or o! the Great, Lakes snd
their connecting waters or ot other
coastal waters which he determines nec-
essary for the purpose of preserving or
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rest!ring such areas for their conser-
v<>t!on, recreational. ccolog caL or es
lhctlc values. After designating such an
arcs, the Secretary of Commerce shall b!-
sue regulations to control sny acdvittes
Within the area. ACt vitieS in the Sanc-
tuary authorized under oth r authorities
are valid only if the Secre ary of Com-
mrrce cert fles that the rctivilles are
conststrnt with the purposes of Title
II:f of the Act snd can h' .carried out
within the regulations for tj>e sanctuary,

�! The National Environmental Pol-
icy Art of 1969 <42 U S.C. 4321-434'7! de
cisres the national pol!cy to encourage
a prOduC<ive and enjoy,>blr bar>nony be-
tween man and h s enV>rOnmcnt. SeCt>On
103 of  hat Art directs that "lo lhc fullest
extrnt >iossiblr: <1> lhc po> c!es, regula-
tions, and pub!!c Laws of tho United
Stsl< s shall be intrrprctcd  u>d adminis-
tered in accordance with  ,he policies sct
fotth in this Act, and <2 j all agencies of
the Frderal Government shall ' ' in-
sure that presently unquantified envi-
rot>mental smcnit cs and values may be
given apprOpriate Consideration ln de-
cision making a!Ong wl h econnm C and
technical considerations ' ' ." See aL>o
paragraph <l! �> of tide section on en-
vironmental Statements.

�! The Fish and Wildlife Act ot 1056
�6 U S C 74~, et scq !, ihc Migratory'
hfar ne Game-F sh Act �6 U.S.C. 760c-
7606! and the Fi:h and W!ld>ife Coor-
dlnatlon Act <16 U S.C. 661-666c! and
Other acts eXpress the concern Of COn-
greSS With the quality of the aquatiC en-
vironment as it a forts lhc conservation,
irnprovemci.t and enioymcnt of fLsh and
wildlife rcsourc< s ftcorganfzat on Plan
No. 4 of 1070 transfrrrrd certain f>inc-
Lions, including ccrlaln flsh and w>ldllfe-
water resources cooidl>mllon responsi-
bilities, from  hc Secretary of the In
ter or lo Lhc Sccrctary of Comrncrre. Un-
der  hc F>i'.> and W ld!ife Coordination
Art and > Carta!!ira !on Pl:in NO. 4, any
1'cderal Agrnry wh>ch proposes to con-
trsl or moduy sny bo<!y of wat<r must
I!rst ron<oilt »lth  hc Un!lcd Slates FLsh
ard Wildlife Service, the Yallonal Ma-
rine Fisher>es Sei vice, as appropriate,
ard w! h Lhc head of the appropriate
state agen<.v cxcrctslng admh>istration
over the v tjdj jfe resources of the affected
State

�> The Federal Pov:er Act of 1920
�1 Stat. 1063: 16 U S.C. '191a et seq.!.
as amerded. authorizes the Federal Pow
er Commission  FPC! Lo issue licenses
for the construction, Operation snd
msfntainfr>g of dams, water conduits,
reservoirs, po>ver houses, transm>ssioa
lir>es, snd other physical structures ot a
power project, However, where such
structures will affect the navigable ca-
pacity of any navigable >vatcrs of the
United States  as defined in 16 U.S.C.
796!, the plans for the dam or other
physical structures affecting navigation
must be apprOvcd by the Chiot of Engi-
neers and Lhc Secretary o! Lhe Army. In
such cases, thc interests of navigation
should uorn.ally bs protected by a recotn-
mcndatjon to the FPC for the inclusion
of appropr!str provisions in the FPC li-
cense rather than the issuance of a sep-
arate Department ot the Army permit
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undez 33 U.S.C. 601 et scq. hs Lo any
other activities in navigable waters not
constituting constructfon, operation and
maintenance of t!hysfcal structures li
cense<5 by Lhe FPc under the Isedcral
Power hog of 1920. as amended, the
provisions ot 33 U.H.C, 401 eL seq, re-
main fully applicable, In sll cases in-
volving the discharge of dredged or fill
mater aj into navigable waters or the
transportation ot dredged material tor
the purpose ot dumping in ocean waters.
Department ot the Army permits under
section 404 of the Federal Water Pollu-
tion Control Act, or under section 103
of the sfa!tne Protection. Research snd
Ssnctuariea Aot of >973 w il be required,

�! The National H storic Preserva-
tion Act of 1966  90 S ,at. 015, 18 U.S.C,
470! crested the Advisory Co mcO on
HLstortc Preservation to advise the Pres-
idenL and Congress on matters involving
historic preservation. In performing its
function the Council is author>zed to re-
view snd comment upon activities li-
censed by the Federal Qovernment which
will have an effect upon properties listed
tn the National Register of Historic
Places.

 8! The Interstate Land Sales Full
Disclosure Act �5 U.S.C. 1701 et scq.!
prohibits any deVelcper or agent frOm
selling or leasing any lot in a subdlv!s on
unless the purchaser Ls furnished in ad-
vance a printed pro per ty report including
information which the Secretary of
Housing and Urban Development may.
by rules or regulations, require for the
protection ot purchasers. In the event the
1OL jn question is tn a wetlandS area. the
report is required by Housing snd Urban
Development regulation to state that no
permit has been granted by the Corps
ot Engineers for the development under
Section 10 ot the River Harbor hct of
1899.

 9! The Water Itesourcex Planning
hct �3 UB.C. 1962 et seq.! provides for
ths poas>ble establjsHment upon request
Ot the Water Resources Council Or a
State of river basin water and related
land resources commtssjons. Each such
commtssion shall coordinate Federal,
Slate. interstate, local and nongovern-
menlal plans for the development ot
water and related land re>ources in its
ares. river basin. or group of river basins.
In the event the proposed Corps of Engi-
neers perudts to non-governmental de-
velopers or other agencies under section
10 of the River and Harbor Act ot 1899
and section 404 of the Federal Water Pol-
lution Control hct may aflect the plans
of such river basin commlsslons, the per-
mits will be coordinated wlLh the appro-
priate concsrnecl river basin commissions,
The Same Is true ot Corps of Eng neers
authorizations to private persons or cor-
poraL ons to improve navigable rivers at
their own expense under section 1 of the
River and Harbor hct of 1&02.

<d! Deflnitions. For the purpose of is-
suing or denying authorizations under
this regulation.

�! "Navigable u>< frrs of the Un fed
Sfctea" The term, "navigable waters of
the Un Led States," is administratively
defined to mean waters that have been

used in the psst, are now used, or are
susceptible to use ss s means to transport
Interstate commerce landward to their
ordinary high water mark and up to the
hea<3 of navigation ss determined by' Lhe
Chief of Engineerz, snd also waters that
are subject to the ebb and flow ot the
tide shoreward to their mean high > ster
mark <mean higher high water mark on
the Paciflc Coast>. See 33 CFR 200.280
 ER 1165-2-402! tor a !nore deflnitsve
explanation ot this tern>,

<2> "jvavcoabfe !caters". <1! The term.
"navigable waters," as used heroin for
purposrs of Section 404 of the Federal
Water pol!unon Control Act, ia adminis-
tratively deflncd to mean waters ot the
United States !ncluding the territorial
seas with respert to t!>e d sposs} of flfl
matertal end cxclud ng the territorial
sess with respect Lo I, l >e disposal of
dredged malerial snd shall include <he
following waters:

<a! CoaStal waters that are navigable
waters ot the United SLates subject lo
the ebb snd flow of the tide. shoreward
to their mean high water mark <mean
higher high water mark on the Par!flc
coast!;

<b! All coastal wet!ands, mud fats,
swamps. and simgar areas that src con-
tiguous or adjacent to other navigable
waters. "Coastal wetlands" ii!ciudee
marshcs and shallows and mrans those
areas period!cally Inundated by rsl me or
brackish so.Lers and that are normally
characterized by the prevalence of salt
or brackish water vegetation capable of
growth snd reproduction:

<c! Rivers, lalrcs, streams. and srtifl-
Cisl eater bodies that are navigable wat-
ers Ot Lhe Unjted States up lo their head-
waters and landward to their ordinary
high water mark:

 d! All artdlclally created channels
and canals used tor recrealional or other
nav gat anal purposes that sre conner ed
to other navigable walrrs, lai>dwaid to
their ordinary high water !nark,

 e! Ail tr!buta�cs of nav! <ab!e walrrs
pf Lhe United States up to their head-
waters snd landward to their ord!nary
high water !nark;

 /! Inlerstalc Waters landward to their
ordinary ldgh water mark and up to lhc!r
headwaters;

 p! Intrastate lakes. rivers and.
streams landward to their ordinary high
water mark and up LO their headweleie
that are utilized:

� ! By interstate travelers for wster-
related recreaLional purposes,

�! For the removal of fish that are
SOld in inte»tale Corn<neo'.e;

�! For industrial purposes by indus-
tries in interslaLe commerce: or

<Si In the production of agricultural
commod!ties sold or lranspo Led in  n-
terstste commerce;

 h> Frexh>vater Wetjandz inch!ding
marshes, shallows, swamps and, siinilar
areas that are contiguous or adjacent to
other navigablc v stere snd lhat su!>port
treaj>water vcgctation, "Freshwater wet-
lands" means those areas that sre pe-
riodically inundated and that are
normally characterized by the prevalence
of vegetation that requires ssrurated sotf



conditions for growth snd reproductlan;
snd

<I! Those other waters which the fyis-
trict Engineer detennlnes necessitate
rcgulaCion for the protection of water
quality as expressed in the guidelines <i0
CPR 230! . Por example, in the case of in-
termittent rivers, streams. tributaries,
and perched wetlands that are not con-
t!guous or adjacent Co navigable waters
ldcntdled ln paragraphs <a! - h>. a deci-
sion on jurtsdict!on shall be made by Che
DL~trlct Engineer,

<ll> The tollowlng additional tertns
are defined as follows:

<a> "Ordi»ary high water»sark" with
respect to inland fresh water means the
line on the shore established by analysis
of all dally high waters. It Ls estab-
lished as that point on the shore that is
inundated 25"�of the time and ls de-
rived by a flow-duration curve for the
particular «ster body that is based on
available water stage data. It msy also
be estimated by erosion or easily recog-
nized chsrsctertistics such ss shelving.
change In the character of Che soll,
destruction of terrestr>sI vegetat!on or iis
lnsblhty to grow. Che presence ot !liter
and debrlv, or other appropriate n>esne
that cons>der the characteristics of the
surround! ng ares;

<b! "!>tea» Mgh s>ater marL" with re-
spect to ocean and coastal waters mesne
the one on the rhore established bv the
average of sll high tides <all higher h!gh
tides or> the Pactflc Coact>. It Is estab-
lished by survey based on svai'!able tidal
data <preferably averaged over a period
of 18.6 years because Of the var!scious ln
tide>, In the absence of such data, less
preCise methods to deter!nine the !nesn
high water mark msy be used, such as
physical markings or comparison of the
area in question wijh an ares having
dmilar physical characteristics for which
tidal data are already available:

<c> "Lakes" means natural bodies of
water greater than five acres in surface
area snd sll bodies of standing «ster
Created by the lmpOundlng Of naV!gable
waters Ident<fle in paragraphs <s>- h!,
above. Stock watering ponds and settling
basins that are not created by such im-
poundments are not included;

 d> "tfeadv>atcrs" means the point on
the stream above which the flow ts nor-
mally Ie~s than 5 cubic feet per second;
proc<dcd. howeyer, the volume of flow,
point snd nonpoint source dtvcharge
characteristics of the watershed, and
other factors that, may Impact on the
«ster quality of waters of tl!e I!nited
States will be considered in determining
this upstream lbnlt: snd

 e> -Primary tr|butarics" means the
main stems of tributaries dlrectlv con-
nect ing Co ns vigable waters of the
United States up to their headwaters
and dOes not include any additional
tributaries extending oif of the main
stems of these tributaries.

<3! "Ocean y>afers". The term "ocean
waters," as define ln the Marine Pro-
tection, Research, snd Sanctuaries Act
of 1972 <P.L. 92-532, 68 Stat. 1052!.
means those waters of the open seas lying
seaward of the base line from «hlch the
Cerrftorb>I ses Is measured, as provided
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for in the Convention on the TerrltorfsI
Sea and the Contiguous Zone <15 UST
1806; TIAS 5839.

<i! "Dredge<I !»aferfal". Ths tenn
"<hedged material" means material that
ls excavated or dredged f!om navigable
waters. The term does not include mate-
rial resulting from normal farming, sII-
vaculture. and ranching activities. such
as plowing, cultivating, seeding, snd
harvesting, tor production of tood. flber,
snd forest products.

<5! 'Discharge of dredged material".
The term "discharge of dredged mate-
rial" mesne any addition of dredged
material. in excess of one cubic yard
when used ln a single or incidental opera-
Cion. !nto navigable waters. The term in-
cludes, wllhOuC limitation, the addICIOn
ot dredged material to a specifled dis-
posal site located ln navigable waters snd
the runoff or overflow trom a contained
land or water dispnsal area. Discharges
of pollutants into navigable waters re-
sulting from the onshore subsequent
processing of dredged materia! that ls
extracted for any commercial uve <other
than flII> sre not included within this
term snd are subject tO section i02 of the
Federal Water Pollution Control Act even
though the extraction ot such material
may require a permit from the Corps
of Engineers under section 10 of tha
River and Harbor Act ot 1899.

<6> "F~ff material.' The Cerm "flll
material" means any pollutant used to
create flll ln the traditional sense of re-
placing an squatiC area with dry land Or
of Changing the bottOm elevation Of a
water body for sny purpose, "Pill mate-
rial" does not include the following:

<1! Material resulting from normal
farming. stlvsculture. and ranching
activities. such as plowing, cultivating,
seeding, snd harvesting, for the produc-
tion of food. tiber. snd torest products:

<ll> Material placed tor the purpose of
maintenance, inc!uding emergency se-
construct<on of recently damaged parts
of currently serviceable structures such
ss dikes, dsms, levces, grolns, riprap,
breakwaters, cause«*ye, and bridge
abutments or approaches. and trans-
portation structures.

<ill! Addit!ons to these categories ot
activities that are not "IIII" wiII be con-
sidered per! odicaIIy and these regulations
amended acCOrdlngiy.

<7> "Dfsc!>arge of lfll i»ateriaL" The
term "discharge ot flll material" means
the addition of fill material into nsvlgs-
blo waters for the purpose of cresting
fsstlsnds, e!evstions of land beneath
navigsb!e waters. or for bnpoundments
of water. The term genera!ly includes,
wlthOut limitation, Che foi!owing activ-
ities: placement of flII that ls necessary
to the construction of any structure in s
navigable water; the but!ding of any
structure or impoundment requiring
rock, sand. dirt. or other poiutants for
its construction: site-development fills
for recreational, industrial, conunerclal,
residential. snd other uses: causeways or
road fills; dame and dikes; artlflclal
Islands, property pfotectlon an4tor rec-
Ismstfen devices such Ss riprap. groh�,
~ sawslls. bfe>akwaQC, and bulkheads snd

fllls; beach nourishment: levees; sanitary
IsndflIIs: flII for structures such ss sew
sge treatment facllltles. Intake and out-
fall pipes associated with power plants.
and Subaqueoue uCIIIty lines; and arti-
ficial reefs.

<8! -Perso»". The term "person"
means any individual. corporation, part-
nelsh!p. association, State. municipal! ty,
couunlssion. or political subdlvl.',ion of a
State. any Interstate box!y, nr any age!>cy
or Instrumentality of <he Federal Gov-
ernment. other than <hc C:orps of Zngt-
neerS <See 33 CFR 209 I <5 for prOcedn« ~
for Corps proJects! .

<9! "Coastal so»e." The term "cos,i!.»I
sons" means the coastal waters and ac<-
!scent shorelands des!gnated by s State
as being included in its approved coastal
gona management program under the
Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972.

<e! Activities Rc<ftdr<»g Author<ca-
llo»s, <I! StruotureS Or work ln naviga-
ble waters of the Un!tcd States. Depart-
menC of the Army author<sat!ons sre re-
quired under the River and Harbor Act
of 1899 <See paragraph <b> of this sec-
tion> for all structures or work ln navi-
gable waters of the United States except
for bridges snd causeways <sce Appendix
A!. the placement of sids to navigation
by the U.S. Coast Ouxrd. structures con-
struC ted ln art iflC<s1 canals «1th in
principally residential developments
where the canal has been connected to a
navigable water ot the United States  see
paragraph  g> <11! below>, and activ-
ities lhaC were commenced or completed
shoreward of established harbor lines
before Msy 27. 1970. <see 33 CFR
C 209.150! other than those actlv!ties in-
VOIVing the dischs!Ze Of dredged Or fill
msterial ln nsvlgab!e waters after Octo-
ber 18. 1972.

 I! Structures or work sre in the navi-
gable waters of the United States lf they
are within limits defined ln 33 CFR
209.260. Structures or work outside these
Ibnits are subJect tO the provisions of lsw
Cited ln paragraph <b> of this section
if those structures or work affect the
course, location, or condition of Che water
body in such a manner as to slgnlflcsntly
bnpact on the navigable capacity of the
water body. A tonne! or other structure
under a nSVlgable water Ot the United
States ls considered to have a signlflcsnt
impact on the navigable capacity of the
water body.

 II! Structures or work licensed under
the Federal Power Act of 1920 do not re-
quire Department of the Army SuthOri-
satlons under the River snd Harbor Act
of 1899  see paragraphs  b! snd <c> of
this section!, provided. however, Chat
any part of such structures or work that
involves the discharge of dredged or fl!I
material into navigable waters or the
transportation of dredged material for
the purpose of dumping it into ocean wa-
ters will require Department Of the Army
author!sat!on under SCCtlon ioi of the
Federal Water Pollution Control Act and
Section 103 of the Marine Protection.
Research, snd Sanctuaries Act, ss
appropriate.

�! Dfscharf!es of dredged i!eatertaf ot
of ffff material i»fo»aofgaf>fe !eaters. <ll
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Except ns prov!drd ln subpnrngrnphs  ll!
and  III! below, D portment of the Arn!y
perm  s will bo required for the discharge
of dredged material or of fill material
into»nvignble «nters ln accordance with
th  following phnerd eche h!le;

<n> Phase f: Alter th< c fcctivc date of
Lh s regulnt!on, du<chorses of dredged
mn er nl or of hll mntcrinl Into cOastal
wntrrs nnd coastal wetlands contig IOue
or ndincrnt thereto or into lnlnn<l nnvi-
gnblc wntere of  ho Unltrd States and
freshwn er we Jnnds ro«tleuOus Or ad-
Jncrnt thereto nrc sub!<'ct to Lho  !roce-
durrs nf � Ls rcgulnt on.

<b< Pnars rf. After J<!ly 1, 1070, dis-
charges of dredged mnt<rln! or of fill
material into primary tributnries, tresh-
wnt<r wet!ands contiguous or cd!scent to
primnrV tributaries. nnd lakes nre subJeCL
to the proreduree of Lh!s regulation.

 c! Piha~c lit< After July l. 1077. dis-
ci.argon of dredged mater!nl or of fill
mater n1 into any nnv «able aster are
subiect to tne procedures of QUs rrgufn-
tion.

 ii! All other discharges of drrdged or
511 ma:rrial Lhnt occur before the dates
specified In subpnrngrnphs  I!  b! and
 c! abovr. are hereby permitted for pur-
poses of Sccuon 404 of the Federal Water
POliut!On COntrol Act withOut further
processing und<r th!s regula .ion; pro-
c drd. houcc<r. Thnt the procedures of
th s regdailon including those pertain-
ing to individual and general pcr!nits
<see paragraph <1! <2! <Ix!. below! shall
apply to nny d srhnrge e! of dredged or
fili n!ntrr ai  f  he D strict Engineer de-
tcrm1 'nes that the water qunllty concerns
as ex<!ressed in thc guidelines  see 40
CFR 230! ind rote the need for such
action; nnd further Provided, That the
fclloweng rond tie!!s are !nct;

«<! That a v ster-quality cert f cation
undrr section 401 of the I'cderni Water
PO !quan CnntrOl ACt <sre paragraph  C!
 ! > cf th e sect!on! ts obta!ncd b fore the
die< barge is commenced or thc State has
waived its r!ght LO sO Cert!fy:

 b! That a cert!heat!on of compiianC4
wi h a State's approved coastal zone
management program pursuant Lo ses-
sion 307 c! �! ot the CoastaL Zone hfan-
agemeut Act  sce parngrn ph  c! �!,
abc<vs!, ls furnished, if applicable, before
the discharge is commenced;

 C! That the discharge w !I not be lo-
cated in tho proxhnity of n public ester
supply u!take;

<d! That the discharge wIII not con-
tain unnccepsnbie levels of pathogenic
organtam in areas used for sports ln
volving phys Cni contact with the water;

<e! Thos the dLechnrge will not occur
In areas of concentrated shellfish pro.
duction: and

 f! That the discharge will not de-
stroy or endnnger the critical habitat ot

t lreatened or endangered spec es, ns
identified under the Zndangered Species
Act.

�11! Discharges of dredged or hII m e-
Ler!nl ln watem o hcr than navigable
waters of the Untted States that ham
been completed by tho effective date of
this rsitulation and dinch<argvse of dredged
 n 511 material of le s! than 500 cubic

RULES AICD REQULATIONS

yards into «atars other than navigable
waters of the United States that nre parL
of an activity that was commenced be-
tore tho publication of this regulation.
that «Sl be co nplsted within e x months
of the publicauon of this regulation, and
that invoivee n Single nnd Complete prOJ-
~ ct and not n number of proiects associ-
assd with compbete development plane
nre hereby author red for purposes of
Section 404 of tho Federal Water Pnliu-
t!On Cnntrnl Act w! hOut further prncces-
ing undrr thLe regula<ion; prooidrd, ho«<-
eosr, Thnt the exrmptinn Of these tVpee
of activi lies from the roqulreinents of this
regulation shall not be construed as a
waiver of the rcquiremenL to obtn!n a
fy!ate wnter-quail y cer<Jh<nt on under
sertinn 401 of Lho Federal Water Follu-
Linn Control Act or n cert!heat!nn of com-
pliance with a State's approved coastal
zone management psogram pursuant to
sect ou 30'1 c!<3! of tho Coastal Xone
Managvvnent Act in those cases where
the die< hnrge of dredged or hll material
bna not been compleeed by the date of
this rrguint on; nnd further procidcd,
Thnt the procedures of this regulation
shall apply to any activity Involving tho
discharge of dred  ed or hll mater nl
COmm< need befcre the date Of this rsgu-
lntinn if the D st�ct Engineer determines
that the interests of «nter qual tv ns rx-
prcesod  n tbe gu dcllnes <sce 40 CFR
Fart 230! so require. The term "<o<n-
mrncrd" ns used h< re n nhnil bc sntishrd
if there hns been, before the date of this
regulntlom some discharge of dredged
or hl! mntcr<ni into the nnv gable wntcr
as a part of the above activity or an en-
tering into nf a written contractual obli-
gation to have the dredged or hil ma-
terial discharged at a des gnnicd dLqmsnl
site by a rontrnctor.

< lv! All bulkhead and hll activities in-
volving dischargee of dredged material or
of hlI material in naytgable waters other
than nnvignble waters of the Vn ted
States that are less than d00 feet ln
length, aro ConstruCted for property prO-
Lection, nnd involve Ims than an avrrnge
of one cubic yard per running foot nre
hereby permitted for purposes of section
404 of the Federal Water Pollution Con-
trol Act without further processing under
this regulation; pros< dcd, hos!es!cr, That
the proredures of this regulation includ-
ing those pertaining tO individual nnd
gencrnl permits  see paragraph  !! �!
 ix!, below! shall nppiy to any dis-
chsrgc<s! of dredged or fill mater nI if
the District Engineer determines that
tho wntcr-quality concerns ns expressed
in the guidelines  see 40 CFR 230! indi-
cate the need for such ection; nnd fur-
ther pro ! dsd, That the cond Lions speci-
fied In subparagraph  S!  o! -< f! nrc met.

�! 7 ranspor nt os! of dredged ma-
terial for  Ac purpose of dump n <  f  n
ocean u<a ers nnd construct on of crt ff-
c <LI Lslands and f xed structureS on the
oufcr conf next<el ehefl, Department of
tho Army authorizations are required for
tf!e tradition of dredged material
for the purpose of dumping it In ocean
watetu and cosueigugtion of ar df!ciel Is-
laude and bxed structures on the o ster
continental shelf pure pent to Sectlost 103

of the Marino Protsctlor!. 244search, and
Snnctunrios Art of 1072 nnd Section 4<f!
Of the �eeter Cbngnental Sheif LeS!da
Act, respectively,

�! Act e L ee of Fr feraf iper<cfee, EX-
C !pt se SpecLhcnlly prOvlded in thin Sub-
paragraph, act vit!es of the type d<s-
scrtbedin paragraph <e! < I !, <2!. and <3!
of this sect!on dot!e by or on behnlf of
any Frdrral agency, other ths n thc Corps
of Er<g users, are subiect to Li<e no her-
 sation procedurea of th e roguintlon.
AgrCCmrnt fer COnetruCCOLL Or eng nrer-
lng scrv ces performer for other n  enr!cn
by the Corps of Engineers do not consLI-
tuts nuthorlzation under the regulation.
D v <! on nnd Dietrirt Engineers w!II
therefore advise Federal ngenrles ac-
cordingly and cooperate to the fullest ex-
tent in the expediting yroreu ng of their
appi!< at one.

 I! Sy sect!on 10 Of the Act Of March
3. 1890 <sec pnrngrnph  b!�! abave>,
C<sngrens hns drlegated to the Secretary
of the Army nnd the Chief of Engineers
the di!ty of author slug or  !rohiblt ng
certain work or structures in navigable
waters of the Un ted States. The general
Ieghlntion by which Federal agencies
are empouwred to act generally Le not
Ccnsidcred tO be eu I!C ent author rat On
by COngress tO satisfy the purposes Of
sect on 10. ff nn agency asserts thnt it
has Congressional authorization meet ng
the Lest of section 10 or vrould otherwise
bc exempt from the p ovisinns of section
10. Lhc 'icgfslntivc history «nd/or provi-
sions of thc Act shou!d r'icnriy demon-
strate that Congress wns a<mrnvlug the
exact location nnd plans from which
Congrees COuid have cone dered the ef-
fect On nay gable wnters of the Un!trd
Stntes or that, Congress intruded to ex-
empt that agen< y from thc rrqu remrnts
of section 10. Very often s!!ch legislation
r< nerves Anal approval of plane or con-
struction tor the Chief of Engineers, fn
a <eh cases. cvnluntlon nnd author!zn  nn
under this regulation sre limited by thc
intent of the statutory language involved.

 H! The Pell<'y PrOVIs!nns set Out ln
paragrnph  f! �! Of this eeetIOn, reint-
Ing to State or local author zatlons. do
not apply to work or structures under-
taken by Federal ngencirs, except where
compliance with non-Federal author ra-
tion Ie required by Federnl law or Exec-
utive policy. Federnl agencies are re-
quired to comply with the substantive
State, interstate, nnd local wnter-quality
standards and eiiluent limitations ns nrc
npplicnble by law thnt are adopted ln ac-
cordance with or effect! vc under the pro-
vishons of the Federal Water Pollution
Control Act, ns amcndcd, In the design,
construction, management. oocrnt<on.
and mnlntruance of the r res !ect!vc fn-
clJItlss,  See Executive Order No. 11732,
dated 17 Dec. 73.! They nrc not required,
however. to obtain nnd prov dc crrtihca-
tiOn of compliance with eillucnt limita-
tions nnd wnter-quality standards from
State or Interstate water pollution con-
trel agencies in cOnneotion with activi-
ties involving discharges Into navigable
waters.

 t! Qe ter<Sf Po lofcd fcr Regle <st q f
Psrg!ft hpptlc<effons. <f! Ths decision
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whether to issue s permit will be based
on an evaluation ot the probable impact
ot the proposed structure or work and
Its intended use on the public interest.
Evaluation Of the prObsb]e impaCt that
the proposed structure or work msy have
on the public interest requires a careful
weighing of all those factors that become
relevant in each particular case. The
benefit that reasonably msy be expected
to accrue from the proposal must be
balanced against!ts reasonably tor see-
able detriments. The decision whether tO
author!re a proposal and, if authorized,
the cond!tfons under which it will be al-
lowed to occur, are therefore determined
by the outcome of the genera! balancing
process  e.s.. ace I 209.400, Guideline:i for
h~~eszment of Economic, Social snd
Environmental Effects of Civil Works
Pro!ectai. That decis!on should regect
the nst!onal concern tor both protection
snd utilization of important resources.
All factors that may be relevant to the
proposal must be considered; among
those factors are conservation. econom-
ics. aesthetics, general environmental
concerns, historic values, Ash and wild-
life values, flood-damage preven!.ion,
land-use classifications, navigat!on, rec-
reation. water supply, water qual! ty, and,
ln general, the needs and we!fare of the
people. No permit will be granted un!ess
lis issuance ls found to be fn the public
in tercet.

 9! The following general criteria will
be cons!dered fn the evaluation of every
application:

 !! The relative extent cf the public
and private need for the proposed struc-
ture or work.

 fi! The desirability of using appropri-
ate alternative locations and methods to
acean!plish the objective of the proposed
structure or work.

 !ii! The extent snd permanence of
the bcneflC!ai snd/Or detrimental ef-
fects that the proposed structure or
work may have on the public and pri-
vate uses to which the area fs suited,

<iv! T!ie probab!e impact of each pro-
posal fn relation to the cu!nulstive et-
fcct created by other existing snd
snt!clpated structures or work In the
generai ares.

�! Permits wfII not be Issued where
certiflcation or authorization of the
proposed work Is required by P".dersl,
State, and,'or local Isw snd that certifl-
cation or authorization has been denied.
Initial processing of sn application tor
a Department of the Army permft will
proceed untf! definitive action haz been
taken by the responsible State agency
to grant or deny the required certfflcs-
tion and/or authorization. Where the
required State certification snd/or au-
thorization has been  lenied and proce-
dures for reconsideration exist, reason-
able time not to exceed 90 days will be
allowed for the spplfctnt to attempt to
resolve the problem snd/or obtain re-
consideration of the denial, It the State
denial of authorizstloh cannot be thus
resolved, the application wflI be denied
In accordance with I!aragrsph  p! ot
this sectfoz!.

RV1.%$ AHD REGULATIOHS

 i! Where officially adopted State,
regional, or local land-use clsssfflcs-
tfons, determinations, or policies are ap-
plicable to the land or water aresi
under consideration, they shelf be pre-
sumed to reflect local factors of the pub-
lic fnteresi snd shall be considered in
addition with the other national factors
of the public interest Identffled fn para-
graph  f !  I!, above,

 ii! A proposed activity ln a naviga-
ble water msy result in conflfctfng com-
ments from several agencies within the
same State. While many Stat,es have
designated s single State agency or In-
dividual to provide a single and coordf-
nated State position regardbig pending
permit applications. where s State hss
not so designated a sing!e source, Dis-
tr!ct Engineers will elicit from the Gov-
ernor an expression of his views and de-
sires concerning the application  see
also paragraph  j! �!, below! or, in the
slternat!ve, an expre."cion from the Gov-
ernor as to whkh State agency repre-
sents the oAlcfal State position In this
particular case. Even lf oillcis! certiflca-
t!on and/or authorization fs not required
by State or Federal law, but a State,
regional. or local agency having juris-
diction or Interest over the particular
act!vity comments on the application,
due consMeration shall be given to those
offlc!aI views as s reflection of local fac-
tors of the public interest.

 Ai! It s favorable State determina-
tion is received, the District Engineer
wifi process the application to a can-
Huston in accordance with the policies
snd procedures of this regulation, In the
absence of overriding national factors of
the public interest that msy be revealed
during the subsequent processing of the
permit application. a permit wfl! gener-
ally be issued following receipt of a
tavOrable State determination provided
the concerns. policies, goals, snd re-
quirements as expressed In paragraphs
 t!  I! and �!, above, the guldellnca
 i0 CFR 230!. snd the following statutes
have been tollowed snd considered: the
National Environmental Policy Act: the
Ffah and Wfidiffe Coordination Act; the
Historical and Archaeoiogfcsl Preserva-
tion Act: the National Historic Preser-
vation Act; the Endangered Species Act..
the Coastal Zone Management Act; the
Marine Protection, Research, snd Sanc-
tuaries Act of 1972; and the Pederal
Water Pollution Control Act  sce para-
graph c, above>.

 iv! If the responsible State agency
fails to take dcfln!tive action to grant or
deny required authorizations or to fur-
nish comments ss provided in subpara-
graph. il! above within sfx months of
the issuance of the public notice, the
District Engineer shall prOCeSS the ap-
plication to s conclusion,

 v! The District Engineer msy. in
those States arith ongoing State permit
programs for work or structures fn navi-
gable waters ot the United States Or the
dfschsrge of dredged Or AII material in
navigable waters, enter Iptc sri agree-
ment with the States to jointly process
snd evaluate Department ot the Army
and State permit appifcatfoz!s. This may

include the issuance af jo!nt pub!le
notices; the conduct or joint pubf!r hear-
ings, it held; and the jo!nt review snd
analyaia Of Intcrmatfon and COmmenta
developed fn response to the public
notice, public hearing, the environmental
assessment and the en!dronmentsl bn-
pact statement  if necessary!. the Fish
and Wildlife Coordination Act, the His-
torical and Archseofogicaf Preservation
Act, the Nat!onal Historic Preservation
ACt. the Endangered Species Act, the
Coastal Zone Management A.ct, the
Marine Protection. Research, and Sanc-
tuaries Act ot !972. and the Pederal
Water Pollution Control Ack In such
cases, applications for Department of
the Army perml!s msy be processed con-
currently with the pi ocesafng of the
State permit tO an independent COnClu-
SIOn and deefsion by the DistriCt En-
gineer snd appropriate State agency,

 %! The District Eng!neer shall con-
sider the recommendatfons of the appro-
priate Regional Director of the Bureau
of Sport Pfshcries and Wildlife. the Re.
gional Director of the National Marine
Fisheries Service ot the National Oceanic
and Atmospheric Admfrustratio!i, the
Regional Ad!ninistrator Of the Environ-
mental Protection Agenrv, the local rep-
resentative of the Soil Conservation
Service of the Department ot Agricul-
ture, snd the head of appropriate State
agencies in administering the policies
snd procedures of the regulation.

 g! PoNcies on part!c  fzr factors of
Cons  terat O!z, In applv!ng the general
po!lcies c!ted above to the evaluation of
s permit application, Corps of Engh!cere
oflfcfsis will also consider the following
policies when they are applicable to the
specific application.

 I! f!zterfcresce «!ith  zdiaorst prop-
erties or s!  ter reso!zrce profects. Au-
thorization of work or structures by the
Department of the Army does not convey
s property right. nor authorize any ln
jury to property or invasion of other
rights.

 i!  a! Because a landowner has the
general right to protect his property
from erosion. applications to erect pro-
tective structures wffI usuaI!y receive
favorable consideration. However, lf the
protective structure msy cause damage
to the property of others, the District
Engineer wfff so advise the app!leant
and Inform him ot possible alternative
methods of protecting hfa property. Such
advice wfii be given fn terms Ot general
guidance only so as not to compete with
private engineering Arms nor require un-
due use of government resources. A sig-
nificant probability of resulting damage
to nearby properties can be s basis tor
denial of an application.

 b! A landowner's general right of ac
cess to navigable waters fs subject to ths
similar rights of access held by nearby
landowners and to the general public's
right of navigation on the water surface.
Propossis which create undue Interfer-
ence with access to, oz use ot, navigable
waters wfiI generally not recefvs favor-
able consideration,

 II!  a! Where it fs tound tbst the work
tor which s permit is desired may fntcr-
fere with s g!ropoaed civil w wks project
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ot the Corps ot Engineers, the applicant
and the party or parties responsible tor
fuif!Ihnent of tbe requirements of local
cooperation should be apprised ln writ-
ing of the fact and of the possibility th" t
s civil works project which msy be con-
structed in the vicinitv of the proposed
work knight necessitate its removal or
reconstruction, They should sfso be in-
formed that the United States will in no
case be!i«hie for any damage or inJury
to the structur<'s or work authorized
«.hich may be caused by or result fram
future operations undertaken by the
Government for the conservation or im-
provement of nsv!gat!on. or for other
purl!ones. and no claims or right to com-
pensarion wr!I accrue from any such
damage,

<b! PrOpOsed ecr!v!ties «h!Ch are ln
the area of a c!vi! works pro!ect which
exists or is under construction will be
eve!usted to !nsure that they are com-
patib!e «-!th the purposes of the project,

<I! San-F'ederal drrdc np for sac!-
potion. <!r The beneflts which an au-
thok1zed Federal navigation project is ln-
ten<!ed tO praduCe v k!r Often requ!re
sim!Iar and related operations by non-
Federal agencies <e.g., dredglrk g an aCCeSS
channel to doc!r and berthing facilities
or deepeninkr suc!k a channel to car-
respond to the Federal project depth!.
These non-Feders! activities «i! I be con-
s!dered bv Corps of Fngkneers ar!!cia!a in
p!arning the consiruciion and mamte-
nsn.'e of Federal navigat'on projeC!s and,
to t!kc maximum practical extent. w!II
be coordinated «4th!nteres!ed Federal.
Sti!e. regional and loca! agencies and
the ger!eral public simultaneous!y with
the associated Federal projects. Non-
:=c! .al acniir;cs vbich are nat so co-
ardknated vill he Indhv!dually evaluated
in accord:knee wir:k paragraph if! of this
Smkicn Iki e;a! sting the pulk!ic interest
!n COnne<tkon v!th appiicar!Ona fOr per-
m!ts for e;:ch caa.din«ted operations,
equal trei!ment «ii!, therefore, be ac-
corded io the fkk!les , extent possible to
both Federal and nnn-Fcdera! opera-
t!ons. Furthermore. permits for non-
Federal dredging operations w!!I contain
conditions requiring the permittee to
cornpIy with the same practices or re-
qu!wrnents utflized ln connection with
related Federal dredging operat!ons with
respect to such matters as turbidity. wa-
ter qua!!ry. contairunent of material, na-
ture and location of approved spoil
dLspcea! areas <non-Federal use ot Fed-
eral contained. dl.sposal areas w!II be ln
accordance wi!h laws suthoriz!ng such
ares;i and regu!ations governing their
uaek, extent snd per!Od Of dredging. and
other factors re!armg to protect!on of
enviranmen!a! and ecaiagroal Vahree.
<See also paragraph <g! <I7! of this
section.!

<ll! h perm!t for the dredging ot a
channel. sUp. ar other such project for
naV!garron will alsO authOrise the perl-
Od!C mainterkarkCe dredg!ng of tha prOJ-
cct. hkkthor'.ty Tcr maintenance drcdg1ng
svill be subject to rcval!dat!On at regular
interva!s ta be speclfled in tbe perm!C.
Revsiidatlon w!II be in accordance with
the procedures prescribed ln paragraph
 n! <5! ot this section. The permit, how-
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ever, w!II re<nrire the permittee to give
advance notice to the DIstrtct Zng1neer
each time maintenance dredging Is to be
performed.

 8! Effect orr reeffarMfs.  I! Wetbsnds
are those land and water areas sub!set
to regular inimdatlon by tidal, riverine,
or lacustrine flowsge. Generally Included
are inland and coastal shallows, marshes.
mudflats, estuaries. swamps, and similar
areas !n coastal and inland navigable
waters. Many suc!1 areas serve important
purposes relating to f!sh and wfldlife;
recreation. and other elements of the
general publ!c interest, hs environ-
mentally v!tal areas, they constitute a
productive snd va!uable public resource,
the unnecessary alterst!on or destruc
tlon of which shou!d be d!scouraged as
contrary ta the pub!lc interest.

<ii! Wetlands considered to pertorm
functions In!portent ta the public inter-
est include.

 a! Wetlands which serve important
natural bioIoglcal functions, including
food cha!n production, general hsb!tst.
and nesting, spawning, rear!iig and rest-
!.'ig sites for aquatic or land species;

 b! Wet!ands set as!de for study of the
a<rustic envlrarkment Or ae Sanatllar!eS
or refuges;

 c! Wet!ands cont1guous to areas
!lated ln paragraph  g! <3!  !B «r! and
 b! of this section, the destruction or
alteration of which would affect detri-
mentally the natural drainage charac-
terist!cs, sedimentation patterns, salln.
i!y d!stribuclon, flush!ng character!st!cs.
e~rrent patterns. or other environmental
characteristics of the above areas;

 d! Wetlands which are s!gniflcant in
shielding other areas fram wave action.
erosion, or storm damage. Such wetlands
often include barrier beaches, Lslands.
reefs and bars:

 e! Wetlands wh!ch serve as valuable
storage areas for starrp and flood «stere;
and

 f! Wetlands which are pr!me natural
recharge areas. Prime recharge areas are
locations where surface and ground
water are direct!y interconnected,

 iii! Although a particular alteration
of wetlands msy constitute a minor
change, the cumulative eitect of nu-
rnerous such piecemeal changes often re-
sults ln a !rut!cr impairment Of the Wet-
land resources, Thus, the particular
wetland site for which sn app!ication is
made will be evaluated with the recogni-
tion that it ts part of a complete snd
Interrelated wetland ares, In addition,
the D!strict Engineer may undertake re-
views of part!ciklar wethmd areas, in
response to new applicst!ons, and in
Cansultat!On W!rh the SpprOpriate Re-
gional Director of the Bureau of Sport
Fisheries and Wrfdirfe. the Re fiona! Di-
rector of the Nat!onsl Marine F!sheries
Service ot the National Oceania snd
Atmospheric hdministrstlon, the Re-
gional Adrntnbrtrstor of the Envtron-
mentsI Pre!teat!on Agency, the local
representative of the So!I Conservation
Service of the Department af hgdcul-
ture, and the head ot the approprtste
State agency to assess the cumulat!ve
effect of activities ln such are!as.

 H! Unless the. pubfic Interest re-
otherwise. no permit shaH be

granted for wo& ln wet!ands identified
~ s inrportarrt by subparagraph  !1!,
above, unless the District Engineer con-
cI!!des, on the bards ot the analysis re-
<fufrert tn paragraph  t! of this section.
that the benefits of the proposed altere-
t!on outweigh the damage to the wet-
lands resource and the proposed a!tcra-
tlon ls necessary to realize those beneflts.

 a! In eva!uat!ng whether s particu-
lar alteration is necessary, the Dtstrict
Engineer shall primarily consider
whether the proposed activ!ty Is de-
pendent upon the wetland resources snd
env!ronrnent and whether fess!ble sI-
ternative sites are avs! Iab!e.

 b! The applicant must prOvide Sut-
flclent data on the basis of which the
availability of feasible alternative sites
can be evaluated.

<v! In accordance wfth the policy ex-
pressed in paragraph  f! �! of this sec-
tion, s,nd with the Congressional po!Icy
expressed in the Estuary Protect!on Act.
PI 9~54. state regulatory laws or pro-
grams for clsssiflc*tion and protection of
wetlands w!I! be given great, weight. <See
also paragraph <g!  lg! of this secthm!.

<4! E s!r an<I ragdl js.  I! Xn accord-
ance with the Fish and W!Idllfe Coordi-
nation Act  see paragraph <c! <5! of thts
section> Corro of Krurineers elf!cia!s w!II
ln ai! permit cases, consult «.! th the Re-
gional Director. V.S, Fish snd Wildlife
Service. the Regional Director, Iiratlonsf
Msr!ne Fisheries Service. and the head
of the agency respons!ble for fish and
wildlife for the stase in which the work ls
to be performed. with a view to the con-
servation of w!Jdlife resources by pre-
vention of their loss and damage due to
the work or structures proposed in s
permit applicat!on <see paragraphs  l!
 I!  !B and  j! <2! of this sec ion! . They
w!II give great weight ia these views an
f!sh and wi!diife cons!derat!ons ln evaI-
nsting the application. The applicant
w!II be urged to modify his proposal to
e!!mlnate or m!tlgste any damage to such
resources, and in appropriate esses the
permit may be conditioned to accomplish
this p urpose.

<I!! The Division Engineer may issue
a permit over an unresolved objection
based on fish and wildlife cons! deratlons
by the regional representative of Federal
fish snd wildlife agencies unless other-
wise directed by the Chief of I!ngineers;
prov!ded, however, that the pol!cies snd
procedures stated in the bf emorsnd um ot
Understanding between the Department
af the Army and the Department ot the
Interior  Appendix B! wl!I be foilowerf
with respect to all activities invo!ving
dredging, excavation, filling and other
related war!r..

�! W<rfer <fualffyf. �! ktppllrst!orks for
permits for activ!ties which nray a!tect
the quality of navigable waters w!ll be
evaluated with s view toward compUance
with applicable e quent limitations and
water quality standards during both the
construction and' operation of the pro-
posed activity. Crrr4ficsttort of compli-
ance with app!!sable e@uex4 limitations
snd water quality standards required
trr!der provisions ot Sect!or! <01 of the



52

Federal Water PoButian Cantrol ACC WG1
be COnsidered Conc! udye with XespeCC la
water qusjfty considerations unless the
Regional AChnlnLtrst !r. Environmental
Protection Agency <EPA!, advises af
other water quaBty w~ts to be taken
into consideration. If the certQiaa<ion
pxx!v ded !s to tbe effect that no accent
lixxdtet!an and water quanty standards
have been estabBshed es sppBcablc to the
proposed activity. or if certification ls
not required for the proposed activity.
the adv!ce of the Regional Adm!ntstra-
tor, KPA, on water quality aspects wQI
be given great weight in evaluating the
permit eppUCatlon. Any permit tzzued
mar be conditioned to implement water
quaQty protection xneasures,

<Q> If the Rcg!anal Administrator,
EPA. objects to the tmusnce of a perxxdt
on the basis o! water quahty considers
tianv and the objection Lv not resolved
by the eppncent or the DLctr ct Engineer,
and the D str!ct Engineer would other-
wise issue the permit, the sppucatian lvQl
be forwarded through channels Co the
Chic! of Engineers for further coor Qna-
tion with the Administrator, KPA. snd
decision. <See also paragraphs  b! �!
snd  b!  8!, shove, and  8!  IV! and  I!
�! <D of this section.!

 8! H xtor c, sce!x c, and recreaf oedf
aaluss.  i! Applieat OnS for permltS COv-
ered by th!s regulation may Involve areas
which possess recognized historic, cul-
tural, scenic, conservation, recreational
or sixnBsr values. Full evaluation of the
general public interest requires that due
consideration be given to the effect which
the proposed structuxe or activity msy
have on the enhancement, preservation,
or development ot such values. Recogni-
tion of those values is often reflected by
State, regianal, Or loCal land uSe ClasSQ!-
cstions  see paragraph  f! �! ot this sec-
tion!, or lrr simBsr Federal contratx or
pone!as. In both cases, action on permit
sppncations should, fx!sofar as p x sfble,
be consistent w! h. and avoid advcxee ef-
fect on. the values or purposes for which
those classifications, ccsltrals, or poQcies
were established.

 Q! Spec Bc sppBcsBon of the polgcy
Bx paragraph  g!  8! 0! af this sect!on,
apphes to:

 a! Rivers named ln Section 3 of the
WQd end SCeniC Riverz ACt  82 Stet. &08,
18 U.S.C. 1273 et seq.!, and those pro-
posed for inclusion as provided by sec-
tions 4 snd 3 ot the Act, or by later legis-
lation.

< b! H!storic. c xltural, or srchealogical
sites or prsctioes as provided in the Na-
tional H star!c Preservation Act af 1888
 83 Stat. 852, 42 U S.C. 4321 et seq.!  see
aLso Fxecutive Order 11593, May 13, I%I,
sx!d Statutes there cited!, Particular at-
tention should be directed toward any
dLctxict, site. buQding. structure, or object
Bstcd !n the National Register at Hlstoria
Pisces. Camments regarding such under
takings shall be sought and considered as
provtded by paragraph  B �!  Bl! o! this
secuon.

i c! Sites included in the National Reg-
istry of Nstursl Landmarks wldch are
publ  shed perlodlcsBy in the Fxoessx,
Rzcxsxzs.

RULES AHO REOVLATIOHS

td! Any other areas named ln habx Of
Congress or Presidential Proclamations
as National Rivers. Natjonal WQderness
Areas, National Se~, National Rec-
reation Areas, National IsLkeshoxes, Na-
tional Parks, National h onuments, end
such crees sS mey be established under
Federal law for simQsr and related pur-
poses, such as ~e snd marine
sanctuaries

�! Sfracfxxrcs for sx!x xQ boats hs a
matter ot poQcy, fn the absence of over-
rj Bag pubBc interest, favorable coxudd-
exstion wiB be generally bs given to
appBcatlons from riparian proprietors
for permits tar piers, bast docks, moor-
ings, platfarxns end stmBar structures for
small boats. Particular attention wQI be
given to the lacation and general design
of such structures to prevent passible ab-
structions to navigation with respect to
both the pubBc's use o! the waterway and
the neighbOring proprieCoxs' acCess CO the
waterway. Obstructions can result frOm
both the ex!stence of the structure, par-
ttcularly in conjunction with other s!xnj-
lar fecBltlcs ln the lmxaediate vicinity,
and from its lnebQ!ty to withstand wave
action or other forces which asn be ex-
pected. D!strict Engineers wlB inform
applicants ot the hazardS invOlved and
encourage satety in location, design and
operation. Corps of Engineers o�ciels wBI
also encaursge cooperative or group use
fscBities in Beu of individual proprietor
use fecQlties.

<1! Letters transmlttlng permits for
structures tor smaB boats will, where
applicable, include the foBowing lan-
guage: "Notice is hereby given that a
possibnity exists that the structure per-
mitted mey be subject to damage by wave
wash from passing veszejs. Your sttentlan
is invited to spec sl condition . of
the permlc," The appropriate designation
of the permit conditioh placing responsl-
bgity on the permittee and not on the
United States for integrity at the sCxuc-
tuxe and safety of boats moored thereto
wi B be inserted.

 ii! Floating structures far small rec-
reational boats or other recreauonal pur-
pases in lakes owned snd operated by the
Corps af Exlglneers lmder a Resources
18aneger are normaBy subject to permit
authorities cited in paragraph  b!, above
when those waters are regarded as navi-
gable waters o! the enited States.  See
33 CFR 209.26<!!. Hovever, such struc-
tures wul not be authorized under this
regu!stion but wnl be regulated ux!der
eppncabie regulatianz Of the Chlet af
Engineers pubgshed ln Chapter III, Patt
327.19 of Title 38, Code ot Federal Regu-
lations if the land surro mding thase
lakes is under complete Federal owner-
ship. District Engineers wQl delineate
those portions of the navigable waters o!
the United States where this provision ts
applicable end post notices ot this desig-
nation ln the vlcinlty of the lake Re-
sources Manager's o!Bce,

 8! A dx to sax! patio x. �! The placing
of non-Federal fixed and floating aids to
navigation ln a navigable water of the
United States ts within the purview of
section 1 ! o! the River and Harbor Act o!
1899. Furthexmore. these aids are of par-

tlcular interest to the tlat. Coast auard
because of their control of marking. Bght-
fng and stands! QzsQon of such naviga-
tion aids. AppBcstions tor permits for in
staQat ion of aids to navigation w1lL
therefoxe, be caor Qnsted with the sppro-
pxfata District C xamsnder, U,8, Coast
Guard, and permits for such aids wQl in-
clude a cond!Qon to the effect that the
pen!ittee wQl conform to the require-
ments of the Coast Guard for marking,
Qghting, etc. Since most t!xed and float-
ing sidS tO navigation wBi nOt ordinsrQy
sjgnQ!cant!y a!feet environmental values.
the usual form o! authorization to be
used will be a letter ot perxnjsslon.

 Q! Fishing structures end appliances
ln navigable waters ot the Vnjted States
wQl be Bghted for the safety o! naviga-
tion as follows: Lights wiB be displayed
between sunset and sunrise. They will be
placed at each end ot the structure, ex-
cept where the inner end terminates at
such a paint where there could be no
practicable navigation between lt snd the
high-water Bne o! the adjacent coast. In
such case no inner Bght wBI bc required,
The outer Bght will be ~hite. end the
inner light wQl be xed, The size, capacity,
and manner of melntensx!ce o! the Bghts
wnl be specQled ln the Department of the
Axxny permit authorizing the exectian of
the struCture Or appnances. When several
structures ar appliances are placed on
one Qne with no nsv!gable passage be-
tween them. they wgi be considered for
llghtlng purposes as one structure.

 8! Outer coat x!cn al shelf. Artificial
islands and Bxed structures located on
the outer cox!tinentsl shelf are subject to
the standard per nit procedures o! th!s
regulsuon. Where the  s!sads or struc-
hares are to be constructed on !ends
which are under mineral lease from the
Bureau of Land Manage neat, Depart-
ment o! the!nteriot. that agency, in co-
operation with other Federal agencies,
fuBr eveluetes the potenQsl cifect ot the
leasing program on the total environ-
ment. Accordingly. the decision whether
to issue a permit on lends which are
lmder mineral lease from the Depart-
ment ot the Interior wBl be Qmited to sn
evaluation of the hnpact of the proposed
Work On nsVigst!an and national seourity.
'?he pubBc notice wiQ so identify the cri-
teria <sea paragraph  J!�! <vQi>  b! o!
this section! .

�0! g feet on Bm tx of the terr tortaf
sea. Structures or work afl'ecting coastal
waters msy modify the coast line Or base-
line Crom which the three mile belt !S
measured for purposes of the Submerged
Lands Act and International Law. Oen-
ersBy. the coast line or base Bne is the
line ot ordinary low water on the xnsin-
land; however, there are exceptions
where there are islands or low-tide elevs-
tions otf shore.  See the Submerged Lands
Act, 87 Stat. 29, U.S. Code section
13ai  C!, and United States v, California,
381 U.S. 139 �986!. 382 U.S. 448 <1988!!.
AB appBcstions.for structures or work
agecting coastal waters vviQ therefore be
reviewed specidcsBy io determine wheth-
er the coast line or baseline might be
altered. I! lt ls determined that such a
change might occur, coordination «1th
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the Attorney G.neral and the Solicitor ot
the Department rf the Interior Is re-
quired before final action is taken. The
Dist lct En&reer vh!l sub n!t a descrip-
tion of the proposed «ork and a copy of
the plans to the Srbr> or, Department of
tl.e In erior. Washington, D.C 2024 D. an f
request I'.!s co nmrnts concerning the
elf Cts of the prepOsed wOrk On the Outer
contlnentaI rich s of the United States.
These co.rmrnks wi!l hc included ln the
file of the application. After completion
of standard processi»g procedures, the
fIIe w>!I be forwarded to L!>e chief of
Engineer~, The dCCis>On in  !>e appliCa-
tio» will be made by the Secretary of the
Anny after coord>nat!on v> ith the Attor-
ney Genera!.

�1! Cci afs o> d other or t!ilcial mat@r-
 eaps co»sec ed fo navigable u>aters.
 I! A canal or similar art> !c!a! waterway
Ls subject to Lbe regulatory authorities
discussed in piragraph  b> �7 of th s sec-
tion lf >L co>u'!  u!es a navigable water of
the United S .>Les. Or if lt ls Connected tO
naslgab:e»>a'ters of the United SLates ln
a »armer v,luch allrcl their course, con-
 L!Uon, or capac! v. In a!! c; ses the con-
nection to navigable «aters of the
Un!ted States requ:res a permit, Where
the canal !Lself const;luies a navigable
water of the United States, eva!uation
of the perm!L app!jr~ >on and further ex-
ercL~e of r gula o y authority w!ll be in
accordance w>th the standard procedures
of this reculat!on. For a!l other cans!s
the exe=cise of regu!a ory autl>ority is
res rlcted Co those act>v!L>es which affect
the Course, condi !on, or caper> y of the
navlgab!e waters of the Uni ed States.
Examples of the latter  nay include the
length and drpLh cf Lhe cans!; the cur-
re»LS C>rru!at;On, quality and Curb!dtty
of its «.> ers, esprria!lv as  hey affect
fis and v. 'd.';fe vu!ucs; and mod>f!ca-
t!ons or > xtrnsions of its confb  u at!o u

 ll > T >r proponent of canal work
should suL>nut;»s a'I>plica ion for a per
mlt. !nc!u>' «a proposed plan of the
cnt>rc d> i> .'»p>uen'., a»d  !>e !otal!on and
descri;> .i >u ol anl,>r»>at> d docks. pie.s
a ld otllc ' a!J»!!ar w  'i>ct Jres v,!>ich will
be "»!a>'.ed b> Ll>e r~»i>!, L» L!>c D>s r!rt E»-
glneer brfure commencing any form of
work. If Lhe con»ectiou to nav>gable wa-
ter > of the United States has already been
made wi bout a permit, the District En-
gir>eer w Lj proceed ln accordance with
paragraph  g> �2> �! of tl>ls section.
Where a COnneCtiOn haa nOL yet OCCurred,
bui, cans! construct!on is planned or has
a!ready begun, the District Engineer will.
ln v-riting. advise the proponent of the
nerd for a perm L to connect the canaIs
to navigable as,ters of l,he United States.
He wll! alsO ask:he proponent if he in-
ter>ds to make such a connection and wl!l
rec »est the immedlaLe submission of the
plans and per rut application if !t is so in-
ter>ded. The District Engini.er v,ll! a!so
adrtse the proponent that any work ia
d rse at Lhc risk that, If a permit Ls rc-
quIred. It n>ay not bc issued, and Chat the
ers!stence of partial! y-c omp!e ed excava-
tion work wUI not be al!owed to weigh
fa»orably bz evaluation of the- permit
ap plicat!On,

RVLE5 AND REQVLAhQHS

 IQI V>c n fitorfred  scfhHffea The fol-
lowbM procedures wLII be followed with
respect to activitfes which are per-
formed without proper authorizatf m.

 I! When the District Engfneer be-
mmes aware of any unauthorized activ-
ity which ts stiH in progress. he shall im-
mediate!y Issue a cease and desist order
CO a.I perSOns reSpanSible far an@ Or in-
volved ln the performance of Lhe activity.
In appropriate cases, the District En-
gineer may also order interim protective
 neasures tn be taken in order to
protect the pub!lc interest. If there
is nonca npliance wllh this cease and
destst order, the Dfstrict Engineer
shall forward a factual report immedi-
ately Lo thc Local UB. Attorney wlLh a
request that a temporary restraining or-
der and. or pre!im!nary Injunction be
obtained against the responsible persons.

�» In alt cases, the Distr!ct Engineer
shall commence an hnmediate investiga-
tion to ascertain the facts surro m L!ng
 be unauthorized actLv!ty. In making
this investigation, the Dlstrlct Engineer
shall solicit the views of appropriate
Fedrral, State and local agencies. and
shall request the persons invo!ved in the
unauthorized activity tO provide appro-
priate information on this activity which
wtU assist him in eva!uatjng the activlLy
and recommending the course of action
to be taken. Tire District Engineer shall
evaluate the information and views de-
veloped during this  »vest!cation ln con-
junction with the factors s,nd criteria
cited in paragraph  f! of this section and
shaII formuIate recommendations as to
the appropriate administra ive and/or
legaI aCtion tO be taken, subject tO the
f olio wing:

 a! Except where the acth'ity was per-
formed in nontidal waters prior to an
administrative, ludiclal or legislative de-
termmaL>on that Cbe water is a naviga-
ble wa er of the Uru ed States. the Dis-
Lrict Engtneer Ls not auihortzed Lo proc-
ess or accept for processing any permit
appl!cation received.

 I i The DlstricL Engineer shalL in all
cases other Lhan tl>ose covered by para-
graph  g! �2!  Li!  e! �! of this section
prepare and forward a report to the
Cluef of Engineers, ATTN: DARN-GCK,
which shall c uitain an analysis of the
data and information obLained during
this investigation und recommend appro-
priate civil and cr»nina! action. In those
cases where Lhe analysis of  ,he facts
developed during his tnvestigation,
when made ln con ju»etl  n with the
factors and crlter>a in paragraph  f!
of this section leads Lo the pre!uninary
conc!us on that removal of the unauth-
orized ac ivity Ls !n the public  nterest,
the Dtstrict Engineer shall also recorn-
'mend reateratlon of the area to LLs
oaginal condition.

�! In those cases to which the provi-
rlons of paragraph  m!  8!. below, apply.
the Dis r>ct Engineer may refer the mat-
Ler d!rect!y t > the local UrdCed States
s>ttr>rney for apprppia>!>e legal action.

 b! If criminal and/or civil action ls
ln>tituted against the responsible per-
soss, the Dtstrtct Igngineer shall not ac-
cept for processing any application until

ftnaI db>positfon of all Judlclaj proceed-
Ltupt Including the payment of aU pre-
scrtbed penalties and fines and or tha
completion of all work ordered by the
court Thereafter, the District Engineer
may accept an application for a permit;
Provided, that with respect to any judl-
plal order requiring partial or total res-
toration of an area, the District, Engi-
neer, if so ordered by the court. shaif
supervise this restoration effort and may
allow the responsible persons to apply
for a perm!t for only that portion of Lha
unauthorized activity for which restora-
tfon has not been so ordereCL

 c! In those cases where the District
Engineer deter nines that the unauthor-
Ized actlviLy was performed ln nontidat
waters, prior to an administrative. judl-
ciaI or legis!ative determination thaC the
water is a navigable water of the Un!ted
States. the District Engineer shall in-
struct the responsible persons to imme-
diately f!je for a permit, unless he deter-
mines on the basis of all the facts and
circumstances that t »mediate legal ac-
tion is warranted. In such cases, the Dis-
trict Engineer wLII follow the procedures
of paragraph  g! �2!  Li!  a> and <b! of
this section.

 iil> Frocessing and evaluation of ap-
plications for after-t2 e-fact authoriza-
Clnns for actlvltiea undertaken S>tthout
the required Department of the Army
authorizations will in alI other respects
follow the standard procedures of this
regulation, Thus, authorizations may
still be de ded in accordance with the
policies and procedures of this regu!a-
tion.

 iv! Where after-the-fact authoriza-
tion in accordance with th!s paragraph
ts determined to be Ln the public i» cr-
eat. the standard permit fOrm for Lhe
activity wil! be used, omitting ina!»;ro-
priate condit!ons, and lnclud>ng what-
ever SPeCial COndlti One tb » L>.'s Cr!r C
Engineer may deem appropnate LO uu l-
gaie or prevent undesirable cII> c e
which have occurred os might ocrur.

 v! Where after-the-feei, authoriza-
tion ls not determined to be in the public
Interest, the noLlflcatlon of the denial
of the per nit will prescribe any Correc-
tive actions to be taken in cennectioyt
with the work already accomp!!shed and
establish a reasonable period of time for
the appllcanf, to complete such acLions.
The District Engineer, after denja! of
the permit, AU again consider whether
civil or crimjna! action ls appropriate.

 vii If the applicant, declines Lo ac-
cept, the proposed permit conditions, or
fails to take corrective action prescribed
ln the notification of denial. or lf the
District Engineer de ermines, after de-
nying the permit, applicatiun. Chat legal
action is appropriate. the matter wi!I
be reierred to the Chief of Engineers.
ATTN: DAEN~K. w!th reco nmenda-
tiona for appropriate action.

 vLL! Applieationa WLLL generally nOr
be required for work or structure» com-
p!eted before Ig December 1968, nor
where potential applicants had received
expressions of discIaimex prior to the
date of this regulation; prooded, ho> r-
e»er, That the procedures of paragraph



 g! �2! �! of this section shall apply to
al1 werk or structures wh Ch were Coxn-
menced or completed on or atter 18 De-
cember 1968. and may be applied to all
speclilc cases. regerdless of date of con-
struction or previous disclaimers. for
«hlch the District Ex!gtneer determines
that the interests of navigation sO re-
quire.

�3! Fsc lfttes st the borders of the
Vr!ited S rxtes,  i! The construction,
operation, malntensnce, or connection of
facilities at the borders of the United
States are subiect to Executive control
and must be authorized by the President,
Secretary Of State, Or Other delegated
official,

 a! AppIications for permits for the
construction, operation, maintenance, or
connection at the borders of the United
States of facilities for the trxu!smLslon
of electric energy bet!veen the United
States and a tore!gn country, pr for the
exportation or importatton of natural gas
to or troin a foreign country, must be
made to the Federal Power Commisstcm.
 See Executive Order 10185. September 3.
1953, 16 U.S.C, 634 a!  e!, 15 U.S.C. 71'ib,
and 18 CFR Ps.rts 32 an 3 153! .

 b! Applications for the landing or
operation of submarim cages must be
made to the Federal Communications
Commission.  See Executive Order 10530,
May 10, 1954. 47 UB.C, 34 tO 39, and 47
CFR 1.767! .

 c! The Secretary of State ls to
celve applications for permits for the
construction, connectiou, operation, or
maintenance, at the borders of the
United States, of:  J! pipelines, can-
veyors belts. and similar faei! ties for the
exportation or importation of petroleum
products, coals, minerals, or other prod-
ucts to or from a fore'ign country; �!
facilities for the exportation or importa-
tion of water or sewage to or from a
foreign country; �! monoretls. aei aJ
cab'.e cern, aerial tramways and sim!Jar
fac''.!ties for the transportation of per-
sons or thin s, or both, to or from a
foreign Country.  See Executive Order
1 J423, August 16, 19CB!,

 iii A Department of the Army permit
under Section 10 of the River and Harbor
Aet of blarch 3, 1899 ls also required for
all of the above f acaii.!es which aifect the
navigable v.aters of the United States,
but in each case in «hich a permit hss
been Jmued as provided above, i.lie dec -
alon whether to issue the Department of
the Army permit «iJl be based primarily
on factors of navigation, since the basic
exlswnca and operation of the facility
w JJ have been examined and permitted
es provided by the Executive Orders
Furthermore, in those cases where the
construction, maintenance, or operation
at the above tae!JJt!es Involves the dis-
charge of dredged or fJJI material ln
navigable «ate rs Or the tranepOr tat iOn Of
dredged material for the purpose of
dumping it into ocean waters, appropri-
ate Department of the Army authorlza-
tioi!s under section 404 of the Federal
Water Pollution Control Act or under
section 103 of the Marine Protection Re-
search and Sanctuarleii Act ot 1972 are
also required. Evaluation of applications
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for these author sat tons wJJJ be ln accord-
anoe with paragraph  g! �'1! of this sec-
tion.

�4! P user fr xxxsx!!fssf!! s Raes. �!
Permits under section 10 of the River
and Harbor Act of bferch 3, 1899, �3
U>.C. 403! are required for poivcr trans-
mJMon lines crossing navigable waters
of the United States unless thOse lines
are part of a water power proJect sub!cot
to the regulatory authorities of the Fed-
eral Power Coauntlion under the Fed-
eral Water Power Act of 1920 �6 V.S.C.
797!. If an application ls received for a
permit for Jines which are part of a water
power proJect, the applicant will be in-
structed to submit his application to the
Federal Power CommLssion. If the lines
are not part of a water po«er pro Ject. the
application wJJJ be processed ln accord-
ance with the proccduxes prescribed ln
this regulation.

 ii! The follow Jng minimum clear-
ances are required for aerial electric
pOwer transmiss!on linea CrOSSlng naViga-
ble waters ot the Uniied States. These
clearances ax« related to the clearauces
over the navigable chs.nnel provided by
existing fixed bridges. or the clearsnces
which would be requ.'Ired by the UJ5.
Coast Ouard for new fbied bridges, in the
vicinity of the proposed Power line crow-
ing, The Clearanees are based On the low
point of the line under conditions which
produce the greatest sag, tak ng into con-
sideration temperature. load, wind,
length of span, and type of supports as
out t!ned ln the National Electrical Safety
Code.

sr ri rrivm addu!os«i
clears«ee   jt.!
shoes ereara«es

req« re J jor br dpcr
No!n as! system voltage. kv:

ilS snd below
JSS 99
1st
sso 96
sso so
soo Bd
700 49
760-768 ss

 l5! Seaplane operaf oas, Structurea
ln navigable waters of the United States
associated with seaplane operations re-
quire Department of the Army permits,
but close coordination vtith the Federal
Aviation Administration  FAA!, Depart
ment of Transportatlcn, is required On
siich applications.

 i! The FAA must be notified by an
applicant whenever he proposes to estab-
lish or operate a seaplane base. The FAA
will study the proposal and advise the
applicant. District Engineer. and other
interested parties as to the etfects of the
proposal on the use of airspace. The Dis-
trict Engineer will therefore refer any
obJectlone regarding the e feet of the
proPosal on the use of airspace to the
FAA, and give due cox!sider«tion to their
recommendatlons when evaluating the
general public interest,

 JJ! If the seaplane base will serve air
carriers licensed by the Civil Aeronautics
3!card, the apPJ!cant must receive an air-
port operating Certificate from the FAA.
That cert!flcate reflects determtnatlon
and condit ons relating to the Jnstalis-

tlon, operation, and maintenance of ade-
quate eir navigation facilities and safety
equipment. Accordingly. the District En-
gineer may, in evaluating the genesal
public interest, consider such matters to
have been pr!max  ly evaluated by the
FAA.

�8! Fore pa Trode Zo!xcs. TheForeign
Trade Zones Act �8 Stat. 998-1003, 19
U,S.C. sections Bla to Blu. as amended!
authorizes the establishment of forelgn-
tra }e zones in or adjacent to United
States ports of entry under terms of a
grant and regula !ox!s prescribed by the
Foreign-Trade Zones Board. Pertinent
regulations are published st Title 15 of
the Code of Federal Regulations, Part
400. The Secretary of the Army Js a mem-
ber of the J!oard, and construction of a
xone is under the supervision of tlxe Dis-
trict Engineer. 14swS gOVerning the navi-
gable waters of the United States remain
applicable to foreign-trade zones, includ-
ing the general requirements of this reg-
ulation, Evaluation by a D strict Engi-
neer of a permit application may give
recogidtion to the consideration by the
Board of the general economic e fccts of
the zone on local a»d forr lgn commerce.
general location of wharves and facili-
ties. and other faCtors per  nent to ccn-
struct!on, opera ion, and n!aintcn'ance of
the zone.

�7! D xch  rpe o/ dredped or JJJJ  r�-
ter oJ ta rxax! pubis x x!ters or du!r!p x!p
ot dredped rarxterfat in acean «, !ters
�! Applications for permits for the dis-
charge of dredged or JJJJ material into
navigable waters at specific disposal sites
will be reviewed ln accordance with
guidehnes proxnulgated by the Adminis-
trator, EPA, under authority of section
404 b! of tbe Federal Water Poliutiou
Control Act. If the EPA guidelines alone
prohibit the designation of a proposed
disposal site, the economic impact on
navigation and anchorage of the failure
to authorize the use of the proposed dis-
posal site in navigable ««ters wiJL also
be considered ln evaluatu!g whether or
not the proposed discharge is in the pub-
lic interest,.

 8! Applications for permits for the
transporting of dredged material for the
purpose of dumping it into ocean waters
will be eve!usted to determine that the
proposed dumping will not unreasonably
degrade or endanger human health, wel-
fare, or amenities, or the mari!!e envi-
ronment, ecological systems or economic
potentialities. In making the evaluation,
Corps of Engineers ot8cla!s will apply
criteria established by the Admin!stra-
tor. EPA, under authority of section 102
 a! of the Marine Proteetior!, Research
and Sanctuaries Act of 1972, and will
specify the dumping sites. using the rec-
ommendations of the Administrator,
pursuant to section 102 c! of the Act. to
the extent feasible.  See 40 CFR Part
320!. In evaluating the need for the
dumping as required by paragraph  f!
�! �! of this section. Corps ot Engineers
oJJJCJa!s wt!l consider the potential eifect
of a permit denial on navigation, eco-
nomic and industrial development, end
foreign and domestic commerce of the
United Ststea
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 lli! Sites previously designated for
use ss ~ sites tor discharge or
dumping of dredged material will be
sp >effled to the maximum practicable
extent in permits for the dLscharge or
dumping of dredged material In naVfga-
ble waters or ocean waters unless re-
stricted by the Administrator, EPA, ln
accordance with section 404 c! of the
Federal Water Pollut on Control Act or
section 1 >2 c! ot the Marine Protection.
Research. and Sanctuarfes Act of 1972.

 iv! Prtor ta actual issuance of permits
tor the discharge or dumping of dredged
or flff material ln navigable or ocean
waters. Corps of Engineers ofgelals will
advise appropriate Regional Administra-
tors. EPA. ot the intent to so issue per-
mits. Tt the Regional Administrator
advises, within fiftee days of the adv ee
ot the intent to  ssue, that he objects to
the issuance of the per nits, the Case wffl
be fora.arded to the Chief of Engineers ln
accordance wish paragraph  s!, below,
for further coordination wrth the Admin-
istrator, EPA, snd decision. The report
for carding the case wfff contain an anal-
ysis tOr s deterrnrnation by the Secretary
ot the Army that there ls no economically
feasible method or sire available other
than that to v:hfeh the Reg!Onaf Admin-
istrator obfeets.  See aLso paragraphs
 b! �! and ~ b!  8! ot this section.>

�8> Act! stres frr coos!af zorres a>r f
1>rarf!re sarrr!sar es. �! Applications for
Department ot the Army authorizations
for actfvft!es in the coastal zones of those
States having a coastal zone manage-
ment program approved by the Sec-
retary ot Camrneree a ilf be evalu-
ated arfth respect to compl ance with
that program, No pe!mft mill be is-
sued untrl the applicant has certifie
that his proposed activity complies
with the coastal zone msr!agement
program and the appropriate State
ager ry has conc@~ed with the certific-
atio *- has waived irs right to do so  see
pares;aph  i!,2!  fl! of this sect!on!:
ho ves... a permrt may be issued U the
Sec.rtary of Commerce, on his own lnf-
tia'ive or upon appeal by the applicant,
tlr d. that rhe proposed activ ty fs con-
sLstent with the ob!ectives of the Coastal
Zor.e Management Act of 1972 or ts
othera4~e necessary in the interest of
natu!naf security.

 rf> Applications for Department of
the Army authorization for activities in
a marine sanctuary establhhed by the
Secretary of Cornrnerce under authority
of sect!on 302 of the Marine Protection.
Reses.rch. and Sanctuaries Act of 1972
will be evaluated for impact on the ma-
rine sanctuary, No permit will be issued
until the applicant provides a certifica-
tion trom the Secre ary ot Commerce
that the proposed actfvrty ls consls ent
with the purposes of Title 1II of the Ma-
rine Protection. R~arch and Sanctu-
aries Act of 1972 and can be carried out
svfthfn the regula fons promulgated by
the Serret«w of Commerce to control
activities svithfn thr. marrne sanctuary.
AuthOr za fons SO fSSued Wfff Contam

eh spec al conditions as may be re-
qu red by the Secretary of Commerce fz!
connection with his cer UflosUon.

RULES AND REQUULTIONS

 b! A pplfeatfons for arrthartzrrtlo>rs.
�> Are person proposing to undertafre
sny ac'Uvfty requiring Department of the
AnIly authorization as specifie irf para-
graph  e! of this secUazr, must apply for
a permit to the District Engineer frt
charge of the Dfstrict where the pro-
posed activity is to be performed, Appli-
cations for permits must be prepared fn
accordance with instructions in the
pamphlet enUtled "AppffcaUons for De-
psrtznent of the Army Permits for Ac-
tivities in Waterways" published by the
Corps of Engineers, utilizing the pre-
scribed appflcatlon form  ENG Form
4348!. The torm and pamphlet may be
obtained from the District Engineer
having jurfsdfeUon over the waterway ln
which the proposed activity will be lo-
cated. Local variations of the applieatfori
form for purposes of facilitating coordi-
nation with State and local agencies may
be proposed by Dfstrfct or Division En-
gineers, These varfatfons will be sub-
mitted for approval to DARN-CVP'0-5
and for clearance by the Otffce of Man-
agement snd Budget.

�! Generally. the application must in-
clude s complete descr ption of the pro-
posed activity, which Includes necessary
drawings, sketChes or plans, the IOcation.
purpose and intended use of the proposed
activity: scheduling of the sctfvfzy; the
names and addresses of adfofnfng prop-
erty ovmers and the location and dimen-
sions of adfacent structures; and the
approvals required by other Federal,
interstate, State or local agencies i'or the
work, including aff approvals or denfafs
already made.

�! Zf the activity involves dredging in
ns,vfgable waters of the Urdted States,
the application must include a dascrlp-
Cion ot the type, compoefUofr and quan-
tify of the material to be dredged, the
nrethod of dredging, and the sfte snd
plans for disposal of the dredged
rrs!terfaf.

 U> 1t the activity frlcludes the dis-
charge of dredged ar till material ln the
navigable waters or the tras!sportatfon
Ot dredged material !Or the purpose Of
dumping it fn the acean a stars. the ap-
plicatiOn must include the sourCe Of the
material, a description of the type, com-
p dition and quantity ot the material. the
method of transportaton and disposal of
the material. and the location of the dts-
pcsal sfte. Certification under section 4 >1
of the Federal Water PolluUon ContrOl
ACt fS required for such diSCharges intO
navigable waters. In addition, applicants
for permits for these sctivftles are re-
quired to pay s fee of 9100 per applica-
tion if the quantify ot the material to be
discharged ln nav gable waters or to be
dumped ln ocean waters exceeds 2500
cubic yards; lf the quantity of material
ls 250 > cubic yards or less, the fee ls 410
per sppUcatfon. Agencies or instrumen-
talities of Federal, State, or local govern-
ments will not be required to pay any
tee in connection with applications for
permits, Thfs fee structure wffl be re-
viewed from time to time.

 fff! If the acUvlty includes the con-
struction of a fill or pile or float-sup-
ported platform, the proJect description

must include specific structures to be
erected on the tflf or platform

 iv> tf the acthrlty includes the con-
'UZucUon Ot S struature the narmal uge
of which msy result in s discharge of
pollutants, other than dredged or till ma-
terial, into navigable waters or ocean
waters, the appficatfon must include
either the identiflcatlon of the applica-
tion for the discharge permit assigned by
the appropriate water pollution control
agency or a copy ot that application, Cer-
tlflcation under SecUon 401 of the Fed-
eral Water Pollution Control Act is re-
quired for such discharges into naviga-
ble waters.

 v! It the activity will be located withfn
a marine sanctuary established by the
Secretary of Commerce, the application
must include a copy of the certulcstion
from the SeCretary Of COmmeree that the
proposed activity ls consistent wffh the
purposes of TIUe QI of the Marine Pro-
tecUon, Research snd Sanctuarfes Act
of 1972 and can be carrfed out within
the regulations promulgated by the Sec-
retary of Commerce to control activities
within the marine sanctuary.

 vl! ft the actlvlty requires the prep-
aratlan Of an enVfranmer!tsf in! suet
statement  see paragraphs < 1! �!  iv>
and  I! of thts section!, which neei s-
sltates the development of data and !n-
formation which will result rn substan-
tial expense to the United States, the
District Engineer may, atter obtaining
written approval from the Division Engi-
neer, charge the appl cant for those ex-
traordinary expenses incurred In the de-
velopment of this information pursuant
to $1 UZ,C. 48$ s>. All money so col-
lected shall be pafd into the Treasury o!
the United States ss miscellaneous re
ceipts, In lieu of this assessment, the Dis-
trict Engineer may require reports. data,
snd other information for the environ
mental impact statement  see paragraph
 h! �! of this section>, ta be compiled
by an independent third party under
contract with the applicant and fur-
nished directly to the District Engfneerf,
Pro >tded, In such cases, the District En-
gineer shall specffy the type of informa-
tion to be developed; And pro ! de t fur-
ther, That the information furnished by
this third party contractor >nay not be
used by the District Engineer to assist
ln hfs preparation of the environmental
fmpact statement unless he has approved
the selection of this third party contrac-
tor after consulting with fnwrested Fed-
eral, State. snd local agencies, publfo
interest groups, and members of the gen-
eral public. as he deems appropriate, to
assure nb!ectivity ln thts selection. In
either ease, the District Engineer should
advise the applicant ln writing that there
ls nO aSsurance that favOrable actlOn Will
ultimately be taken on hfs appffcaUon,

 9 > In addltfon to that inform sUon in-
dicated ln paragraph  h! �> of this sec-
tion. the applicant will be required to
furnish such addfUonal fnformatfon sa
the DtztriCt Engineer  nay deem neCeS-
sary to assist hfm in lds evaluatfon ot the
application. Such addltlomQ information
may Include Sn environmental aaseSS-
ment, fnofudfng LnformsU uz on 4ter-
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nate methods and sites, as may be neces-
sary for the prrparatfon of an environ-
mental impact statement  see paragraph
 I!, below! .

�! The application must be signed by
the person vrho desires to undertake the
proposed activity; however. the applics-
'lion may be sf~ed by a duly authorized
agent ff accompanied by a statement by
that person deslgfmting the agent and
agree!ng to Furnish, upon request, sup-
plemental information In support of the
application. In e!ther case. the signature
of the applicant wU1 be understood to be
an affirmation that he possesses the au-
thority to undertake the activity pro-
posed in hfe appiicat!on. except where
the lands are under the control of the
Corps Of Engineers, i!1 which case the
District Engineer wU! coordinate the
transfer of the real est: te and the per mit
act!on, When the application is subn!ft-
ted by an agent, the appl!cation may in-
clude the activity of more than one
owner prov!dcd the character of the ac-
tfvfty of each owner ts eimUar and in the
san!e general area.

 I! Processing appifcaf one for per-
vnfts �   I ! standard proc  fares.  I!
When an application for s permit fs re-
ceived, the District Engineer shall im-
mediately assign It a number for identi-
fication. acknowledge re c I pt thereof,
and advise the applicant of the number
assigned to ft. He shall review the ap-
plication for completeness and obtain
from the applicant any additional infor-
matfon he deems necessary for further
process! 'ng,

 U> When aU requ!red fnfermatfOn
hae been provided, the Di tr!ct Eru fneer
wlU!ssue a pubiic notice as described in
paragraph  J> of this section unless spe-
cf fcaf!y exempted by other provisions
of Die re~a! Ion. The notice «dli be dis-
tr'.butcd for postin in post off!ces or
other appropriate public p!aces in the
vic.nfty of the ei e of the propcccd work
and vr!I! be cent to the app!!cant, to ap-
prop-.!«te c ty and county officials, to ad-
]oinfog 1 ra arty owners, to appropr ate
State sg  nc los, to concerned k'cdcral
agenclc, to local. regional and national
sh!ppfox and other concerned business
and conscrvat!on orgsnltations. and to
any other In cree cd par!Ics, If in the
judgment of the District Engineer the
proposal may result, in substantial pub
iic Interest, the public nouce  without
drawings! mav be pubUshed for five
consecut!ve days In the 1ocal newspaper.
and the appucant shaU reimburse the
District Engineer for the costs of pub-
lication, Copicc of public notices will be
sent to aU parties who have specUlcsUy
requested caples of public notices, to the
U.S. Sera!ore aud Representatives for
the ar a «.here the work is to be per-
formed, the Field Representative of the
Secretary of the Interfor. the !tegfonaf
D!rector of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries
and WUdufe, the Re!donal Dfmctor of
the National Park Service, the Regional
hdmirIstmtor of the Environmental
Protection Agency  EPA!. the Regional
Director of the Nations! Marine F!eh-
eries Service of the National Oceanic and
htmospherfo hdminhtration  IFOhh! ~

RULES AND REGULATIONS

the head of the State agency responsible
fOr fish and wUdfffe resources. the Dis-
trict Commander, U.8. Coast Guard, snd
the Office of the Chief of Engineers, At-
tention: DAEN~O-N,

 Ui! The District Engineer shall con-
sider all comments received in respo!lse
to the pubUc notice fn hie subsequent
actfons on the permit application. Re-
ceipt of the comments wUl be acknowl-
edged snd they will be made s part, of the
Offfcfs! fUe on the applicat!en. Comments
received as form letters or petitIOns !nay
be acknowledged as a group to the per-
son or organfsatlon responsible for the
form letter or petition, If comments re-
late to msttene withIn the special exper-
tice of another Feder!U agency, the DIs-
trkt Engineer may seek the advice of
that ag'ency. The applicant must be given
the opportunity to furnish the Dtstrict
Engineer his proposed resolution or re-
buttal tnail obfections from Government
agencies and other substantive adverse
conunents before final decision wfU be
made on the application.

 lv! The District Engineer wul con-
sider whether or not an env!ronmental
impact statement is necessary  see para-
graph �! of this sectIon! at the ear11est
tfma during the processing of an applica-
tIon involving an activity wh!ch Is not
already subJect to an envfronmcntsJ im-
pact statement. This wUI be done when
he csn make an assessment of the envi-
ronmental impact of a proposed activ ty,
which In some cases may be upon receipt
of the app!ication due to the rnagn!tude
of tha proposed proJect or the nature of
the area involved. This will be recon-
sidered as additional informaUon Is de-
veloped; however. at the earliest time
that It appears an environmental Impact
statement may be required, the Dlstrtct
Eng1ncer wul require the applicant to
furnish add! !onal information and an
analysis of the environmental impacts of
the proposed action. h preliminary deter-
m!natIon as to whether an envfroruncntal
Impact statement wUl be prepared or a
eta crncnt that sn envfronmcntaf impact
s aterncnt has already been prepared on
the overaU sctMty by the Corps of Engi-
neers or another Federal agency, wul be
announced in the Pub!le Notice  sce para-
graph  j! of th!s section!. If the District
EngIncer dctermfnee that an environ-
mental impact statement wul not be pre-
pared For the propose f activity, a finding
to that effect wUl immediately be placed
ln the permit file and. If the public not!ce
has fndlcaled an intent to prepare a
statement, wUl be snr ounced to the pub-
lic. This finding shall be dated and
signed and shall inc!ude a brief state-
ment of the faete and reasOne fOr the
decision. Zf the District Engineer be-
lieves that grant!ng kAe permit may be
warranted but that tho proposed activity
would significantly a!feet the qual!ty of
the human envfronnumt. he wiU prepare
an environmental Impact statement in
accordance with ! 2D0.410. In such cases
and if s public hearfng fs to be held  see
subparagraph  v!, below!, the proposed
final environmental impact statement
must be completed prior to the hearing.
If s pubUc meeting fs held, however. the

draft environmental impact statement
WUl be fUed with the Council on Envf-
rorunel!tal QuaUty  CEQ! at least 15 days
prior to the meeting.

 v> If the p~ acfJvlty includes
the discharge of dredgeci or flU material
into navigable waters or the transpor-
tation of dredged material for the pur-
pose of dumping it ln oc an waters and
a person Or persona having an Interest
which may be affected by the issuance of
a permit requests a hearfng, or If a sec-
ond State obJects to issuance of s permit
on the bash of water quaiity and re-
quests a hearfng. or if otherw1se required
by law or directed by the Chief of Engi-
neers, the District Engineer wU! arrange
a pubUc hearing in accordance with ap-
pilcab!e Corps of Engineers regula Uons
 I 209.133!, If no public hearing is to ba
held and the District Engineer deter-
mines that public Interest warrants and
additional Information necessary to the
proper evaluation of the epp! !cation
wOuld prabably be Obtained the'retrr. sha
District Engineer wlU hold a public meet-
ing  see paragraph  k! Of this Seetfan! .

 vl! After aU above actions have been
comPleted. the District Engineer wlli de-
termine In accordance with the record
snd applicable regulations whether or
not the permit should be tccucd If a per-
mit Is warranted. he wui determine the
cond! tions and duration which shou! f ln!
incorparated into the peru! t <see para-
graphs  m! and  n! of this sec'lion!. In
accordance with the author!ties specified
in paragraph  p! of this section the
Distrfct Engineer wUf take fi>al action
or forward the application with aU per-
Unent comments, recordc, and studies,
including the ffnsf env ronmentaf im-
pact statement lf prepared, and a state-
ment of findings to support hfs recom-
mendation, through channels to tho
oUfcla! authorized to make the Ifnsi deci-
sion, The report forward!ng the appifca-
tion for decision wul be in the format
prescribed in paragraph  .s! of this sec-
tion r otire that the appl!rat!on has been
forwarded to higher hcndquar cr. w ll bo
furnished the apphcant,. Whrn th  f nai
decision Is made, the statement of Find-
ings to support that dcctc!on wUI be
placed in the permit Ule. If an envIron-
mental impact statement wss FUed with
CEQ. a copy of the statement of find!ngs
will be submitted io DhEN-CWO-N for
FUIng w!th CEQ. In thos cases where an
environmental impact statement has not
been prepared but the appl !cation I-
forwarded for decfs!on In the format
prescribed in paragraph s! of this scc-
tfon, the report wiU serve as the State-
ment of F!ndlngs.

 vfI> If the final decision Is to deny
the permit, the applicant will be advised
fn writing of the reason for denfaf. If the
final decision is to issue the permit. the
issuing officfaf wUl forward two copies of
the drafs permit to the appUcant for
signature accepting the conditions of the
perm!t. The applicant wUl return both
signed copies to the Issuing oUfcla!s who
then signs and dates the permit, The per-
mit is not valid until signed by the issu-
ing offfclaL Final action on  he permit
application ls the signature on ths letter
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notifying the applicant of the denial of
his applicatlOn Or Signature of the Iesuir!g
offlcisl on the authorizing document.

<viii! The District Engineer will pub-
lish monthly a list of permits issued Or
denied durmg the previous month. The
list will identify each action by pubflc
notice number, name of applicant, and
brlet description ot activity involved,
This list w!II be distributed to all per-
sons who received any of the public no-
tices listed.

<ix! If the appiieant tails to respond
within six lnon<hs to any request or In-
quiry of the District Engineer, the Dis-
Crict Engineer msy advise the applicant
by registered letter that his application
will be considered ss having been with-
drawn unless the applicant responds
thereto within thirty days of the date of
the letter.

<2! Procedures for psrt<eulor types oj
s<<<<<<t<ons, <I! Activities

Ing water quality certificatio:
<o! It w<!ter qu*lity certification for

the proposed activity is necessary under
the provisions of the Federal Water
Pollution Control Act, the District En-
gineer shall so notify the applicant and
obtain trcm him e!thar the appropriate
certificatio or s copy of h!s opp!Ication
fOr such certitieaiion. The District En-
gineer shail forward one copy ot the
permit application to the appropriate
certifying agency and Lwo copies to the
Regional Administrator of the Environ-
mental ProiecLion Agency <EPA!. The
District Engineer !nay Issue the public no-
tice of the application joint!y with the
certifying agency !f arrangemenLs tor
Such joint nO<iees have been apprOVed by
the Division Engineer. When the eerifl-
cation is received s copy of thc eertlflca-
tion wiII be forwarded to the Regional
Ad;.iimstrator of EPA who shall deter-
mine If the proposed activity msy sKeet
the qual!ty of the waters of any State or
S!s!es other than the State in which the
WOrk iS LO be perfarmed If he needS Sup-
plemertzj Informat;on in Order to make
Llds de:ermination, the Regional Ad-
!rlmstrator may request It from the Dis-
tricL Enguieer who shall obtain IC from
tiie app!!cant snd forward IL to the
Reg! oiisi Admjn!strator, The Regional
Adm! nis<rator shall, witldn thirty days of
receipt o< the app!!cation, certificatio
and supp!ement<!I information. notify the
a<tee<ed State, the District Engineer. and
the applicant in the event such a second
Since may be a<tee<ed. The second State
then has sixty days to advise the District
Engineer that IL objects to the issuance
of the permit on the basis of the eflect
on the qua!ity of its waters and to re-
quest a hearing.

<b! No authorization wIII be granted
unt.l requ!red certiflcstlon has been ob-
tained or has been waived. Waiver is
deemed <o occur if the certifying agency
fall:; or refuses to sct on a request for
eer'.!flea<Io w!<hln a reasoiiable period
oi tune atter receipt of such request. The
request for certification must be made in
S<,eordanee with the regulat!Ons Of the
certifying agency. In determining wheth-
e! or not a waiver period has com-
sz.enced, the District Engineer will verity

RULES AHD REGULATIOf!fS

that the certltylng agency has received
a valid requesC for certitlcstlon. Three
months shall generally be considered to
be a reasonable period ot time. If, how-
ever, special circumstances Identlfled by
the District Engineer require that action
on an application be taken within 8 <!lore
limited period of time, the District En-
gineer shall determine s reasonable les-
ser period ot time. advise the certifying
agency of the need for action by a par-
ticular date snd that. If certificatio ls
not received by that date. It wj!I be con-
sidered that the requirement fOr Certj-
flcatlon has been waived, Similarly if it
appears that circumstances may reason-
ably require s period of Lime longer than
three months, the District Engineer may
*Kord the certifying agency up to ons
year to provide the required certitlcation
before determining that a waiver haS oc-
curred. District Engineers shall check
with the cetify'ing agency at the end ot
the allotted period of ti<ne betore deter-
mining that a wa!Ver haS OCCurred,

<ii! It the proposed activity will be
located In the coastal r,one ot a State. the
District Engineer shsII obts'.n from the
applicant s certification that the activity
conforms to the coastal zone manage-
ment program of the State. Upon receipt
of the cert!fleet<o, the District En-
gineer will forv;ard a copy Of the perlrdC
application and certiflcatb!n to the State
agency responsible for implementing the
coastal zone management program snd
request its eoneurrence or objection. The
District Engineer can tssue the public no-
tice of Lhe appllcatlon jointly with the
BLate agency If arrangements for such
joint notices have been approved by the
Djvts!on Engineer. A copy of the certtflea-
tion will also be sent, along a 1th the pub-
lic notice ot Lhe spp!Ication to the Direc-
tor, Oflice of Coastal Zone Management.
NOAA, Department of Commerce. Rock-
Ville, Maryland 2<!8$2. It the State agency
falls to concur or objecC Lo Lhe certific-
atio within six months of receipt of the
request, it wiil be presumed to waive its
right to so act and Lhe certification will
be presumed to be valid. Before deter-
mining that s waiver has occurred, the
District Engineer will check with the
State agency to verify that IL has faijed
to sct, If the State agency objects to the
proposed activity. the District Engineer
wIII so advise the Director, Otflce of
Coastal Zone IVlanagement, NOAA, and
request advice within thirty days wheth-
er or not the Secretary Ot CommerCe
wiii review the objection. If the objection
will not be reviewed, the permit will be
denied, if. however, the Secretary of
Commerce Indicates he will review the
objection. turther action on the applica-
tion will be held ln abeyance pending
notification of the resujts of the review,
If the objection Is sustained, the permgf,
wIII be denied. If the objection Ls over-
ruled by the Secretary's tlnding, however,
the processing wIII be continued.

<ill! Il the proposed activity Involves
any property listed in the National Regis-
ter of Historic Places <a hich is published
ill Ite entirety ln the Pass!isa Rsoisyss
snnuauy in Ivebruary with addenda
published each month!, the Dlstrfct

Engineer will determine it sny aspect of
the activity causes or msy cause sny
change In the quality of the hISCortcal,
srqhitectursI. archeological, Or Cultural
character that qualified the prOperty far
listing in the National Register. Gen-
erally adverse eiYects occur under con-
ditions which Include but sre nog
limited to destruction or alteration of
sll or part of the property; isolation
from or alteration ot its surrounding en-
vironment; and introduction of visual.
audible, or atmospheric elements that
are out of character with the property
snd Lts setting. If the District Engineer
determines that the activity will have no
~ fleet on the property, he «ill proceed
with the standard procedures for proc-
essing Lhe application. If, howe'er, the
District Engineer determines that, the
activity will have an eKect on the prop-
erty, he will proceed in accordance with
the procedures specified in the Pzozxsz
Rsoxsrza, Volume 3'7. yrumber 22<!, No-
vernber 14, 1972, pages 24146 to 24148.

<iv! If the proposed activity consists
ot the dredging of sn access channel
snd/or berthing facility associated with
an authorized Federal navigation proj-
ect. the activity will be included in Lha
planning and coordination ot the con
struction or ma'intenance of the Federal
prOjeCL tO the maximum extent feasible.
Separate notice, mee<mg Or hearing. and
environmental i<upset statement a ill not
be required for activities so Included and
coordinated: snd the pubiic notice issued
by the District Engineer for these Fed-
eral snd associaLed non-Pederai activi-
ties will be Lhe notice of intent to issue
permits for th<oe included non-Federal
dredging actjvities required by paragraph
<g! <17! <iv! of this section. The decision
whether to issue or deny such a perudC
WIII be consistent with the decision o<t
the Federal project unless special con-
siderations applicable to the proposed
activity sre Identiflcd.

<v! In addition to the general distri-
bution of public notices cited in para-
graph  I! <1! <Iv! of this section, notices
will be sent to other addressees in appro-
priate cases ss foflows!

«L! If the actiVILy lnvOlvee StruCturea
or dredging along the shores of the ses
or Great Lakes, to the Coastal Engineer-
Ing Research center. Washington, D,C.
20018.

<b! It the activity involves construc-
tion of fixed structures or srtlflcisl
islands on the outer continental shelf
or in the territorial seas, to the Deputy
Assistant Secretary of Defense <Installa-
tions and Hous!ng! Washington, D.C.
20310, the Directoi, Defense Mapping
Agency, Hydrographic Center, Washing-
ton, D.C, 2<�9<!. Attenti<rn. Code N512,
and the Director. National Ocean Survey,
NOAA, Department of Commerce, Rock-
vHls!,%maryland 20852.

 c! If the activity involves the con-
struction of structures to enhance tish
propagation along the Atlantic snd Gulf
coasts, to the Atlantic Estuarine Fish-
eries Center, Irational Marine Fjsherfes
SerVICe, NOAA, Department Of Com-
tnerce. Beaufort. North Carolina 28418.

 d> It the activity involves the con-
gtruction ot structures which aNy alteoC



aircraft operaUca!s or for purposes ama-
clsted with seaplane r!persUons. Lo the
Regfanal Dfrecton of l,ha Federal Avla-
tlon AdminfstraUon.

 e! lf the activity Ls ln connectfon !st th
s fore~-trade zone, to the ExecuUve
Secretary, Foreign-Trade Zones Board,
Department of Commerce, Washington,
D.C. 20 30. and to the approprfate Dis-
trict Director of Customs as Re~ident
Representative. Foreign- Trade Zones
Board.

 vi! Copies of permits will be fur-
nished to Other agencies fn spprOpriste
cases as follows:

 o! If the activity involves the con-
struction of structllres or artificial
Islands on the outer continental shelf.
Lo the Director, Defen~ Mapping
Agency, Kvdrographfc Center, Washing-
ton. DC. 20390. Attention. Code N512
and to the Director, National Ocean Sur-
vey, NOAA, Department of Commerce,
Ro -kville, Sfsry land 20853,

�! If the activity involves the con-
strucUon of structures to enhance fish
propagation  Ash havens! along tha
coasts of the UnIted states. to Defense
Mappirg Agency. HydrOgraphic Center
and National Ocean Survev ss Ln para-
graph �! �!  Vl! 'ar Of this SeCtian and
to the At.'antic Estuarine Fisheries Cen-
ter. National hfsrfne Ffsbcrfcs Service.
NOAA. Department of Commerce, Beau-
fort, No<h Carour a 28416.

 c! If the activity involves the erec-
Uon of an aerial tr!Lnsrnfssfon line across
s nav'.rsble water of the United Stares, to
the Director, National Ocean Survey,
NOAA, Department of Commerce. Rock-
vfBe. 54aryland 20852, reference C322,

 d! If the activity Ls listed ln para-
graph  I! �!  vl!  a!, '.b!, or  c! of this
sects!n or involves the trsnsportaUon of
dred=,cd material for the purpose of
dumprng lt ln ocean waters, to the ap
propr.iate D! trlct Commander. Vd3,
Cc~ t Guard.

'.I! If tire District Engineer deter-
mB!es that a fetter cr peru!fssfon '.sea
pa;agmph  m! of this section! fs the
apprisprfate form of authorization to be
fs:ued. he may omft the publishing of s
public noUce; however. he will coordi-
nate the propo~af with sll concerned
Ash and wgdlffe agenc!cs, Federal and
S ate. ss requ!red by the Fish sr I WBd-
IL'e Coor&narfon Act. A copy of the letter
Of pe~fssfan Wfff be sent tO the Re-
gio=al Director, Bureau of Sport Fish-
eries and 'iVBdlife.

 v'.!I! If the circumstances surround-
fng a permit application require emer-
gency action and the District Engineer
considers that the pubIIc interest requires
that the stan fard procedures must be
abbrev'ated In the p rrt!c!Bsr case, ha
will explain the circumstances and rec-
ornmend special procedures to the Chief
of En inecrs, ATTN; DAEN-CWO-N by
tclef>pe. The Chief of Engineers. upon
consultation erlth the Sr<retary of tha
Army or hfs authorized representative
and other effected agencies, wBI insLruct
the District Engineer as to further proc-
easlr.g cf the appifcation,

 ix! Gbneraf perm 'rs. The District En-
gineer may. after complrance with the
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other procedures of thts regulatian. Issue
general perrnlte fOr Certain clearly
described categories of structures or
work, including discharges of dredged or
IIU material. requirlrrg Department of
the Army permits. Aft rr s general permit
hss been issued, individual acti v!Ues
failing within those categories that are
authorized by such general perm!ts do
not have to be further authorized by the
procedures of this regulation unless the
District Engineer determines, on a case-
by-case basis, that, the public interest,
requires.

 a! District Engineers wiB include
only those activiUes that are sub-
sLanUaBy similar fn nature. that cause
only minimal adverse envfronmentsl im-
part when performed separately. snd
that will have only s minimal adverse
cumulative effect on the environment as
categories which ar«candidates for gen-
eral permits.

 b! In ad Btlon to the conditions pre-
scribed ln Appendix C of this RegulaUon,
any general pcrmf t issued by the District
Engineer shall prescribe the follOwing
cond!Lions;

 I! The maximum quantity ol ma-
terial that ls authorized for discharge
by the general permit ln a single or In-
cidental operation  lf apfrffcablc!;

�! A description of the category or
categories of uctivites included in the
general permit: snd

�! The type of water s! into which
the acUvity may occur.

 c! The District Engineer shaB require
reporting procedures where the general
permft farls to designate a specfAc water
body or water bodies. He n!sy require
such procedures in oU!cr srtuaUons.

 d! A general permit may be revoked
ff it fs determined that the cumulative
effects of the activities by it will have an
adverse impact on the public Interest
provided the procedures of paragraph
 o! of thts regulaUon are followed, Fol-
lowing revocation. any futuro activities
in areas covered by the general permit
shall bc processed as individual pcrmifs
under this regulation.

�! Tfmfrrg of processfrrg oj applfca-
fforrs. In view of the extensive coordina-
tion arith other agenrdes and the public
snd the study of all aspects of proposed
activltles requfred by the above proce-
dures, applicants must allow adequate
time for the processing of their applies
tions. The Dfstrlct Engineer wlB be
guided by the foBOwing time llmite for
the indicated steps ln pro esslne permit
applications:

 I! Publfc notice should be Lesued
within flftcen days of receipt of all re-
quired fnforrr!aUon f=om the applicant,
unless joint notice with State agencies Ls
to be used.

 il! The receipt of comments ss a re-
sult of the public noUce should not ex-
tend beyond seventy-Ave days from the
date of the notice.

 iii! The record of s public meetfng
should be closed not later than fifteen
days after the meeting.

 iv! The Dfetrf et Errgfneer ShOuld
either send notice Of denial tO the ap-
plicant�or LMue the draft permit to the

sppRcsnt far scrseptsnca and slgtmtma,
or forward the apphcatfon to higher
headquarters within thirty davs of one
of the foII !wing whichever ls Istsst: re-
ceipt of notice of wfthdraaal of obfec-
Llons; compleUon of coordination follow-
ing receipt of appllcanL's rebuttal of ob-
lections; receipr, of the record of a pub-
lic hearing: closing of the record of s
publfc meeting; or expiration of the welt-
ing period followfng the Alfng o! the fhurl
environmental hnpact statement with
CEQ.

 I! Public era fee sad coord rr rtlors
rrrft!r interested parffes,  I! Tha Publfe
Ãotfce ls the primary method of advtslng
all interested psrtfes of the proposed ac-
tivity for which s permit ls sought and
of solicli:fng comments and fr!formation
necessary to evaluate the probabIa im-
pact on the public interest. The notice
must, therefore. InClude sufficient lnfor-
matiOn to give a Clear understanding Of
the natme of tha activity to generate
meaningful comments. The noUee should
lnchfde the following items of informa-
tion.

�! The name and address of the
appBcant:

 ff! The location of the proposed
actfvity:

 IB! A brief description of the proposed
act»fty. Its purpose and fntended use.
including s description of the type Of
structures, if arry, to be erected on fiILs.
or pffe or Aoat-supported platforms, and
a description of the type, composftlon
and quantity of materials to be dis-
charged or dumped and means o! con-
veyance;

 iv! A plan and elevation drawing
showing the general and specific site lo-
cation and character of all proposed ac-
tivities. fncludfng the size relatfonship
of the proposed structures to the size of
the impacted waterway snd depth of
water in the area..

 v! A list of other government autbor-
Izatfons obtained or requested, Includi-
ngg required certfAcatfons relative to
water quality. coastal zone management.
or marine sfrnctuarfes;

 vf! A statement concerning s pre-
liminary determination of the need for
and/or avaflsbfifty Of an environmental
impact statement;

 vil! Any other available fnformation
which msy assist interested parties Ln
evaluating the Likely impact of the pro-
posed activity. if any. on factors sffectfng
the public interest, including environ-
mental values:

 vfff! A reasonable perfod of Ume, nor-
mally thirty days but not less Lhan fif-
teen days from date of maiifng, within
which interested parties may express
their views concerning the permit appli-
cation; and

 ix! A paragraph describing the vari-
ous factors on which decisions are based
during evaluation of a permit appifca-
tion.

 a! ExCept as prr!vfded ln paragraph
 j!  I!  ix!  b! of this seCtlOn the fallov-
lng wUI be Included:

The deer sr Qn whet!lee to fsrrrr e s pe Ii!! It
wflf bs rsaeerf os sn evaruatraa ot the prob-
able I upset or the proposed ac fr ty on the
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pu'biia <neereet. That decision wni re !eat the
nss ansi concern for bosh prrrteaefon snd
un<ization of tmportrurt resources. The bese-
Si eh!eh reaeansbly msy ba expected ta Sa-
arus from the prapaesi must be balanced
age!net lie reeaanemy fareeeeabie datrlrnente,
Au factors which msy be relevant ia ihe pro-
posal wul be considered; among those are
conservation, seoaoruics. seaiheilc. general
environmental concerns. historic values, ssh
~ ud w ldllfe values. Quad daiusgs prevent<au,
land use clsssl5csticu, navigation. recreation,
water supply, water qusnty snd, is general.
the needs snd welfare of the people, No per-
m i wui be granted unless Its  ssusnae is
found to be in the pub< a interest,

 I ! If a Federal agency other than the
Corps of Engineers has primary respon-
sibility for licensing an activity and for
environmental review as contemplated
by the provisions of the National En
v!ronmentai Policy Act,  see paragraph
 e! �! of this section!, the public notice
shall, in lieu of, the general paragraph
above, describe the actions and reviews
pending before those agencies, recite the
fact that District Engineers will consult
with, snd give due consideration to the
findings of. those agencies snd provide
the follow ng paragraph: "The decision
whether to Issue s permit will based on
s consideration of <he effect which the
propOsed activity Will have on the naVl-
gsble capacity of the waterway."  Hes
particularly paragraphs <g! �3!,  g!
�5!, and  g! �8! of this ser.tion,!

�! If the activity involves the dis-
charge of dredged or fill material into
the navigable waters or the transporta-
tion of dredged material for the purpose
of dumping lt ln ocean waters, the pub-
lic notice shall also indicate thaC the
evaluation of the impact of the activity
on the public interest will include ap-
plication of the guidelines promulgated
by the Administrator, EPA, under au-
thority of section 404<b! of the Federal
Water Pollution Control Aet or of the
criteria established under authority of
section 102 a! of the Marine Protection,
Research Snd Ssnctuarlca Aet Of 1972 as
appropriate,

 b! In cases involving construction of
fixed structures or srt Acial islands on
outer continental shelf lands which are
under mineral lease from the Depart-
ment, of i,he Inter Or, the nctlce Will Ccn-
tain the followiug statement: "The de-
cision ss to whether s permit will be
issued will be based on an evaluation of
thc impact of the proposed worl< on
navigation and national security."

 x! If' the activity includes Che jiis-
chsrge of dredged or fill material ln the
navigable waters or the transportation
of dredged material for the purpose of
dumping it ln ocean waters, the follow-
ing statement will also be included in
the public notice:

Any peteau wba herr an interest which
msy be sdverseiy siieeied by tbo ieeusnee
n< s permit may request S pubiir. hearing.
The request must be eubruitted  u writing
ea tbe District Krrgureer within thirty days
of the data of ibis nat ce snd must eiesriy
sei, forth tbe urieresi, which may be ad-
versely a<fee<ed snd she manner in whish the
internet msy ba adversely s fasted by the
activity.
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<2! It Cs presumed that sll interested
parties snd agencies will wLsh to respond
to public notices; iherefOre, s Iacif Of
response will be interpreted ss meaning
that there is no objection to the appli-
cation. A copy of the public notice with
the list of the addresses Co whom the
notice wss sent urill be included ln the
record. If s question develops with re-
spect to an activity for which another
agency hss responsibility snd that other
agency has not responded to the public
not<Ce, the Distr<et Engineer may request
their con!ments. WheneVer a reepOnee tO
S public notlre hss been received from
a member of Congress, either in behalf
of a constituent or himself. the District
Engineer will inform the member of
Congress of the final decision.

�! Notices sent tO seVeral agencies
within the same State may result in con-
flicting comments from those agencies.
While many States have designated a
single Sta c agency or individual to pro-
vide a single snd coord nated State posi-
tion regarding pending permit applica-
tions, where s State has not so
designated s single source, District Engi-
neera will elicit from the GOVernOr an
expressiOn Of his viewS Snd deaireS COn-
cerning the application, Where coordi-
nation Is required by the Fish and
Wildlife Coordination Act <see para-
graph  el <5! of th/s section!, District
Engineers will address s letter to the
designated single Sate agency or  Iover-
nor, ss appropriate, inviting attention to
the coordination rfquiremcnts of the
Fish snd-Wildlife Coordination Act snd
requesting that a report from the head
of the State agency responsible for fish
and wildlife resources be appended to
the coordinated State report.

 !e! Public facet<ups. < I ! It is Che
pulley of Che Corps of Eng neers to con-
duct the civil wor ks program ln an
atmosphere of public understanding,
trust. mutual cooperation, and in s
manner responsive to the public interest,
The views of all concerned persons are
initially sought by means of public no-
tices in connection with applications for
permits. Where response to s notice
indicates further opportunity for public
expressions of interest may be war-
ranted, snd s pubHc hearing ls not
required by law or directed by the Chief
of Engineers, the District Engineer msy
hold s public meeting.

�! A public meeting ls a forum at
which sll concerned persons are given
sn opportunity Co present additional in-
formation releva.nt to a proper evalua-
tion of sn sppllcatlon for a permit for an
activity. If a public meeting ls held, no-
tice announcing the meeting will bg
published st least thirty days ln adVance
of the meeting. A summary of environ-
mental considerations will be included
in the notice. The applicant will be given
an opportunity to present his proposal
snd explain why he thinks it Is in the
public interest.  !fQclais of other Federal
agencies or of State snd local govern-
ments will be given opportunity to ex-
press their views, ss well sII other per-
Sons, The COnduct of Che meeting WIII

be in accordance with 5209.409 snd s
transcript ol the meeting wIII be part of
Che record.

 I! Za<rtroafirentot tfspaet statemest.
 I! Section 102�!  C! of the National

Environmental policy Act of 1989  r<Eph!
requires sII Federal agencies, with re-
spect to major Federal actions slgnIII-
cantly affecting the quality of the hu-
man environment. to submit, Co CEQ s
detailed statement on:

<i! The environmental impact of the
proposed action;

 u! Any adverse enviroumentsI eifects
which cannot be avoided should the pro-
posal be Implemented;

 iii! Alternatives to the proposed ac-
tion;

 lv! The relationship between local
shorC-term uses of man's environment
and the maintenance and enhanCement
of long-term productivity;

<v! Any Irreversible and irretrievable
commitments of resources which would
be involved ln the proposed action should
it be implemented.

�! As indicated in paragraph �!  I!
 iv! of this section the District Engineer
inuat determine Whether an environ-
mental impaCt Statement la require<i  n
connection with s permit appllcsilnn. If
the DistricC Engineer belirVes that grs i!'.
ing the permit fnav br warren<ed bi C
that the proposed activity woulrl have a
significant environmental impart, an rii-
vironfncntal impact statement will be
prepared, coordinated snd flied in ac-
cordance with provisions of I 209.410
prior to f!nal action on the application.
If another agency Is the lead agency as
defined by section 5b of the CEQ guide-
lines contained in I 209.410, the District,
Engineer will coordlna<e with that
agency io insure that the resulting en-
vironmental linpact statement adequate-
ly describes the impact of the SCtlvity
which is subject to Corps permit authOr-
lty,

�! The scope of the considerations to
be discussed in sn environmental im-
part s<atement depends heavily on con-
tinuing court interpretation of NEPA
and on the nature of the activity for
which author<sation is requeated.

<i! All thc direct effecte Of the sctlvi<,y
must be evaluated, as fnust any Indirect
elfects which have s clear or proximate
relationship to the activity. Other ef-
fects, however, may b'e too speculative or
remote to merit detailed consideration,
Thus au environment; I impact state-
ment which examines the probable en-
vironmental impact of an activity should
evaluate all known a<frais which have s
direct or prox mate but indirect rela-
tionship Co the proposal and should cite
other remote or speculative e<fects.

  I! The scope of the environmental
impact statement is often somewhat dif-
ferent frcin that of the laws under which
the activity may be authorised. Thus, an
authorization may be only for a part, of
a much larger snd more complex oper-
ation or develOpment over wh Ch feW
regulatory eontrola exist. In suCh eases,
the range of factors to be discussed in
the environmental impact statement may
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of necessity be expanded to include fac-
tors which are beyond the normal scope
of the law on which the authorization
depends.

 m> Forms of authorlzar orr. �! The
basic form for authorizing activ!ties ln
navigab!c waters or ocean waters is ENG
Form 1721, Deparimcnt of the Army Per-
miL <Appendix C>, This form wiu be used
io auLhorize activities under provisions
of:

 I! Section 10 of the ftiver and Harbor
Act of March 3, 1899, in au cases where
a letter of permission is not appropriate
 see paragraph m�! of this section.>

<il> SecLlon 404 of the Federal Water
Pollution Control Act.

<iii> Section 103 of thc Marine Pro-
tection, Research and Sanctuaries Act
of 1973.

<2! While tbe general Conditions in-
cluded in ElV� Form �21 arc norma!ly
applicable to all permits, some may not
apply to certain aut!rorizat!ons  e.g,
after-tbe-fact situations where work is
completed, or situations in which the
perm!tice Ls a Federal arcncy! and rnav
be deleted by the issuing oillcer. Special
conditions app!icab!e to the spec!flc ac-
tivity will be included in the permit as
necessary to protect the public interest
iu the navigable waters or ocean waters.

�! 1n those cases subject to section
10 of the River and Harbor Aci, of March
3, 1899, in w!rich. in the opinion of the
Distr!ct Engineer, the proposed work is
minor, will not have s>gni !rant impact,
On enVircnmenralvalueS. and ShOuld en-
counter no opposition, the District Engi-
neer may use the abbreviated processing
procedures of p:rragraph  i>�> vii! of
this section and aut!rorixc the work by
a letter of permission. Tfrc letter of per-
u>lesion wi!l not be used to authorize
the discharge of dredged or fill material
into navi>rab!e wa crs or r.he transporta-
tion of dredged mo rr>ai for purpose of
dumping it in ocean rva crs. The letter
of permission will hc >n letter form and
will identify thc permittee, the author-
Ized work and location o!' the work, the
statutory authority  l.c, 33 U.S.C, 403>,
any limitat>ons on Lhc w<uk. a construc-
tion time limit and a rcr!uirr>ncnt for a
rcport of comp!cled work. A copy of the
general cmrditions Cro>n F~G form 1721
will be a tachcd and wii! bc incorporated
by rcfercncc into the letter of permission,

�! Permits <or structures under sec-
tion 9 of the Act of March 3, 1899, will
be drafted during review procedures at
Department of the Army lcvc!.

 n! Duration of aurhori;ot or>s.  I!
Authorizations for ac ivli.ics in or affect-
ing navlgablc waters or ocean waters may
authorize both the work and the result-
ing structure. Authorizations continue in
eifect until they au omar>ca!ly expire, or
are modlf!cd, suspended. or revoked,

�> Authorization for i!re cxistcncc of
a structure or other form of alt>.ration
of the waterway is usua!ly for an indcfi-
rute duration wir,h no expiration date
cited. However. where a icrnporary strsrc-
ture is authorized, or where restoration
of a waterway ts contemplated, the au-
thorzaLlon vrill be of limited duration
with a def!nits explratiou date. Except

as provided in paragraph  r! <8! of this ato action to modify, suspend. or revoke
section permits for the discharge of a permit as may be made necessary by
dredged matrr a> in the navigab!e waters considerations of the general pub!ic h>-
or for the transrx>rtation of dredged ma- terest. Among the factors to be consid-
terfal for the purpose of dumping it ln ered are the extent of the permittee's
ocean waters wI!I be of limited duration compliance with Lhe terms and condi-
with a definite expiration daLe, tions of the permit; wheLher or not cir-

�! AuthorizaL ons for construction cumstanccs relating to the activity au-
work or other activity w!II spccifv time thorizcd have changed since Lhe permit
limits for accomplishing the work or ac- was issued, extended or revslidated, and
tivity, The time limits will specify a date the continuing adequacy of the permit
by WhICh the, VrOrk muSt be Started, nOr- COnditions; any Srgulf!Cant ObjeCt!Ons to
mally one year from the date of issu- the activiLy authorimd by the permit
ance, and a date by WhiCh the wark must which were nor, earl!er considered: and
be cornplcted. The dates will be estab- the extent to wldch modii!cation, sus-
IIshed by the issuing oflicial and will pro- pension. or other action would adversely
vide reasonable times based on thc scope affect plans, investments and actions the
and nature of the work involved. An au- permittee has reasonably made or taker 
thor!zation for work or other activity will Iu reliance on the peru<it. Significant In-
au omatically expbe if the permittee creases In scope of a permitted activity
fails to rer!uest an extension or revali- will bc processe>I as new app!icatious for
dat!on, permits in accordance wi h paragraph

�> EXtengions of time may bC granted  I! Of this section, and nct, as mcdifica-
by the District Engineer for auLhoriza- tions under this paragraph.
tions of lim Led duration, or for the time <2> The District Engineer. as a result
limitations imposed for starting or corn- of revalue'Lion of the circufhstances and
piet!ng the work or activity. The permit,- conditions of a permit, may determine
Lce must request the extension and ex- that protection of the general public Id-
p!ain the basis of the request, which will tercet reuuires a modification of tho
be granted only lf the District, Engineer termsor conditiotls of thepermit. Insuch
deters>uncs that an ester>sinn is in the cases. the District Engineer wIII hold In-
gcnerol public interest. Requests for ex formal consultations with the permittee
tens>ons w!!I be proccscd in acordance to ascertaur whether the terms and con-
wiO> the regular proccdurcx of paragraph ditlons can be modified by mutual agrec-
<i! of this section including !xsuance of ment, ff a mutual agreement is reached
a public notice. except that su> h process- on modtgcatton of the terms and candl-
ing is not rc>!uircd where the District Lions of the per nit, the Distr Ct Enginrer
Errginecr detcrm!ncs that ther<. have v ill give the permittee written notice of
been no significant changes in the at- the modI !cat!on.which wi!lthenbecome
tendant circumstancas since the author- eICect!ve onsuch date as the Distr!ct Eu-
Izatibn was Issued and <hat U>e work ls grocer may esLablish, which In no event
proceedir>g essent!ally in accordance with shall be less than ten days from its date
the approved plans and condlt!ons, of issuance. In the event a mutual sgree-

<3! If the authorized work includes " ca"not be reached by the District
periodic maintenance dredging  see E" gineer' ond Lhe permittee, the District
paragraph  g! �> of this section>. an gi»cer will proceed inaccordance with
exp!rat>orr date for the authorization of parag«ph  o! <3> of this section if im-
that maintenance dredging will be in- nod ate susperrsion is warranted. In
eluded in the permit. The expiration date, axes wlrere immediate suspens!on is nor
Wh Ch in nO event iS  O exCeed ten yeara Warranted but the DlstriCt Engineer de-
frorn the dare of issuance of the perm!t Lermines that the permit should be mod!-
wI!l be established by thc Issuing o�>c!a! fled, hc will notify the permittee of the
after his evaluation of thc J>rpps>scd p "posed m«>«at>on and reasons there-
method of dredging an<i d!sposa! or the  or, and that he mav request, a hearing.
dredged material.lf the perm!ttccdesires T"e modification will bccorne effective
to continue maintenance dredging bc- on.thc "ate set by the District Engineer
yond the expiration daLe, he must re- which sha!l bc at !cast tcn days after
 !uest a rcvalidation of that port}on of his ««!Pt of the notice un!css a hearing Is
permit wh!ch authorized Lbe main a- re>!ucstcd within Lhat period in accorrl-
nance dredging. The rcr!uest must be - anco with 8 2t!9.133. Cf the permittee fails
made to Lhe D>sLrlcr, Enghrcer six months or refuses io comp!y with the modifica-
Prior to the exp ra ion date, and include tion the District Engineer will immedi-
full description of thc proposed methods otelv refer t!re case for enforCemcnt to
of dredg!ng and disposal of dredged ma-
Lcrfals. The District Engineer wi	 proc,<3> The District Engineer may, after
ess Lhe request for revs!ida>ion in accord telcpl>onlc consultation with the Division
ance with the standard procedures !n Engineer. suspend a permit after prc-
paragraph  h! Of thiS Sec ion includ- Paring a Wrlitcrr deterrninatlcn and f!rrd-
ing the issuance of a public notice de- Ir>g that !mmediate suspension would be
acr>bing the authorized work to be main hl the general public i>it rest. The Dis-
taincd and the Proposed methods of trlct Er>g !neer will notify the permittee
maintenance. h> writing hy thc most expeditious means

avai!ab!e that the perm!t hos been sus-
Caii~ Of aufherixaif~,  I! Tbe Db,- Plunder! with tl>O reasona therefOr. and

order the permittee to stop a!l previously
stance and conditions of a pe~lt either m>r!lor>zcd acilvities. The permittee will

also be advised Lhat following this sus-
on h!s owu motion or as the result of pc>agon a dccis!ou wi!I bc made to c!t!rcr
periodic progress inspections, and initi- reinstate, nrodify. or revoke Lbe permit,



proceed «ith the issuance of a permit if. -P
wi hin 15 davs ofter the date of this
noti<c of intent io issue a Permit, an au-
thorized representative of that Federal
Agency indicates to the Division Engi-
neer in writing that he «iahes to bring
his concerns tO Departmental level, In
such cases, the proposed permit may be
Lsaued st the expirsi,ion of 30 days from
the date of receipt of the letter from
such representative unless. Prior ta that
time. as s result of cona<iltatiana st De-
partmcntaI level, it ks directed that the m
rnatter be far«:arded to higher authority th
for resolution, Thereafter. s permit will th
be Issued only pursuant tO and in aCCOrd-
ance with instructions from such higher wIII
authority. Every effort should be made to
resolve dii?erences aL the Division Engi- ac
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and that he may zequeet a bearlzg
sdt!dn 10 days of receipt of natjce of the
suspension to present information In t!!b!
matter, U a hearing ts requested the p<x!.
cedures prescribed ln I 209.133 will be
followed. After the completion of the
hearing  or within * reasonable perk!d
of time af er issuance of the notice to
the permittee that the Permit has been
suspended lf no hearing is requested!
the Distr icL Engineer will take action ta
reinstate the permit. modify the permit,
or reconunend revocation ot the permit
in accordance with paragraph  o! �! of
this section.

<4! Fo>lowir<g completion of the sus-
pension procedures in Paragraph  o! �!
of this section. if revocation ot the per-
mit is recommended, the District Engi-
neer wlii prepare s report at the circum-
stances and forv;srd it Lagether with the
rec rd of the suspension proceedings to
DAENMWO-N. The Chief of Engineers
ms!, prior to decid!ng whether Or nOt tO
rev ke the per!nit. a lard Lhe pertrdLtee
ti'ie oppartun<Ly  o p<v'sent any addl-
tiionai information not made available ta
the Distr!ct Engineer aL Lhc tline he
made the rccommendatlon to revoke the
permit including, where api>ropriste, the
means by «'hich he intends ta comply
with the terms and conditions of the per-
mit. The perm!t ee w>I! be advised ln
«s itfng of the final derusion,

<p> Author< V io issue ir deny a !-
fhari-a iud. Except as otherwise pro-
v> fed in tlus rcgu'.stion. the Secretary of
the Army s biect ta such coiidltiors as he
or h!s au;horized represeT<~ ive may
fram tinte ta '.!mc impose, h>is authorized
the Chief af Enrineers snd: his author-
Iz<>d represent.itives to issue or deny au-
thor>ra<dans for roiiatruction or other
«ork!n or affecting nsv!gable ws crs ot
the United States pursuant to sections
10 snd 14 of the Act of March 3, 1899,
and section 1 of the Act af June 13, 1902.
He also has authorized the Chief of En-
gineers and hia authorized representa-
tives to issue or deny authorizations for
the discharge of dredged or ilii material
in the navicsble waters pursuant to sec-
tion 404 of the Federal Water Pollution
Con ral Act or for the trsnsportat an of
dr.di.ed material for the purpose of
dumi>ing it into ocean waters pursuant
ta section 103 o Marine Protection, Re.
search and Sanctuaries Act of 1972. The
author< y to issue or deny permits pur-
suant to section 9 of the River and Har-
bor Act af March 3, 1809 hss not been
delegated to the Chief of Engineers or his
authorized rc!>rescntatlves.

r I! District Engineers are authorized
to issue in accordance with this regula-
tion permits and letters of permission,
« I Ich are sub�'cct to such special condi-
tions ss are necessary to protect the
pub!le interest in the navigable waters
or o< ean waters pursuant ta s'ctians
10 arid 14 of the River and Eforbor Act
of March 3, 1899. section 1 Of the River
and Harbor Act of Junc 13, 1902. section
404 of the Federal Water Pollution Con-
trol Act, and secSon 103 of the Marine
Protection, Research and Sazictusries
Act of 1972. in all cases in which there
are no known substantive objections to
the proposed work or activity or ln which
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objections have been resolved to the sat-
isfaction of the District Engineer.? t ts es-
sential to the legality of a permit that
It contain the name of the District En-
gineer ss the issuing officer. However, Lhe
permit need not be signed by the District
Engineer, in person; buL may be signed
for snd in behalt of him by whomever
he designates. Dlstrlct Engineers are
authorized to deny permits when re-
quired State Or 1OCal iiuthortzstlon and/
or cert!flea io has been denied  see par
«graph  f! �!<ii of this section!, «hen
a State hss objected ta a required certi-
fication of camp<lance with lLs coastal
zone management program and the Sec-
retary of Commerce hss not reviewed
the action snd reached a contrary find-
ing  see paragraph <gi <18! and  i! �!
 ii! of this sec!ion! or when the proposed
work will undu!y interfere with naviga-
tion. All other permit applications in-
cluding 'Llioae cases ln paragi Sp!i  p! �!
 i> tiuough  vii> of this section w01 be
referred to Division Engineers. District
Engineers are a!so authorized to add.
modify, or dc!etc spec<a! conditions ln
permits. except for those conditions
which have been imposed by higher au-
thority, and ta suspend permits accord-
ing to the procedures Of paragraph
 o! < 3 > oi this section,

�< Division Eng!neers w01 review, at-
tempt ta resolve autatan<fing matters,
snd evaluate all permit appli< stions re-
ferred by District Engineers Division Fn-
g<neers may authorize the issuance or
denial o  permits pursuarit to sections
10 and 14 of the River and Harbor Act
of March 3. 1899, sec ion 1 of the River
and HarbOr Act of June 13, 1902, SeC-
tion 404 of tiie Federal Water Pollution
Control Act, and section 103 of the
Marine Protection, Research snd Sanc-
tuaries Act ot 1972 and the inclusion of
conditions to those permits as may be
necessary to protect the public interest in
the navigable waters or ocean waters in
accordance with the policies cited in this
regulation,

 » Except as provided ln paragraph
 p! �>  ii> of this section lf the Division
Engineer determines that Issuance of a
permit with or without conditions ts in
tiie public interest, but there is continu-
ing objeatian tO the issuance Of the per-
mit by another Federal agency, he shall
advise the regional representative ot that
Federal agency of his intent to issue the
permit. The Division Engineer shall not

neer level before referring the matter to
higher authority

 ID Division Engineers wIII refer to
the Chief at Engineers the foliovrlng
cases:

 a! When lt ls proposed ta issue a
permit snd there are unre elved objec-
tions from another Federal agency which
must be handled under special proce-
dures specified In statutes or Memoranda
of Understanding which thereby pre-
clude final resolution by the Division En-
gineer  see paragraphs  g! <4!, �! and
�7! of this section!;

 b! When the recommended decision
ls contrary to Lhe stated position of the
Governor of the affected State or of ~
member of Congress:

 c! When there ls substantial doubt
as to authority, Iaw, regulations. or poli-
cies applicable to the proposed activity:

 d> When higher authority requests
the case be forwarded far decision:

< r! Where the case is recognized to be
high!y controversial. or litigation is
anticipated;

 /! When the prOpOsed aCtlVlty WOuld
affect the baseline used for determina-
tion of the limits of the territorial ses.

Division Engineers msy also authorize
the modification or suspension of per-
mits in accordance wfth the procedures
of this regulation. and may recommend
revocation of permits to the Chief of
Eng!nacre.

 q> S <pero<sfo» and e»jorce ne»f, �!
Dlstrkt Engineers wIII supervise aII au-
thorized activities and will require that
the a,ctivity be conducted and executed
in conformance with the approved plans
and other conditions of the permit. In-
spections must be made on tiinely occa-
sions durhig performance of the scLivity
snd appropriate notices snd instructions
will bc given permtttees to insure that
they do not depart from the approved
plans. Revaluation of permits to assure
compiaince with its purposes and condi-
tions «ill be carried out as provided ln
paragraph <o! of this section. I! there
are approved material departures fram
the authorized plans, the District Engi-
neer will require the perznlttee to furnish
corrected plans showing the activity as
actually perfarmed.

�! Where the District Engineer de-
termines that there hss been noncompli-
ance «ith the terms or conditions of a
permit, he should first contact the per-

ittee and attempt to resolve the prob-
ein. If a mutual!y agreeable resolution
annot be reached, s written demand for
ompliance will be made, I! Lhe permlt-

hss not agreed to comply «lthin d
ays of receipt of the demand, the Dls-
rlct Engineer will issue an immedlstcly
ffective notice of suspension ln accord-

ce with paragraph  o! �> of this sec-
on above. and consider initiation of ap-
ropriate legal action,
<3! For purposes of supervision of per-
ltted activities and for surveillance of
e navigable waters far enforcement of
e permit authorities cited in paragraph

b! of this section, the District Eng!neer
use all means at his disposal. One

ethod of surveillance for unauthorized
tlvities which should be used where
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appropriate ls aerlsil photographic
ce. In addition, all Corps of

Engineers employees wt	 be instructed
to observe and report a11 activities in
navigable waters which would require
per n!ts. The assistance of members of
the pub!ic and personnel of other inter-
ested Federal. State and local agencies
to observe and report such activities wtB
be encouraged. To facilitate this sur-
ver!ance, the D!str!CL Engineer wLll re-
quire a ccpy Of ENG Form 4335 tc be
posted conspicuous!y at the site of all
author!red act v L!es and wG! make avai!-
able to a!l inLcrestcd persons informa-
tion on Lhe srope of author!zcd activities
and the conditions prescribed in the au-
thorizations. Furthermore, significant ac-
tions taken under paragraph  o!, above,
wQ! be brought to the attent!on of those
Pederal, State and !ocs! agencies and
other persons who express particular in-
terest ln the a fected activity. SurveQ-
lance ln ocean waters wi	 be accom-
plished primarily by the Coast Guard
pursuant to section 107 c! of the Marine
Protection, ResearCh and Sanctuaries
Act of 1973. Enforcement actions relet!ve
to the permit authorities cited in para-
graph  b! of this section. including en-
forcement actions resulting from non-
comp!isuce w th permit conditions, will
be in srcordance with rrsu!at ons pub-
!!she ! st I 209 170 i E!L  �5-2-301!.

�> The expenses  ncurred in connec-
t on w th the !hxpect on of permitted SC-
tiv ty in nsv xab!e «sters normally will
be paid by the Federal GOvcrnmenL in
accordance with the provts!ons of SccL on
g of the River and Harbor Act of 3 March
1905 �3 U.S.C 417! unless daily super-
vision or other unusual expenses are
involved. In such unusus! essex, snd after
approval by the D v!s!on Engineer, the
permittee wiii be required to bear the
expense of insper tions in accordance with
the conditions of his perm!t: however,
the permittee will not br required or per-
mitted to pay the United States !nspector
either directly or through the District
Engineer. The inspector wu! be pa d on
regular payro!!s or serv ce vouchers. The
Distrizt EnX neer w1U COllect the ccst
from the permittee in accordance with
the following:

 t  At the end of each u onth the
amount chargeable for the cost of in-
spection pertaining to the permit will bs
co!!ected from the permittee and wi	 be
taken up on the state cent of account-
ability snd deposited in a designated de-
pository to the credit of the Treasurer uf
the United States, on account of reim-
burse nent of the appropriation from
which the expenses of the inspection were
paid.

 ii! If the District Engineer considers
such a procedure necessary to insure the
United States against lass through possi-
ble failure of the perm ttee to supply the
necessary funds in accordance with para-
graph  q! �! �! of this section, he may
require the permittee to keep on deposit
with the D strict Engineer at all times an
~ mount equal to the est!mated cost of tn-
spect on and supcrvis!on for the ensutr g
month. such deposit preferably being !LL
the form bf a Certified check, payable te
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the order of Treasurer of the United
States. Certified checks so deposited will
be carried ln s special deposit account
 guar mty for inspection expenses! and
upon comp!etion of the wort under the
permit the funds wB1 be returned to the
permittee provided he bas paid the actual
cost of inspection.

 !lt! On completf m of work under a
perm!t. and the payment of expenses by
the permittee without protest, the ac-
count win be closed. and outstanding de-
posits returned to the permittee. If the
accounL is protested by the permittee, lt
wt!! be referred tc the Dtvtaicn Eng!neer
for approval before lt ls closed and before
any deposits are returned to the per-
mitteee.

�! If the permitted act!vtty includes
restoration of the waterway to its or!g-
ina! condltlon, or if the les dug off!otal hss
reason to consider that the permittee
might be prevented from completing
work which is necessary to protect the
public interest in the waterway. he may
require the permittee to post a bond of
sufi!c!ent amount to indemnify the gov-
ernment against any loss as a result of
corrective action lt might take.

 r! Pub! c  y, District Engineer w111 es-
tab!l& and maintain s program to assure
that potential app! cents for permits are
 nformed of the requirements of this
rcgulst!on and of the steps requ red Lo
obtain perm ts for activities in nsvigab1a
waters Or ocean Waters. Whenever the
District Kng!neer becomes aware of plans
being developed by either private or pub-
lic entities who might require permits in
order 4o hnplement the plans. he weal
advise the potential applicant in writ-
ing of the statutory requirements and
the provisions of th!s regu!atton. SimOar-
ly when the District Engineer ls aware of
changes in Corps of Eng!neers regu!story
iur sd!et on he will !ssue appropr!ate
pub! c not ces.

 s! fteports. The report of a District
Engineer on an app!!cat!on for a permit
requ ring action by the Division Engineer
or by the Chief of Engineers wtU be ln a
letter form with the application and aU
pertinent comments, records and studies
including the final env!ronmcnta! impact
statement tf prepared. as lnclosures. The
following items wiH be included or d s-
cussed in the report:

�! Name of applicant.
�! I+cat!on. Charscter and purpose

of proposed sct! v ty.
�! Applicable statutory authorltiee

and admintstrative dstermtnations con-
ferring Corps of Engineers regulatory
Jurtsdiction.

�! OLher Federal, State, and local
authorizations obta!ned or requ!red and
pending,

�! Date of public notice and public
meeting or public hear!ngs, if held, and
summ uT of obf ections offered with com-
ments of the D!strtct Engineer thereon.
The ~ents should exp!a!n the obJec-
tlons sud not merely refer to inclosed
letters.

�! V!ews of State and local authori-
ties.

�! Views of District 3~ con-
cern!ng prubsble effect of the propose d
wort on:

�! Navlgatton, present and prospec-
tive.

 	! Harbor Uncs, if estab!!shoL
 ill! Flood heights, drift attd ffoo L

damage protectton.
 iv! Beach ero dot! ot secret!es!.
 v! Conservation.
 vi! Fish snd Wt!dllfe.
 vii! Water Quality.
 viil! Aesthetics.
 ix! Ecology  Genend Envtrcttmental

Concerns! .
 x! Historic values.
 xi! Recreation,
 xii! Economy.
 xiii! Water supply.
 xiv! Land use C!aSS SCatteft and

coastal zone management p!anL
 xv! Pubic Interest  Needs and Wel-

fare of the People!.
 g! OCher pertinent remarks, fndud-

fng:
 i! Extent of pubhc and private need;
 ui DestrabQ!ty of using approprtate

alternatives;
 tti! Extent Snd perutanenee Of bene-

f!cfal and/or detr!mental effects; and
 iv! Frobable impact ln reiatlon to

cumulative effects created by other actt-
Vitles,

 9! h copy of the environmental as-
sessment and sununary of the environ-
ments!  mpact statement tf prepared.

�0! A StatemeLt o  Findings ss an
inc! osure.

�1! Conclusions,
�2> RccommendaLions inc!ud»    any

proposed special conditions.
~wsrx A � VB, Cower Gcaan/Cserxv or
Eaancxxsz NrMoxxSrooxz OV Ssaraaanrr
i, Fsrpose end Sumor  y. S. The Depart

meat or Tracsportat oc-act, the Act or Oc-
tober ie, !See, PL. 8S-S70, Lrsv srarrse to see
Vestee Lu the 8eeretary Or 2Vensportattae Ser-
tata runct Ona pawerz Snd dative pre&aux y
vestee hx ms escrstsry or the Sr ay sue Lbs
Ch!sr of gaglassrs. By  tete  st on of sutaor-
!Lr from Lbs !Secretary of Traasportat!oa �9
Csvt 1.4S c!! Lha commandant, t!B. coast
Guard, hSS bean Suther see la sxerz SS Car-
te!a of these funct!or s, powers sad danae
re!st ag Lo br  Leos sad csusswsys C u relr&t

 i! Lba renew ug prcv S!Ou Or  SW re!at ag
gvosrs!!y to drswb idzv opvrst ag regula-
L ons: eeet oc S or the h4L or August LS, L SS4,
~ s amen tsd �8 8tat, SSQ; 83 'V.S,C. 4SS!;

�! Lbe ronOw ng !aw rs sung esnarany
Lo obstruct ve br ~ss: The hcs ar Juss sl,
1940, SS Smaude L  The TruaMLn-BObbs hCL!
�4 stat, 4SV: SS VR.C. Sii st ssq i;

 S! tba fol aW ag lame ssd prOV S!oaa Or
!aw to the extent that they rs!sts geasrsl y
m tas  ocs  on sa t c esrsares or bridges
sud csusswsrs  u the nsvtgsbls waters Of
tbs Va te L States:

 S! esCtloc Q or the Act Or March S, !gee,
ss Maaudsc  eo Stat, LLSL; SS  !.S.C. 40 !;

 b! Tba Act or March 29, !SOS, ss su eudse
 94 Stat, ss: as  !s,c. 4si st ssq.!; sse

 c! The Oscera! Br egs Act or  945, SS
smecdee  es Stat. 947; ee VZ!, !, 52 ! et ssq.!
except  Sect Oas S92�! sad 60$.

B, The Secretary or tbe Army sn t The
Cb ef of gag users scut aus to bs vesta t wttb
broa4 Sce L sportsnt author uSS sud rs-
spsus M!L SS w m respect Lo asvigsb�
ters of tha Vmtse States,  nc!ue ng but act
Lp  ute f to iurtse ct oa over sxcsvauon and
 L !tag, ess!gc f oa t  !ows sa t construct oa
of oerta n structures ia such waters, ac4
tbe proeeeuttoa Of Waterway Lmprovemeat
prefscts.
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C. 'fbe ~ of ilds ecreetnent sts:  I!
'fb recognise the conunan and tputual in-
terest Or ths Chief Ot gntpnsete Snd the
Commandant, VE. Coast Gusnf, in the ar-
derly and efgcfent sdmfnfstrstfod af their
resPer"Ive feISPottslbllltfete ntlder CCrts'ln yed
eral siaiatee ta regulate cerlafn adtffitfee ln
navlgeble eaters af the Vnited fyfstee;

�! To clarity the areas at ]nrisdfctfoa and
ths oeponsl bell les ot ths Corps of En
gfneerl end .be Coact   usrd wfth Iespsct to;

 a! Ibe allerallon ot brtdfce
 I! ln connecttan with Carpe af Fr!sincere

Watermsy itnprnvCmvnt pro!rrte. Snd
�! under tl.e Truman-Bobbs Act;
Ib! the Construct!On, Operation Snd maln-

isnanre of bridges snd cansewsys as distin-
guished!ram other types af structures aver
ar in 'csvfgabfe waters ot ths lfnfted States;

 c! the dice ~ ol mscerwsye snd the re-
strict&in of psvssge throngh ar uncler bridges
bl connectfotf m!15 fhe'.T cohstTUCI!on, crfer-
affon. mafnrtecsnce shd remora!; ard

 d! Ihs atter Jctn at an apptuprlsts dsefgn
t!oad dcw f r Hood hazard analysis of any

wa A. Ope ning
�! To Pralkle for Coordlnstlael and Cnn-

snlfatfon on prc.'ecto snd srtlvftfss ln of af-
fecung the navigable waters of the Vnited
fit ates.

Zn fnrthersree at Cbe above pcfrpcxee the
vmcfersfensd do scrrve upon tba dednfnans,
palaces and prccccfufvs eet forth below.

3. Affe S:can I I bMfes fn Or aen>ex Sdof
fable eufere lrc tg tn Carpe Of Eng seers
prolreff. A. Tbe Chert of Rneffnserl agrees ia
advice sr.d O'l u''1 O'.Ih 'I'le Catnalandant
On ntc!Irvt:,.5 Th-'rc!S can!emplaced by the
PcÃps o! fir tc'. Cr $ m'. ' h re etre tl's alters
I lust c . l.".d�rn nc revs:he mrdrrwsve Involved
Ir nurh pr< Jr v TI e I I:frt nf Fnrlucc.rl S'IVO
Srrvve tn Ihr' '.de lh e Irh pre'eCC prrrpneafe
Cf r r. sts r .. 'r, ccfon.v, rcc'.ru Ice nr beiier-
ntrnts c f st' hrtcll rc r'tl In the I!nuts nl the
dt stfrsfrd p c 'rct w Jch af:rr I' c n tt!tstfon
mt;5 the Cnm.nvndsnc he de!ermfnev to re-
ou,'re allcrsl':a k~ n:evt tbe needs of exfst-
ft.r, el 4 prcie~cifve nsvt ection. Under this
Concept 15e fe.lr 4.' Cocle wOuld be turalshed
en . ' '1 I r e '�, r 'cv'

lf Ihe  '. Ivtusndsnt Ot the Cackvt Guard
ar- c t,s t ".r!"!lace au ac lions and acsumss
atf f ipctp ~uf;.re eeeentln! lo Ibr. defer-
mf-lr rn r .."Vvfrld. Caf requlfelnenkV fOr
kcc for cd cr: vrrl.rsl etc srsrces of br!agee
arrrss csv'fsb.e mr '.. rs neer..carr In connect-
t'!c ~ vc".i s- ". nsv';e-'cn prr,'ect by the Chief
of I".<': c.ef . Fuf: er. Ihe Commandant
Ict . Cv I ' cu. 4 u:I . pub t'fc. proccedfnrs nca
esse:y Chert to and cslsbffeh guide Clesrande
crpc ts where neede4 for the prefect objec-
tives

3 dffrre'Ios Of brtdfrf andre file yrnlnen-
ltubte Acf...e   ufrmanda»t of the Coast
cututf Srhnra',rde c lnd a'Brtnx the trepOnel-

5 I I I I!r nf:he '. I Ss'- Cr u srd. under tbe Truman-
Ilobbv Act. Io protfrsm snd fund for the al-
teranon of 5%dsev mblrh. as distinct froal
pro!crt rela -4 stteratkns devcrfbrd ln para-
grsp t 3 beretn becncc e enreacnnsblc obslruc-
tlonc to ntvL st.fon as a result ot factors or
chs rcs In lhe cl.nrac!rCr of navfsal.fan and
thts sgr cement Sha.'I fn Cn s sy lkecet. Impair
os mod!:ry the powers or dulfes conferred by
thai Ac:.

4. Apprc:vcf allrratlos snd reinoesf of
offtrr bridge! srd csafetcdyf. A, General
drfInff Carfe. Fbr 'puTpaeel Of thie Ag1CCnlent
at:d the sdfl,fttictratlon of the statutes cited
fn I A t3! sb-vr. a "brfdfe" fs any structure
mrr ca or ln the rsvfrsble waters of tbe
vnftcd Btvtes whirh  I! fs uvrd for the pas-
sage or eonvryence rc' pervonv, vehfcfce, corn-
rnodltles and ether physical mstter and �!
fs constructed ln such s manner that either
the bOrlsontsl or Vertical clearance. or bath.
may affect the passage of vessels or boats
through Or under I,he Structure. Thfe dCdni-
thei fncludm, but le not Ilnllted to, highway
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hrfdgtfh Taoeond bridge, toot tfe!rtgss, sque-
Cfueta, Serial tfammagte Snd CvmveyOm, Over-
head pipellnes and sledlaf structures of Ifne
tunctiazl tagsfhef wffh their apprOachsa,
fendCTS, pfef praiAletfnn eyetennf, appurte
nsftcee sfld lbulfdstbfns. This deffnftfcm does
nat Include serial power transmledon liner.
tunnels. submerged pipellnes snd caMe,
dsms, dffc.es, dredging and gfifng ick wharves.
fflete. breahmstere. bufhheada. Jetties and
similar Stre&urea snd Worfte  ela! pl se they
ttlay be Intetfvsf features of ~ brtdre and used
ln IIS Canltruetlan, maintenance, operation
ar tcmoval; or except when they sre afhxed to
the brfdt;e and mnl have sn effect on the
Clrtlranves proVhled by the tn'Idge! Over
whleh furfsdfctfnn Tclnsfne wfth the DePart-
msof Of the Artery and the COrpe Of Engfneere
nncier sscttonv 0 and 10 of cho Act of ldsrch g
1691, ss arne tded �3 V 8 C 401 and 403!, A
"causeway" is a rsfsod fond across water ar
marxbv land, with. lhe wafer or ntsrshy land
on boih sides of the rasd. snd which ll con-
stricted ln ar affecfd nsvfgalloff, navigable
waters snd design hood dome

B. C'Omibfned efruefnree end S pparfe
nosres. ytor purposes ot the Act cfted in
IW.�! above, ~ structure eervfng nlofe than
nnd puTpclse ahd having charscafnrfetBR Of
sfther ~ bridge or causeway, as deaned in
S Jt, acid encna ofhcr slruciurs. Shalt
be considered as a bridge at cnuuneay when
the sfructure In }is entirety, inc'iudtng
lts appurtenances and incidental features.
bae or vetafne the predOlnfnant character-
istics and pufpasC Of ~ bridge or Cause
way, A structure Shsfi noi be considered
a bridge or causcvvay when its prl-
lnary sad predominant chsrsctc rtsttcs snd
perpase sre other lhsn thcvce sot lurt.h above
and lt meets IIIC ffrcirrnf drgnftfoas above
Only In S»arrow terhn92ral .cc lier nv * result
Of lnr lorn!Id lentctrvs, Thte !ntrrpretactnn hl
Intended io 'min!stirs the tlltrnher ot in-
stances which will require an applfraftt for a
stngfe project to severe s permit or v-rien af
pervnfts fram bnth the Department Of Trane-
poctatlon so4 che Department of the Artny
for each separate tcslure Or detail nf the
pro!erl when ft serves, tncfdenfslfy to Ifs pri-
mary pttrpoce. more rhan one purpose and
bss fvstvres ot either a brfd!Ic or causeway
sr 4 features nf lornc other slructure. Bow-
ever, ir parle of the pro set «te separable
acul can be tnfrfy and reasonably characier-
Iced Or cfseefbed in an enghteertng eence ae
separale Structuree. each suCh St ruCf.ere Will
be so treated and comdderc 4 for approval by
lbe agency having !urfsdlctlan thereover,

C. cffferafarn of  fee Cfcararfev O/ brfdffee
slid Cemcrcecys. Thc jurisdiction Of the f!CCTC-
tery ot Tr~acfon and the 'Coast flusrd
Over bridges and csusvways Incledee authOr-
Ity to approve the removal of aura structures
when the owners thereof desire to discontinue
their use. If the owner of a brflltfe or cause-
vray discontinues Ite use and wishes to re-
lnove Or alter any part thereat ln eueh a man-
ner that It wlV lose its character ae a bridge
Or Cauelneay, 'the Chest Guard trill narfflally
requite feinOVSI nf the slructflie frOfn the
waterway in its entirety. Bosmvcr. If the
Oernef et a brfdgtf Or ~ Causeway wfshce tO
retcun it fn whole or ln part for uce other
Chan for opetatlon and msfnlenance as a
bridge or causeway, the propo.ed structure
will be considered ss coining wIGIfn the Ju-
~ Ieffletlan Ot the COrpe Ot Engineere. The
Coast Guard wf!I refer recfueats for such uses
IO the Carpe Of Fngfneer ~ tor coasfderation.
The Corps ol Engineers agrees to sdvhe
~ be Ccuamcmdant af the receipt' Clt an appli-
cation for approval of the cottverslon ot a
bridge or causeway to another «tructure and
to provide opportunity for coffllnsnt thereon,
If the Corps of Engineers approves ths aon-
eerefon or s brfdgw ot causeway to another
~ fruotufe. no residual Jurisdiction aver the

~ tfuatnxb wfII Ternal n wftfs ghd cnssg Gimel,
Bacseeer. it the Cnr!e Of Ifsfghtemn dern nnb
~ pfxrove the proposed Ocsxvefeea, thea tbW
etfuctuts te canine a bridge eub3cctr to tha
turfxdf et! 'On of the Coast Guard,

O. Chemre Of creferteeyf Smd reftrfetfan
of pafxnfye f!tronfh or ender brfdfeff f!ndsr
the statutee oiled ftl Section I of this 1st cno
sand nm af Agreement. the Commatsnma
mast apprOve ihe clearancce to be made
available for navlgatiaa thmugh or nader
bridges. It ie understood that this duty and
Sulhnrlty estrade tO and msy be eleve!xed
la connection with the coruttructlnn. after.
~ cion, operation. malnleneace and removal
of Dtidgcs, and includes the powef to au-
fhorfrc the tcmpcesry rcstffntfon of pssfsge
ihraugh or undec ~ bridge by use of falee-
wo t. piling, doatfng sqldpnlenl, closure ot
dfsmx. or any worl's or sctfvfffes which tem-
porarily red!fee the navigation clearencee
and design good tfomx. Including closure W
any or all spans af the brMsc. Scmcover.
under the paris and ufaeerwaye Safety Act
ot I frf3, Pubffa teem 0$-840.  Id 8tat. SIC, the
Comrosndant esercbea broad pcrwets ln wa-
tsTwaye to control v'nisei trafhc In areas hs
dsisrlnlnc's lio be especial!y hssardatle and
to establish safety Kodes ot o'fhcT measufes
fof llmf tcd col!frais ot' candi Venal seems
snd activity when neoeesary Io prevent dam
sge to or the de*runt!am or !oes of, any vm
eel, bridge, or other Streetese on ar bl tbe
nsvfffabfs waters ot the Vtllted 8tatse, AC
cordlngfy, fn tbe event that wort ln conned
tlon wflb the construction, alteraifon or re-
ps!r ot s brfdgc Or causeway Is of such a
nscure thaC far the protection of lite and
properly naelgatirel thtaugh Or ln the Vfcm-
liy ol the brfdffe ar causeway must be telr.-
porsrlly prohibited. the Coast Ouard msy
cfcxce thor. part of tho affected «at erma y
whtfe s»ch worl Is being pcrfnrfnrd. Ifum
ever, lt ls a!co clear that 4!le fcvrrefsry Of
the Army snd Che Chief ot Enf;fnernc have
the authority, under gtertfon 4 Of the ACC
of August IS. fffss, sv slnended, �3 V.SC,
ll to prescrfbs reise TOr the ewI. ~-
trstfon and navigation of the navigable wa-
ters of the Veiled States In rccognlcfon ot
that authority, and pursuant to Sect on 103
 c! of the porte and %'sfcrwsys Safety Aci,
'Ihe Coast Guard will consult with the Corps
of Engineers lrhen sny efgnlflc anf restrfrlfofl
af psatsge through ar under s bridge ls con-
tempiakvd Io be suthoc!sed or ~ wafslway ls
tO be temporarily Closed.

8. Cnnrdfne I!on and cooperetfon procc-
doree A. Dlvtrlrt Cocnmandere, COaet Guard
Districts, shall vend notices of appffcatfane
for pervtl'! tv fol' bridge nc' causeway ccnlvtruc
flan. modfacatfon. Or removal to Che Carps
ot Engineers Dfvfcunns and D!strlcts in which
the bridge or causeway ls located.

B, Dlrtrlct Rngineers, Corps af Engineers.
shell send nouces of appffcsffons for pertnfta
TOr ofher structural Or dredge and ffff Sark
tn locaf Coast Guard Iylstrict Commanders.

C. In cases where proposed structures or
modltlcsilons ot etroctares do not clearly
tall within one of Che cfscefdcatfons eet forth
fn paragraph S.A, abOVC, the SppllcatIOn Will
be forwarded wfth Tecamcnendstfons Of the
reVIewlng Omasrs through Channels to the
Chlet of Engineers and the Cofnmandant af
the Coast Guard who shall. sfler tautual
COneultalfOn, attempt IO raeolVe the quee-
tlon,

fy. Zt tfte abave procetbfres taIl to produce
agreement. the apptfeatfon will be forwarded
co tbe Bccretsry of the Anny and Bacretsry
at fvanspartatfan for their determlneiIOn.

K. The Chief of gngfneers aad the Ccnn-
msndant. Coast Guafd. pledge themselves to
tnutnai aoopelwtbm Snd «occultation ln
mahbsg available tixnely fntneevateen and
data. ssefcfs f uaffaemfty and consistency
among aefd office~ and. peavldlng timely and



Dated: hfarcb 21, !972.

Dated: Api I 19, 197$,
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~ aequato reviem of ail mattem ar!S!ng in
Canncctlon with tbe srlinlnistratfan Of tbe!r
reepons!bd!t!es governed by the ACfe cited
here IIL

P. J. Ccssrm,
Arramnig E � Mcarcaamaaat Or Umsgaersmn-

Ilvo Ewrmse!I TH9 Secaersav Or vtv92 IÃ-
ass!os smo Tus Sscserssv or vms Asitv
ln recogn!I!On of the rerpoos!b!I!tice Of the

Secretary o! the Army under sections 10 and
13 of Ibe hct of March 3, 1899 �3 'VB.C. 403
and 407!, re!aI!ng tu tba Control Of dredging.
Sd Ing. and cxcavstlon In the nav Igsb!e waien
of the V n! tcd States. and the control of refuse
ln such ms!res, snd the IotcrreI'stlonbhip of
those reipOCIIbl!IIIC1 Wlih the rerpohr!b!l!I!ee
of the Brcretary of the Interior under the
Federal Water POI!utlon Coutrol Act, ss
~ mended �3 U S.C 466 rt ecq.!. tbe Pish and
WI!dlife Ccord!nat!on Act. as amcnde4 �6
UB C. 66!&66C!, aod the Pish ana wildlife
Act o! 1956, as amended �6 VB.C. 742a at
Seq !, re!simg to the Contra! snd prevention
of water poi!ut!on In such wsiors ana the
cooscrvat!On o! tbe tvstlon's natural resources
and related environment, !nc!udlug dsh and
mild! L'e and recreational VS!use therein; ln
rvcogu!tion of OW !oint rmponslbiiitlcs under
Esecuuve Order No. 1
98 to improve water
qus!uy through the prevent!on, control, and
~ bsicrornt cf mater po!!ution from Federal
aud fvdc ra! ly ! !censed act!v! iles; and ln
rccognlt!ou of other prov!s!ons of Iaw and
po! ICy, we. the twc SCCCs !aries, 94Opt tba
fO!IOwmg POIIc!es and prOCCduree;

1. It IS the po!icy of Ibe two Secretariee
that there sha!I bc fu	 coord!net!on and co-
operation between their respective Depart-
mrhtv on the abaVe rccponslb!	1!es at a!'I or-
ganmat!cnal Ievc!s. aod it Is thc!r v!cw that
maxunuro effOrte In tba 4!rCharge of thaav
rrvnons!buIIICS. mrludihg the rvec!ut!on Of
dltfrrmg views. must be undertaken aI. the
ear!'evt prsct!can t!inc snd st the de� or-
gan!ra:Iona! unit most direct!y concerned.
hccording!y, D!str!CI glvg!beers O! the 'VS.
Army Corps of Engineers shall coordinate
w!th the Reg!coal Directors of tba Secretary
O! ths Inter!or on drh and WI!d!ife, rerrea-
tlon. ard po!!utlon prob!erne associated m!th
dredging. 8!I!ug, sf� cxcsvat!on opera! Icos to
be conduc~~ under perry!te issued under the
1699 hct In the navigable waters of the United
States, snd they chai! seal! themsc!ves of the
technical advtce snd ass!stance a'bleb such
DIrecvore may provide.

2. The Secretary of tbs Army wul sack the
advice and ccunsc1 cf tbe Secretary Of the
Zn!er!or On d!fdcu!t caeea. If tbe SeCretary af
the InteriOr advisee that prcposed Operationa
WIII un!ra.~nsbly i!npe!r natural rseourree Or
the rclaccd cuvtronmcnt. Ioc!udlng the dsh
~ nd w!!d	fc aod recreational values thereof.
or wi!I reduce the qus!!ty of such waters In
vio!stion of app!!cab!e matc! qus!ity s!an4-
ards. the Secretary Cf the Army ln acting On
the request rar a permit W!l! carefu!iy eva!u-
~ te the advsnfages snd henedts of the op-
erai!ous In rc!stion to the resu!tant less or
damage, Including a	 data prsesntea by the
Secretary cf the Inter!or, and wu! either deny
the per1n!t Or include euoh condit!one in the
permit as he determ!oes tO be ln the public
interest, Including provisions that mill assure
comp!!ance w!th 9 a!sr qus!!ty standards es-
tab!!shed In accordance with !am.
raocsoosss Foa csssrrNC oav vmsss raceme

1. UpOn Ieee!pt Of an app�at!an for a peiv
fait for dredg!ng, 5!!lug~ egoavation, or otbsg
fa!ated work In navigabla waters ot iba
United States, the D4trlci Engbieers aha! 
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send notices to a!I interested parties, includ-
ing tbe appropriate Regions! Directors of the
Pederal Water Po!!ution Control Adin�4tra-
tion, the Vnitcd States Pish and Wdd!!fe
Service. and tbe !fat!ona! park Service of the
Department of the Interior, an4 the appro-.
priate State conmrvation, resources, and
water pollution agenclea

2, SuCb RegIOnal Direvtora Of tha SeCretary
o! the Interior eba!! Iuunedlately make Such
stu4!es snd Investigations as they deem acc-
essary or dss!rable, consult with tbe sppro-
pr!ate State aganCICS, an4 adV!ee tbe D!str!ct
Engineers whether the mort proposed by the
pcro111 app! !cant, Including the deposit of any
malaria! In or near the navigab!e wstsn1 of
the Vn!ted States, mal reduce tbe qual!ty of
such waters In vlo!el!on of applicab!e mater
qual Iiy standards or unreasonably Impair
natura! resources or the ra!stsd environment.

3 The D!strict Kng!neer wl!l hold pub!ic
hearings on perm!t appiicat!ons whenever re-
spouee to a pub!!C nOtloe indICatee that bear
logs are aec!rab!c to a!ford all Interested par
t!es fuu opportunity to be heard an Obfea-
t!ons ra!sed.

4, The Distr!ct Engineer, in deoldlng
whether a permit shou14 bs issued. shall
Weigh sll relevant factors in reaching his
dec!alon. Zn any casa where Directors of the
Secretary of the Interior a4vlse the District
Engineers that proposed mark wiU Impair
the mater qua!ity In vto!at!on of app!fcab!e
water qua!ity standarda or unreasonably Im-
pair the natura! resources Or the re!atsa
env!ronment, he sha!l, within the Smite af
b!s rcspons!hoity, enCoursge the applicant
tc take Stepa that m!!I VSSOIVe the Object!One
to the work, Ps!I!ng In thle respect. tbe
D!str!ct Engineer shall forward tbe case for
tbe cons!dcrat!on Of tbe Chief Of Engineers
and tbe appropriate Rrgional Director of the
Secretary o! the Interior shall submit his
Vieme and recominendat!One tO hie agansy ~
Washington Headqusrf era.

6. Tbs Chief of Engineers shall refer to
the Voder Secretary of the Zntcrlor all those
casse referred to him Imnlalnmg unraeolve4
substant!ve dufcrcnces of views and he shall
inc!ude his sns!ysi ~ thereof, for tbe purpcae
o! obtaining tbe Department of Interiorly
conunents prior to anal determlnat!on af
the ISS11ee.

6. In those cases where tbe Chief of En-
g!beers and tbe Under Secretary sre unable
to resolve the remain!ng Issues, the casse
will ba referred to the Secretary of tbe Army
for aecision ln consu!lotion with tbe Sec-
retary of the Interior,

7, If ln thc course of operations within
this understanding. e!ther Secretary duds its
terme In need Of mcd!Seat!an, he Inay nOtlfy
the other of ths nature of the daslrs4
changes, In that event the Sacretarlae shelf
Within 90 days negat!ate SuCh amendment Sa
is cons!dered desirable or may sgtwa upon
termination of this undsrstan4!ng at the ana
of the period.

Datsa: Ju!y 18, !987,
Srswssv I Uassx,

gccvecovp oj the Infsrmr.
Dated; July 13, 1907.

Svsmtgv Rgaca.
gscrcterg Of the Ar!ng.

Arsmwsfg C
hppbcatian ffo
If arne of hppl usmc
EEeat!va Date
Esp!rat!on Date  Zf app�9Me!

Qgrskzlumv 09 vvss A93gy

asferrfng ga writ tea raqueag
for 9 permit to.

! Perfmm work ln or agbetfng navtgab!9
waters of gba United States, upon tbe fasom-

mendat!an O! tbe Ch!ef Of Engineers. pureu-
ant to Section 10 of the R!vers snd Harbors
Act af March 8. 1999  88 UB.C. 403!:

  ! D4charge ~ or dd materia! into
narlgable watere upOn tbe Issuance of a par
Inlt from the Secretary o! the Army acting
through the Chief of Engineers pursuant iO
Section 404 of the Pederai Water PollutlOn
Control Act  96 Stat. 916, PL. 92-800!;

  ! Transport a!edged mater!a! fci the
purpose of dumping It into ocean waters
upon the Issuance of a permit from tha Secre-
tary of tbe Army acting through the Ch!e! Cf
Engineers pursuan't to Sect!on 108 of the
Marine Protect!On, Research an4 SanCtuarlvO
Act of 1972  96 Stat. 1052; P.I 9~2!.

 Bere invert tbe full name and adaress of the
permittee!

4 hereby authcrlse4 by thc Secretary of the
Anny:: to

 Eera deeCrlbe tbe prOpOeed Struc!,ure Or aC
tlvlty, and its Intended uee. Iu tbe case of
an applicauon for ~ d!l permit. asser!be
tbe structures, lf any, proposed to be
erected on the dU. In the case of an app! I-
cation for tha discharge of dredged or 811
Inaterlal into nsvigab!e waters or tbe
transportat!on for dtKhsrgs In ocean
waters of drsdge4 malarial, describe 'ihs
type and quantity of Inacerial to be dis-
charged. !

l n

 Rara to be named the ocean. river, barbar,
or waterway cooceros4.!

at

 Ears to be named the nearest we!!-known
!OCality � preferably a tomn Or City � and
the distance in muva and tenths from some
dediute pOInt in tbs Same. Stating Whether
above or bs!ow or giving 4!rect!on by pohlts
of compass.!

ln sccanianos w!tb the plans and draw!nge
attached hemto which are incorporated in
~ nd made ~ part of this perm!t  on dram-
!age: give die nuinber Or Other 4ednlte iden-
t!gest!on marks,! Sub!sct to the fo!!owing
cond Itious:

I, Qcncrsf cosdlf9rss: a. That all sct!v!ties
Ident!dcd «nd authorised heroin she!I be oon
eistent with the terms and cond!t!ons of this
permit: and that any act!vit!se not specifics!-
iy ldentlded and authorized herein Shall con-
Stltute ~ VIO!at!On Of the tenne and Ccndi-
Clone Of this penn!t which may rcsu!t In tha
modidcatlon, ruspens!on or revocation of
th!s permit. In whole or ln part, as set forth
mare spec!des!ly In Oenera! Coed!I!One f Or k
hereto, and m the institution of such legal
proceealngs aa the vnitcd States Qovern-
Inent msy consider appropriate. whether or
not this penn!I has heon previous!y mod!dad.
~ uspende4 or tweaked In whole or In part.

b. That all activities authorised herein
Shau, If they Involve ~ discharge Or deposit
into navlgabla waters or ooean waters, he at
all tlfnes consUtenc with applicable water
qua!!ty standanls. eg!uent inn!tat!one and
~ tandards of performance, prohibitions, and
pretreatment standsrda established pursuanr,
to Sections 801, 802, 306 snd 307 of the Ped-
eral water Po!iut!on Contra! Act of 1972
 PL. 92-800: 08 erat. 816!, or pursuant tc
applicable Stats and !ocal 1am.

* That When the aotivtty SuthorlnICI hera
in lnvalves a discharge or deposit af dredged
or SE material info navlgabla waters, tha au-
~ bor!gad aetlvlty Shall, if aPP!lesble Vratar
qual!tp etandan4 are revised or saodided dur-
ing tba tenn of tb4 permit, be mod!ged, lf
Rosemary, to eoaform with such revlse4 or



Permittee

Date

y!strict gng!neer

Date

Tan nsgsvaa

Date

shad!Sed wats« quet!ty standards Wthfn e
snOnths of the effective date of any tevielon CW
mod!hcst Ion nf «stet qus! Iay standatdh or sn
d!tatted by an !mp!smenCataon p!an con-
tabsed ln such sevlced Ot mod!f!ed etaeduda,
cw within such longer period of time as tha
D!scr!ct tn!t!neer, In conau!cac!on with the
Baegionai adm!n F 1 ra tot of the Env!ron mantas
protcctmn Agvncy. may deterunne to bs tm
»mania Under Cba clrcumsCa'nose

d. That the perm	 Cee agrees tO make scary
reasonable effort to prosecute tha cansttuc-
C!on or work authorized herein ln a manner
as as to m!n!mise any adverse hnpact of the
csmecruruon or work on nsh, «I!d!!fe and
natural environmental values.

~ . That tbe perm!tate agtece that It «UI
pruaroute the cunatructiin Or Work author-
Ixad bctclll 1n s manner co Ilk to mID!m!se
auy dcg!«canon of water qua!!Cy.

f, 7'b»c the pt tm! Icce aha! l pat m! t the Dte
trlct gnc'.urer of h!c author!sad representa-
tive!S! cc dcc!cosa! ~ ! Co make I»r!od!c !n
cpcctsous at auy t!toa daensad neoaeaary Ln
order to assure that Cbe sct!v!ty being par
fee«std under authority of Ch!a perm!t Lv fn
~ motdanca w!th the tarsus shd cond!C!one

I'Ibad htrt! n
g. Tbsc the perm!ttae ahaB maintain Cha

stru-' ura or work author!act hate!n in good
osnditlon and in accordance with the plane
and <Irawlrgc attached hereto.

h. Thea this per«at dots nOC convav any
property t!chts. either Ln teal as!ate nr ma-
ter!s! or any ttc!us!vs pt!v!!egcc; and s sat
lt dote not author!xa any In]ury Co property
or Iniaaon of r',ghls or any !nfr!nkemcnt of
Padera!, State. or lots! laws or rtgu!ath!t»,
nor dose it obviate the requ!tctncut io ob-
tain State m !oca! rwant tequ!rsd by Ia«
for tha sci'.v!ty authotmtd hate!n,

That t:.Ie p rm" docs not authorise tha
In!crfctvnca w!!h anv cvict!ng or proposed
pcdcra! pro'ec92 and chat the pcrtnlttva chs!!
noC hc anc!t'.cd to cotcpcnest!on for damage
or In'ury to tha ch"actutce or work auchot-
!ccd herein wh!ch may be caused by or result
ftaln et!st!cg Or future oparst!one under-
taken by tha Vn!tad Sta~ in tha pub!lc
interest.

J. That thLc perm!I may he summerly sus-
pended. In who.'c ot In fcLtL upon a hnding
hy the Dlt,tr!ct ~macr that ~ta e~
pens!on a! the aci!vlty authorised btrain
wou!d ha IL Lha general Pub!!C Interest. Such
suspension sha!! ha a!feel!ve upon receipt by
the passu!tice of ~ written notice thereof
whlCb chal! lou!oats 11! the ostent Of the
aucpena!OD, IW! the coact» far thla aCIIO�
and   B! any correct!ve or prcvantat!ve mm
sures IO be taken by the perm!Csea «blob ate
deemed ~ by the Dletrlat Eng!neat CO
chats 1m'!cent hatatde to tha general pubhe
Interest. The petsn!ttca shall take Inuncdlate
action to comply with tbs ptovle!ons of this
notice. WlthLu ten days following receipt of
this cot!ca of sucpcnslou. tha perm! ties may
rcqutet a hear!ng In otdel' Co present !nfor
nlatlon te!event io a dac!e!on as to «baCbec
h!s pctmlC should ba saanstatcCL mod!dcd or
rcvnkcd I! ~ hearing ls raquaslad. It sba!! ba
conducted pursuant Co ptoccd urea pre-
set! hcd hy ihe Ch!ef nf Xng!nests. Atlas com-
pletion of tbe .-.earL-. '. ar within ~ rcaarnabae
tune after hcuanca of the ~!on'not!ra
to thc perm!ctca if no bear!nk ls rcqutstecl.
tha permit wu! e!ther bst reinstated, modtdad
cr revoked,

IS. ThnC this Prtm!C may be at ther mnd!dad.
eucpandcd or revoked In «hola Or ln parC
!f tha Secretary of tha Artsy Or ble Suthar-
!tcd reprcscntct!ve ceto~duce Chat there hae
bean a violation of any of the lcruls cr cond!-
1!one of ch Iv perm! 1 oi that sue b action would
other«' c bs !n Lnc puhuc In«catt, any such
noc! fkct!on, aucpcoÃo.". or tcvocsf!on chc!f
orcome ~Pc "ra 2C dam after ~c!pt by Cha
p»m!tace rf wr!stan notice of such action
«bleb aha!I epee!fy Cha fbate Or COndnot Wat-

tnnClng mrna un!ms ff ! wfthfn Cha Pg~y
perkci a» perm!casa fa able co eatbsfaccosc!y
de~ca that  al cba alleged vco!ntbsn of
Cbe tarme and the candIC!csm Of. Cb!S petinit
dht noh bt fbct, oswsw m Ia! Cbe aleged
vtn!at!on Was etc!den!hi, and Cba perm!ttsa
hae been oper. tlag in Cosnp!!ance with Cba
Ctrms and cond!C!ons of tbe perm!C and at
able CO praetci mticfattcry a!»uranrea that
fntuta OperailOne eha!I be tn full Comp!&new
wrth the terms snd conditions of thai patm!t;
Or Q! W!thin the afctecald $0-day parsed, tile
permittee requests that ~ public hearing be
beld to ptaacnt otal snd wr!tien avldenta
concern!ng the proposed mad!goat!on, sus-
pension ar revucat!oa, The tonduct of thin
heating shd the pro rCures fot mak!ng ~
dna! daclaicn esther Co modify, suspend oe
revoke this pcsnta in whole or bs part shs'll ba
pursuant to procedures perse=rebcd by tha
Ciilaf ot Rng!nacre.

I. That in Issuing thLv peru!g. the Oov-
srnn»nt hae relied on tba information snd
data Whlrh tba perm!ttca hee prOVMad tn
Cutu»otk!n WIC?i hla permit app!laalate!. ff.
subecquc n C Co the Issuance of Chic parsnfa
cwth tnformst!on and data prove to ba false.
Isssctnp!ece or Inaccurate, this pcrmfc tnay
be tnod!dad, suspended or rcvokrd, in whole
Or In part auditor Cha Oerervunant may, ln
adg!tton. Institute appraprlsts legal ptu

m. That asry snodfdcaflosa, suspension, Ot
ravocat!on of this permit shall not be Cbe
basks for any claim for damages against the
lyn! tcd Stab».

n. That the parmiCCea shall notify Che D!s-
trict gng!neer at what tisne the activity au-
thorised herein will ba commancacL as far
ln advance of the thna of commencement as
the DICC!VCC bing!neer may epaCify, and Of any
suepana!nn Of «Ork. If fOr a par!cd Of mare
than ona wea!t, tesumptlOn of cork and ftc
cornplctlon.

o. That lf Cha activity anther!zed herein
le not etattcd on or before day Of

...., !9, Iona year ftoin tba date of issu-
ance of tblc patvnft un!CCe OtharWIse Spoof
f!ed! anct Is not Cosnplcted on Or before

day of, Ip ..  three years from
tha data of penzance of this pcrtnft unless
othctlrt«t cPCCI!lcd! this perm!t, 'lf not pre-
vious! y revoked or spec!f!ca!!y extended. aha!l
autoroat!cs!!y expire,

p. That no attatnpt shall ba tnsde by tba
permittee to prevent the full and free uce by
the pnb!lc of all nsvlgab!a waters at ot ad-
!coact tO Cha artie!ty authnr!cad by tb!S
I»rm!t.

q. That ff the d!sp!ay of I!gbte and signals
on any etructiue ur «ark author!zsd herein
lc not oti!crwlsa provided for by law. such
lights and signa!s,as may be prescribed by
the vn!ced states coact Ouard eha!! ba Iil-
stal!ed and maintained by and st Cba axpssu»
of the permittee.

r. That this perm!C does not authorise or
approve tha construction of particular
ctructutas. the authosixat!on or approvaf of
which may taqu!ra auChcr!cation by tha Con-
gress or other agencies of the Padaral
Government.

e. That if and when the perm!tace desires
to abandcm the atcsvlty authorized herein,
unless such almncbmment ta part of a trans-
fer procedure by «bleb che permittee is
transferring bla lnteteeCS hare!n tu ~ Ch!rd
party pursuant to General Ca!ssd!t!on e
heraOf, he must teatara the ateS CO n aae
d!c!on sat!cfsctosT to the Distract 4sgtnsar.

C. That if the taccedfng af Chts pstsnft fs
pucelb!C under a~e State Or lOCal laW.
tha permittee sha	 take such action aa may
ba necessary to reoord CMe permit with the
yteg!Ster Of f!sade Or Other aPPtOPtlate OSICtal
charged wllh the reapons!b!I!ty fot main-
taining records of C!tie to and ~ ln
real property,

u. That theta chaff be na tsssssmessahh'
'I nterfctellta With ~tacit by tha ~
or Ime Of the cetic!ty au hat!s!ed heeafR.

v. That this permlc may not ba crsnsfetvecg
tn a third party without prior Wrtttaft notate
Co the fabstrtci Engineer, either by Cba franc
fares'e wr!ttrn agreement Co comply wtth all
tcrxna aud cond!tious of Chic pcrmft or by
Cha Crancfaraa cubcctib!ng to this pernalt ISB
tbe sp prov!dad ba!o and uwreby «free-
ing to comply «1th all terms and aondltiona
Of this permit. In sddltlcn. If the permittee
transfers the interacts authorised herein by
oenveyanoa of realty, tha deed shall reference
Chic persn!t and the terms and conditions
~ pscthcd herein and Ch!s perm!C shalt be re-
corded along with tha deed w!th the Register
Of Deeda Or Ocher apptupriata cdtosa!.

Xr. gptciaf Condtth»t. frere Ihst Cond!ah!ne
relating spec! f!ca!!y to tha proposed sass!causa
or wOrk authat!asd by th!S perm!t. The fOI-
lowing Special CandltIOne «1!l be Sppt!aab! ~
when appropriates

ST!CVCTURSS FOR gal BOAT' S: That
porta!ttca hereby tccognlme tba porn!bglty
Chat tha strv!ccura permitted herein snay be
subject io damage hy wave «aeh frCnn pam-
Itig vaccc92e. Tha Issuance of CMs peen!It docs
not relieve tha permittee from taking alf
proper steps to Insure Cha fntcgr!Cy of tba
etruttura pertnltiad herein and the Safety af'
boats moored thereto from damage by wave
wash and the permfccea eha!l not hohf cha
C!n!ted states !Iab!a for airy such damage.

I!/SC!f A!CGZ Ot' ftR gftGCD Bfd FREMX
f!fTO OCB g!r O'ATERS! That the Permittee
s!sa!! place ~ copy of Chic pernut Lu ~ Con
eplcuoue place In the vassal to be used for
the transportation andfm dumping of Che
dredged mater!a! ss authorized herc!n.

ERECTJON OF STJEVCTUf� !P OR Oyg!C
ffAVIPABLR %'AygR5. That the permittee,
upOn rCCCI pt Of a notloe Of teVOCatlan Of thle
peimit or upon Iis exp!rut!on before comple-
tion of the author!lcd stru ture or work,
Shalt, WlthOuC Czpenca to tha Cfn!tad States
and In such time and inanncr ac Che Sec-
retary Of tha Army or hfs author!sad repre-
sentative !nay direct, restore tha waterway to
lta fOrmer COndlclOna. If tha parmliCCa falls
tn comply with the threes!on of tha Secretary
of tha hrn!y or his author!zsd reprcsenlsilva,
the Secretary or bls dea!gns» may tmtnre the
waterway to its former condltlon. by con
tract or other«!se. and recover the co*
theraOr frotn tha permittee.

graf!vTE!rA!fcz DRKDclFGt �! That
when the work authos'Ised herc& inCIudca
periodic maintenance dredging. IC may be
performed under Ch!s permit for yesta
from tha data of Imuanca of Chic permit Iten
years unless otharwlsa lndlcsCad!: and �!
That Che Petttdttca «91 adrb!a tbe DlstrlcC
gasgtnear m Writing at feast Cwe Wacke be-
 are ha lnhmds ao onaer44a any mainte-
nance dtedg!ng.

This perm!c chal! bscnsns affaccfsa on ths
daae of Cba D!str!ct Rng!neer'e ~ Ignatum.

FsrmlCCaa hatvby accepts and agrees to
ctanply with the terms and COudltlOns of Ch! ~

jay a«char!ty af cha ~ of the ittmy!

Ttwnefaree hereby sgvaes Co comp!y with
Cba insnss ~ annsftahms af chin patmih
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AFFRXRI+43-DRLRCATIor! or AwTXOatrt Ta
Leeoa os Dsxv PRRIArre raa Coivetsaermie
oa Orxxx Wosx AFFRCTIXO !tAVICARLR
wATRRR ot' Txs Qxrrsn STATRR

MAT 20, Lgvf.
pursuant ta the authOrtty vested ln me by

the Act of $tsrch 3. 1900. c. A25, Sections 10
~ nd Le, 90 stat. 1151, 1152, 33 �8 C. sec! lone
403 and cog, snd tbe Act of June 13. LQC'2. c.
1072, section 1, 32 Stat. 971, 33 U.S.O. 8cc tion
905, I hereby author!se the Chief of Bngi-
beere Snd hlx a»thar!sed tePretentatlVCS tO
issue or deny permits far construction Or
Other work alrrrt!ng net!gab!e Watere Ot the
Dnitrd 8tstes. Except In caste lnvo!vlug ap-
p!!cat!one for permits tor art!bc!el IA!suds Or
Sxe4 strurturvs on Outcr Continents! shalt
lande under ra!coral !esne from the Depart-
ment Of the Inter!Or, the Chief of Eng!neere
shall, ln exerC L.ing A»cb authority, evaluate
the impact Of the proposed work on the pub-
lic interest. Ln caste involving spp!!est!One
tor permits for srtL!clsl islands or Axed
struct»res on Outer Continents! Shelf lends
under Cnlntral !esse fram the Department Ot
the Interior, ihe Chief of Engineers aha!i, ln
exercLI!ng Aurh authority. evaluate the lm-
PSCI Of the prOpOSed vOrk On navigation Sn4
national Recur!ty. The permits so granted
mey be made SubjeCt ta Surb spCCIS! Condl-
tlOne SS the Cb Ief Of Engineers Or his Author-
ised repress» tat iver Inay consider Oeatsoary
ln order to eifect the purposes of the above
Acts.

The Chief of Engineers snd his author!xcd
representatives Shell stere!Ac the Authority
hereby de!egsted subject ta such condltiane
as I or my S»Charmed, reprexentst!ve may
from time ta t!me bb!yage.

. ST*IILXV R, Rxeaa.
Secretory O/ tIIC Array,

Arvxxstx E � DRLRCATIox or Acrtxasivv To
LRAI'R oe Dxwv Prsxtve vos 'rxx Diecxxxse
Or Dexoakn Oa FILI. MATXRIAL IXVO t!AVIOA
RLR WATRRR

Mxacx 12, 1979.
Pursuant ta the authority Vested In me

by Section sot of the Federal Water pollution
Contra! Act Amcndmcnts of 
73, 80 Stet.
gld, PL 03-500 1 hereby authorise the Chief
Of Enginerrt Snd his Suthariiwd rrprrernia
tires Co Issue Or dont permits, slier nntice
and opportunity for puh!ic hesringv, for the
d~hxrge ol dredged cv nil ma.cnai IntO
nsrhgxble Racers sr, vprcined d!Apnea! A!tea
Tbe Cblvi of Bngineerc shall, In Cxorc!vtng
Such a»Charity, eoa!uvte the irnpACC Of the
prapeeed discharge On tbe pub!IC lntcrCSL
AII PermILI IAA»ed shs 1 APecllv a dIIPOAai
ate for the d!srharge Cf the dredged or IL!!
Instrrial Ch n»vh the Appl!CAC!on of g»Ide-
lines dcvt!oped by Ihe Administrator nl Cbe
EILTIronnlcnte! PrOCVCtion Agency and my-
se!f ln Chase rxsrv ~here Chexe guidrlinee
wc»id pr~ h92bIC I,he Aper!nest!on Of A d!xpceal
~ Iie the Chief of Engineers. In his eva!untton
Of whether 'he proposed discharge Is bI the
pub'.Ir Interest, Is s»ihorized also to con-
~ !der the economic impact on navigation and
~ nchcrsge which wau!tt accur by failing to
autbnrixe ihe use al a propOsed dispoaa! sita
The perm!tx AO granted msy be made subjeat
to such specie! coaditLIone ss the Chief of
Eogloorrs or hie s»thcriscd representatives
may consider naeaaaey ln order to egret the
p»rposcs of the shove Act, othet pertinent
lave snd sny applicable n!emceanda ot un-
4ersiandlng betaeen tba 8eeretary at tbe

IULES AND ItOULATIONS

Atmy and heads of other governmental
~ gene!es,

The Chlet of Englntere and his author
ised representative shall exercise the sutbm
Lty hereby de!egsted SubjeCL ta euah OOndi
tlone es 7 OI' Iny sn'thol'IRA4 teptceenretlta
tnay from time ta time impose.

KRRNRTX E, SRLntir,
Acttag ScCI'clsry of t!IC Artsy.

MAxcx 12, 127$.
AFFRXSIX P DRLROATTOW OF Anvwaarrr Ta

KIIROR Oa DRNT PRSXITR FOS O'XR Taxwevaa
TATIOR ar Dsxcatn hfATRRIAL Toll TXR Pas
rosa or DUItrIIIG IT INTo OCRAX WATRRR
Pursuant to the autharlty vested ln me

by Section 109 ot the Marine Protection,
Research, and 8anctuerics Act of 1272, 80
Stat. 1052, PL 02 � 532, 1 hereby authorise the
Chief of Eng!neere sad h!A authorised rep-
reecnteiives tO Issue or deny permits. sttet
notice snd opportunity for public hearings,
for tbe transportat!on of dredged material
tot the purpose of dumping lt ln ocean
waters. The Chief o! Engineers and his su-
tharlzed repreeentat!vee shall, ln exercising
such authority, evaluate the linpact of the
prOpaee4 dumping an the public interest, NO
permit shall be Issued unless ~ determlna-
tlOn le made that the prapaeed dump!ug Wl	
not unrcseoneb!y degrade ar ondsnget
hutaan hes!th, Welfare, Or ataenltioe, Or the
Inarine enVironmont. eColegiCal eyetetne, Ot
economic poceniialltles, fn making this 4e-
tertolnatioo. thaxe Criteria for ocean dump-
Ing estabhshed by the Adm!n!etratct of the
Envlronmenrsi Protection Ageocv p»reuant
to Sect!on �3 e! of the abave Act which re-
Late to Che elfocts of the proposed d»mplng
shall be app!led. 1n addition, based upon sn
evaluation o! the potential ellect vh!ch a
permit dental anl have on navigation, eco-
nomic snd Ind»atrial dcvclopmc«i, snd for-
eign m!d domcsclc commcrce of I,he Un!ted
8tatee, Cbe Chief of Engineers or hie author-
IrA»L roproooncstive, ln evs!uat!ng the p«r-
mit app!ication, she!I ms!le sh Independent
determ!nst!on AA ia th* need tar the dump-
ing, other poseib!e methods OI alsl»xx!, and
appropriate locations for the dumping. In
cons!der!ng spproprisio disposal slteo, rvcom-
Inended Slice de!!gnsted by ihe Administra-
tor of 'Che E»viroumern.s! Proiec'Cion Agency
pursue»t to Section 102 c! ot the above Act
wn! be »inixed to ibe extent feasible. Prior
tO »Ruing Sny perm! . the Chief Of Engineers
Or hie Sutharised reptesontat!ve Sha!l grat
notify the AC!tninietrator Of the EnvirOnmen-
tsl protection Agency or his authorize4 rep-
rooentatlve of his Inter.Cion to do so. fn any
Case In Irhlch Che Adoilnisttator ar his au-
thorised representative disagrees with the
deternunaiion of the Oh!et of Engmcers or
his authorized representative SA LO com-
pliance with the crliotia established pumuant
to Section �2{a! of tbe above Act relating
to the ~ Ifecte of the dumping or with Cbe re-
strhctione established pursuant to 8ectlon
103 C! ot the shove Act re!sting to critical
areas, the determination of the Administra-
tor or hlx authorised representative shall pre
vail, 1f. ln any such casa, the Chief of En
gineers or his Director a! ClvU llForas gnds
that, in the d!spec!tlat' of dredged material.
there ls nO econotnlcally feasible method or
s!te available other than a dumping site the
uiiilsatian Ot which Wou!d tee»It In nOn-
compllsnos with such criteria or restrict!ons,
he shaB so certify snd request'that f seek ~
waiver from the Admlnletrstar o! the En-
vironments! Protection Agency ot the spec!8a

Fequ!rements involved. 77n!ees the Admlnls-
tratOr Ot the ERVlramnental prOteC Dan
Agency grants a waiver. tha Chief ot Engi-
neers or his authorised representative shall
not issue ~ permit which does not co~ply
with suah criteria an4 textrlctlons, The per-
m!ts sa granCed may be made subject Co such
special cond!Clone se the Chief ot Engineers
Or his authOrlged rcpreeentatlvee X»Iy Con
sider necessary in otder ta egeot tbe pur-
paaes of the above Act, other pertltient laWa,
snd sny sppncsb!e memoranda of un4er-
~ tending between the Secretary of Che Army
~ I»L the heads at other gavernmental
agencies,

The Ch!ef of Engl ears and his authorised
representative shall exercise the authority
hereby ds!egsted subject to such conditions
~ e 1 or my authorised representative msy
ftoni 'lime ta t!me Impose.

Ksxxerx E. !LRLIRo.
Aotfng Secrclers of the Army.

ArrxmnX f$ � TASLX or Cowvatrte axo LIRT Ce
Arrxxoicxe To f 200.120

TARLR oF cotrtaiivs
ep!I
urpaee.

Laws Relfulrtng Author!sation ef
Structures or Work.

Re! sted Legislation.
Dean!t!ons.
Activities Raqutring Authatisationa
Oenera! Pallc!es for Kva!uaitng Permtt

Appllaat lans.
Policies on Particular PLCtars of Con-

sideration.
fnterference with Adjacent Propetttee

or Water. Resource Projects.
Ncn-Feders! Dredging far Navlgatlmh
E dec i, on Wetlands.
Fish snd Wildlife.
wscor c!uailty.
Lf!vier ic. Scenic, and Recteat!anal

Vs!uee.
8tructures for Small Baste.
Aids Ca Navigation.
Outer COOC!nental Shelf.
Effect on Limits of the Territorial Ssa,
Csnsis snd Otbet Art!!trial Watervaye

Connected to Navigable Waters.
Vnsuthotited Activities.
Peel!it!ac at the Sordere Ot the 7!n!ted

States,
Aerial Power Transmission Lines.
Seaplane Operat lans.
Foreign Trade Zones,
Discharge af Dredged 1'Ul Material ln

Navigable Waters Or Dumping Of
Dredged Material ln Ocean Waters,

Activities ln Coastal Zones Snd hfer the
Sanctuaries.

Appl !est!one for AuthOrixstlons.
Processing Applications for Perm!ba
8tsnd srd Procedures.
Procedures far Patt!euler types og

Permit. Situations.
Timing O! PrOCeselng Of APPLLCat!ann
Public Notice and Caotdlnatian Wttfl

Interested Parties.
Public Meet!ngs.
Env iromne Otal 1 mpsct Statement.
Forms of Author!est!ons.
Duration of Authorlsatlons.
$tad!Seat!an, SuspenslOO av ReVOCa-

tlon of Authorizations.
Author!ty ta fesue ot Deny Author!aa

tlous.
8upervision and Enforcement.
Publicity.
Reports.




